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The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 21 
Iberville Room of the Sheraton Hotel, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, 22 
Wednesday afternoon, January 12, 2005, and was called to order 23 
at 1:00 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN JULIE MORRIS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Julie Morris 26 

and as Chairman of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 27 
Council, I welcome you all.  This is the 198th meeting of the 28 
council.   29 
 30 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 31 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 32 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 33 
address the council.  Please give written statements to the 34 
council staff. 35 
 36 
1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 37 
or written statements to include a brief description of the 38 
background and interests of the person in the subject of the 39 
statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 40 
the source and date of such information. 41 
 42 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 43 
to a council false information regarding any matter the council 44 
is considering in the course of carrying out the Fisheries Act.  45 
If you have a cell phone or pager or similar device, we ask that 46 
you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 47 
committee sessions. 48 
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 1 
A tape recording is used for the public record and therefore, 2 
for the purpose of voice identification, each member is 3 
requested to identify themselves, starting on my left. 4 
 5 
LCDR JOHN SHERLOCK:  John Sherlock, 8th Coast Guard District, New 6 

Orleans. 7 
 8 
LT. SCOTT ROGERS:  Scott Rogers, 7th Coast Guard District, Miami. 9 

 10 
LT. LIZ DOMINY:  Liz Dominy, 8th Coast Guard District, New 11 

Orleans. 12 
 13 
MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 14 

 15 
DR. MAUMUS CLAVERIE, JR:  Mau Claverie, New Orleans. 16 

 17 
MR. WALTER THOMASSIE:  Walter Thomassie, Louisiana. 18 

 19 
MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, 20 

Southeast Region. 21 
 22 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 23 

 24 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 25 

 26 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 27 

 28 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 29 

 30 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 31 

 32 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 33 

 34 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 35 

 36 
MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 37 

 38 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 39 

 40 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 41 

 42 
MS. KAREN BELL:  Karen Bell, Florida. 43 

 44 
MR. DOUG FRUGE:  Doug Fruge, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 45 

 46 
MR. COLUMBUS BROWN:  Columbus Brown, U.S. Fish and Wildlife 47 

Service, Atlanta. 48 
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 1 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 2 

Commission. 3 
 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 5 

staff 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Let me explain to everybody the absence of 7 

three council members today.  Mr. Joe Hendrix of Texas has gone 8 
to represent the council at a special meeting that Bill Hogarth 9 
invited all the council chairs to in Honolulu.   10 
 11 
Joe is representing the council in Honolulu and Wayne and I were 12 
supposed to both go to that meeting, but we felt it was more 13 
important to be here with you at the full council meeting and so 14 
Steve Atran is representing the staff in Honolulu this week. 15 
 16 
Mr. Roy Williams of Florida was subpoenaed to appear as a 17 
witness at a federal court case in Key West.  He was with us on 18 
Monday, but had to depart yesterday and Mr. Jim Fensom from 19 
Florida is in court-ordered mediation this week in Panama City 20 
and has not been able to attend any of the meetings. 21 
 22 
Next we’re going to give some special recognition to Lieutenant 23 
Commander Sherlock.  From the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 24 
Council to you, Lieutenant Commander John Sherlock, in 25 
recognition and appreciation of distinguished and dedicated 26 
service to the people of the Gulf States, the years 2003 through 27 
the year 2005.  Thank you so much. 28 
 29 
LCDR SHERLOCK:  Thank you, Julie, and I appreciate everyone’s 30 

time and friendship here on the council.  This is the second 31 
time I’ve been here and you’re a great group of people and I’ll 32 
always remember you and when I retire this summer and grow a 33 
ponytail and a goatee, you can guarantee I’ll be around to take 34 
part of the free eats and coffee.  Thank you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Next if you’ll turn to the agenda in your 37 

briefing book or on your laptop, however you are accessing this 38 
information this meeting, I would like a motion for the adoption 39 
of the agenda.  Are there any additions to the agenda or any 40 
deletions?  Can I have a motion? 41 
 42 
MR. HORN:  So moved. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn moved and seconded by Mr. Thomassie.  45 
Any discussion?  All those in favor, say aye; all opposed.  The 46 
motion passes to adopt the agenda.  Approval of the minutes, Tab 47 

A.  Any changes that need to be made for the minutes? 48 
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 1 
MR. FRUGE:  Just a couple of minor things.  On page 24, Line 36, 2 

it reads “accepted our hope very strongly” and it should be 3 
“accepted or hoped.”  Then on page 25, line 23, there’s a phrase 4 
in there that says “attend the Southeast” and that should be the 5 
“Southeastern” which stands for the Southeastern Association of 6 
Fish and Wildlife Associations. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you for those corrections, Mr. Fruge.  9 

With those corrections, can I have a motion? 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  Move to adopt. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Perret moves.  Mr. Riechers seconds.  Any 14 
opposition?  The minutes are approved.  Next we’re going to move 15 

into public testimony.   16 
 17 
We’re taking public testimony today on four items and I don’t 18 
have any cards so whoever has the comment cards, could you bring 19 
them up to me, please?  Based on the cards, the only person here 20 
who wants to speak on the first item, Final Reef Fish Amendment 21 
24, is Bob Zales. 22 
 23 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, representing Panama City 24 

Boatmen’s Association.  We just concur with your committee 25 
report to go ahead and send this amendment forward. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Anybody else from the 28 

public have a card in that I don’t understand wanting to speak 29 
on Final Reef Fish Amendment 24?  Okay.  Next we’ll take public 30 
comments on Final Coastal Migratory Pelagics Amendment 15 and 31 
Bob Zales. 32 
 33 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, again with Panama City Boatmen and we 34 

concur with sending the Mackerel Commercial Amendment forward 35 
from the committee. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Is there anybody else 38 

from the public who has interest in speaking on CMP Amendment 39 
15?  I don’t see any other cards on that topic.  Next we’ll take 40 
comments on the Final EFH Amendment 3.  We’ll start with you 41 
again, Bob Zales. 42 
 43 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, Panama City Boatmen’s Association.  44 

We’ve got some serious concerns with this EFH Amendment Number 3 45 
and it has to do with a lot of the information that’s in the 46 
amendment and a lot with the proposals that are being made. 47 
 48 
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First off, we would like to state that we really don’t know of 1 
anyone in their right mind that wants to harm live coral 2 
anywhere and especially in the Gulf of Mexico because there’s so 3 
little of it. 4 
 5 
The issues that we have are with the proposals for anchoring and 6 
for the weights of leads to be used.  In the Panhandle region, 7 
the anchoring part, personally I don’t have a big problem with 8 
anchoring because I don’t do it and the people that fish around 9 
me, we don’t do it.   10 
 11 
We do what some people traditionally call motor fish and most of 12 
the people that I know of in our area can pretty well take a 13 
vessel and hold it up on a spot to fish all day long.  When 14 
you’re commercial fishing, it’s done a little bit different and 15 
at times you will anchor. 16 
 17 
We have problems with the -- The key problem we have is the 18 
enforcement of these areas.  We’ve been up here before and 19 
talked about the Madison Swanson area and how enforcement has 20 
been a problem with it and we see this magnified many times with 21 
the various areas that are being discussed in this amendment 22 
with enforcement. 23 
 24 
I’ve talked to Dave McKinney and to John Sherlock and 25 
enforcement is going to be just about impossible.  We would 26 
recommend, in both cases, for the use of leads and also for 27 
anchoring, that the council create guidelines and 28 
recommendations and strongly urge the council to publicize those 29 
guidelines and recommendations, rather than trying to mandate 30 
regulations that you’re probably not going to be able to enforce 31 
to begin with. 32 
 33 
If I’m fishing on an area and you create a regulation that says 34 
I can only use a maximum two-pound weight and I’m fishing with a  35 
five-pound weight and I see John Sherlock driving up to me, I’m 36 
simply going to cut my line.  You’re not going to know what I’m 37 
fishing with or whatever unless you completely outlaw certain 38 
amounts of leads on my boat. 39 
 40 
When it comes to anchoring, it would be the same thing and when 41 
it comes to anchoring, from my experience and from my knowledge 42 
of the water, nobody in their right mind really wants to anchor 43 
in hard bottom or anywhere near coral, primarily because of not 44 
wanting to damage the live coral, but secondarily for not 45 
wanting to lose or damage any of their equipment. 46 
 47 
If an anchor gets hung up in hard bottom or in coral, you’re 48 
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either going to lose that anchor or you’re going to severely 1 
damage it.   2 
 3 
We would request that you do as we’ve suggested is just to 4 
create guidelines and strong recommendations and let that work 5 
for a period of time and see how it does and then if you need to 6 
do anything further, then we’ll discuss it at some other point. 7 
 8 
I want to point out in the document on page 30 it’s got:  In 9 
summary, this proposed action is expected to provide long-term 10 
economic benefits to the nation.  It further states in there 11 
that information in here, such detailed information is currently 12 
unavailable due to cost and time constraints and available data 13 
suggests that the measures contained in the proposed action are 14 
practicable. 15 
 16 
Then it goes on to the next page and it defines “practicable.”  17 
In the definition, it’s got:  In other words, the gear 18 
modification is practicable if the technology is available and 19 
effective and will not impose unreasonable burden on the 20 
fishers.   21 
 22 
In this document, the burden on the fishers has not been 23 
identified.  We don’t know if it’s reasonable or not.  There are 24 
a lot of assumptions made here and so we strongly urge you to 25 
just create guidelines and not make this a regulatory burden on 26 
the fishermen on the water. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Any questions for Mr. 29 

Zales?  The next speaker will be Donny Waters.  Donny, you 30 
didn’t put a subject on this, but I’m assuming you want to talk 31 
about the EFH. 32 
 33 
MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Donald Waters.  34 

I’m a lifetime fisherman in the western Gulf of Mexico.  My 35 
concerns are the same as Mr. Zales is I think we’re going too 36 
far too fast and I see the wagon rolling down the road and every 37 
time you turn around, somebody wants to throw another bale of 38 
hay on it. 39 
 40 
Basically to go with the two-pound weight fishing in these zones 41 
that’s been identified as hard bottom or coral would totally 42 
devastate the bandit fishery in the western Gulf of Mexico and 43 
I’m sure it would also hinder the bandit fishery in the eastern 44 
Gulf of Mexico in the areas that has been designated as hard 45 
bottom or hard coral. 46 
 47 
I see more and more areas as they’re designated as coral bottom 48 
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to be included into these zones and so right now my panic is not 1 
so much with the, quote, little areas that’s in the square, 2 
which is -- These little areas is about 500 square miles and 3 
that’s a pretty small area and most people’s yards is a little 4 
bit smaller than that, but it’s not really a significant area. 5 
 6 
I wish I had 500 miles of property somewhere and I wouldn’t be 7 
up here complaining about this, but I just see it as a growing 8 
thing and I think everybody should back off and look at really 9 
what we’re doing. 10 
 11 
Mr. Zales is correct that nobody wants to go in and damage 12 
coral.  That’s the habitat of the fish that we make a living off 13 
of and Mr. Thomassie said there’s no shrimper in their right 14 
mind that’s going to drag across coral. 15 
 16 
We’re not going to lay longlines across coral.  You don’t get 17 
them back and even when I bandit fish, when we get into these 18 
live coral bottoms, we try to stop our gear before it hits 19 
bottom and fish six to ten feet above this coral to keep our 20 
gear from hanging up because the coral is treacherous on our 21 
gear.  It takes our gear away from us. 22 
 23 
Like I said, what I see marked off in the western Gulf is 85 24 
percent of our traditional fishing grounds and if we had got 25 
restricted to a two-pound weight and then we would all have to 26 
go up off of Alabama into the grounds where they are fighting to 27 
run us out of there with three hooks. 28 
 29 
It’s just a never-ending battle.  I feel like the girl in the 30 
box with the magician shoving swords in the box.  I’m going 31 
every which way that I can to try to keep from getting stabbed, 32 
but I think that going to a two-pound weight would just 33 
basically kill the bandit fishery in the western Gulf of Mexico, 34 
especially as more and more of these zones are found to have 35 
live coral in them. 36 
 37 
I do believe there’s more zones that have substantial live coral 38 
into it than the scientists in these studies know because I’ve 39 
been out there for a long time and I know where a lot of hanging 40 
bottom is that’s not on this chart. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Waters, can I ask a couple of questions? 43 

 44 
MR. WATERS:  Sure. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Have you fished bandit over McGrail or East or 47 

West Flower Gardens or Stetson? 48 



 9 

 1 
MR. WATERS:  Yes, I have. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  What pound weights do you use there? 4 

 5 
MR. WATERS:  I normally use about a ten-pound weight. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do you think that you have hit coral with that 8 

weight and broken it in your fishing there? 9 
 10 
MR. WATERS:  I probably have, but I probably do less damage with 11 

that weight than a parrot fish does by eating it.  I’m not 12 
devastating it.   13 
 14 
We’ve been fishing it for forty years and I heard people that’s 15 
diving on these reefs saying they don’t really see any 16 
substantial damage and these reefs have been fished for seventy 17 
years by bandit fishermen and they’ve struck and damaged coral.  18 
There’s damage on the road every time you ride down it with your 19 
tires.  How much damage is it? 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Okay, Donny.  I got it.  Any other questions 22 

for Donny?  23 
 24 
MR. FISCHER:  Donny, you fish these areas, but do you anchor 25 

around it?  Do you anchor around the coral? 26 
 27 
MR. WATERS:  When we anchor a coral spot, we usually pull off 28 

with our fathometer and we roll off the edge of the coral and 29 
then you’ll hit a mud bottom and then we drop our anchor in the 30 
mud and then we drift back onto the coral.   31 
 32 
We do our best not to place our anchor in the coral.  We try to 33 
place it on the edge of the coral in the mud bottom so we get 34 
our anchor back.  If you anchor directly into the coral, you 35 
lose your anchor and then you don’t anchor no more that trip. 36 
 37 
MR. FISCHER:  How do you retrieve your anchor? 38 

 39 
MR. WATERS:  I retrieve it with a hydraulic winch and so I pick 40 

it straight up. 41 
 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Donny, I have two questions.  One is can you 43 

explain to us with the technology that you have on your boat 44 
where you were talking about you tried to avoid the coral and 45 
that you’re not going straight to the bottom and how you do 46 
this. 47 
 48 
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MR. WATERS:  Basically we’ve got fathometers that tell us how 1 

deep it is and usually the fish are hanging above the highest 2 
part of it and we ride back and forth across it a few times and 3 
then I know that basically a turn on the bandit is three feet 4 
and so I can go down a hundred feet and fish a hundred feet and 5 
I can put a piece of tape -- 6 
 7 
We use a piece of electrical tape and mark the line and when we 8 
go down a hundred feet we stop the bandit before we hit the 9 
bottom.  We don’t want to hit it either.  We don’t want to lose 10 
our gear. 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My next question is because I know you and I 13 

spoke yesterday, are any of the fishermen in the western Gulf 14 
aware that this council had any idea of taking action on their 15 
weights? 16 
 17 
MR. WATERS:  No, ma’am.  I made a call over to the fish house 18 

and explained it to them and they had no idea.  A lot of the 19 
fishermen are offshore trying to catch a few fish.  They’re all 20 
basically going to come in tonight because the weather is 21 
deteriorating quickly and that’s another thing. 22 
 23 
We had no public testimony in the western Gulf and with the two 24 
meetings that they had in Tampa and Key West and the letters 25 
that we received, it seems like there was over 150 comments with 26 
very limited public access to talk about this and it seems like 27 
that’s a fairly substantial amount of comments and 28 
overwhelmingly they was against the weight restriction, from the 29 
way that I understood the way the public comments went and the 30 
letters went. 31 
 32 
MR. HORN:  Donny, do you know of anyone in the commercial 33 

fishing industry in the northern Gulf that’s fishing vertical 34 
lines that uses anything close to a thirty-two-ounce weight? 35 
 36 
MR. WATERS:  The recreational fishery does with a reel and rod, 37 

but commercially, I don’t know anybody really in the 38 
northwestern Gulf using anything less than a seven-pound weight. 39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  Does the tide have any effect on your fishing when 41 

you’re fishing in these depths of waters? 42 
 43 
MR. WATERS:  Of course it does and that’s why I use a ten-pound 44 

weight, because a lot of times we’re suspended in the water and 45 
if you catch an amberjack or something like that, the heavier 46 
the weight, the less apt they are to carry it from one line to 47 
the other and tangle your lines up. 48 
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 1 
They always complain we’re using twenty hooks and when we put 2 
bait on twenty hooks, it’s like a parachute.  It’s not going 3 
down like you threw it off of a building and you’ve got a big 4 
collision when you hit bottom. 5 
 6 
It’s like a parachute tied onto this thing and it’s slowly going 7 
down.  If it would go down fast, we could get by with a two-8 
pound weight, but using fifteen hooks and using a little bit 9 
bigger bait to stay away from the small fish, it’s more of a 10 
parachute effect to it. 11 
 12 
It’s not traveling at a high rate of speed going down and 13 
hitting the bottom and causing an explosion like a bomb when it 14 
hits the bottom.  That’s just all a myth. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are there more questions for Mr. Waters? 17 

 18 
MR. MINTON:  Donny, thank you for coming.  Let’s assume this 19 

thirty-two ounce were to pass and you tried to fish that same 20 
area.  Wouldn’t your line in fact drift out and drift out and 21 
probably, because of the way the bottom is structured with 22 
different depths and different pinnacles, couldn’t your line 23 
itself become a problem entangling that coral and catching it 24 
up? 25 
 26 
Instead of dropping straight down, like with your ten-pound 27 
weight, you would lay out so much line that the line itself 28 
could become a problem? 29 
 30 
MR. WATERS:  I don’t know if I would ever get to the bottom, but 31 

if I was restricted to a four or five-pound weight, I think you 32 
would have such a bow in the line that it could do what you’re 33 
talking about.  With a thirty-two-ounce weight though, Vernon, I 34 
think you would be pretty much safe. 35 
 36 
Another thing is would this also restrict trolling as far as 37 
downriggers and stuff?  I know that the sport fishermen use 38 
downrigger balls of ten pounds and stuff like that.  Would that 39 
also keep somebody from trolling with a downrigger on these 40 
spots? 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  The next speaker is 43 

Stephen Zelenka. 44 
 45 
MR. STEPHEN ZELENKA:  My name is Steve Zelenka and I’m thirty-46 

nine years old and I live in Destrehan, Louisiana.  I’m a 47 
recreational boater, fisher, a diver, and also a spear diver.  48 
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I’ve been recreationally accessing the areas off of Louisiana, 1 
Mississippi, Alabama, and Florida for the last thirty years. 2 
 3 
I make between forty-five and sixty recreational trips a year 4 
with my wife and kids, who are also recreational fishermen and 5 
recreational scuba divers, and I wanted to just express my 6 
concerns about this amendment. 7 
Some of the things that I’ve read seemed really ambiguous or not 8 
very specific, particularly the definitions of live coral.  Here 9 
in Louisiana, of course, we have oil rigs and not so much hard 10 
bottom, but there’s been a lot of talk and some studying about 11 
some of the growth on our oil rigs. 12 
 13 
We certainly want to preserve that growth, but we would like a 14 
little more specifics about how this may potentially affect our 15 
accessing of our environment in years to come. 16 
 17 
We feel that if this isn’t monitored or closely watched, that 18 
applications may come of this amendment that may adversely 19 
affect our accessing of our environment.  Also, some other 20 
things that have brought attention to this amendment as far as a 21 
recreational fisherman and a recreational user of the 22 
environment that has me concerned is the sinker restrictions. 23 
 24 
Although I am a recreational fisherman, I can’t see how limiting 25 
the size of these sinkers could be at this point proven 26 
scientifically to be adverse to our environment that we access 27 
offshore.  28 
 29 
The other thing is also the anchoring restrictions and how they 30 
may apply in the future in Louisiana.  Like I said, we normally 31 
moor up to the oil platforms or fish them by drifting, using the 32 
boat’s engines for positioning, but we also access some offshore 33 
areas by anchor, particularly the Sackett Bank, the Midnight 34 
Lump.   35 
 36 
I would certainly not want to lose access to that as a 37 
recreational fisherman if someone pulled up their anchor one day 38 
and they had some coral growth attached to it and so those are 39 
just my concerns.  I would like to also state that educating the 40 
users of the environment is far better than legislating our 41 
usage of it.  Thank you. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Steve.  Any questions for Steve? 44 

 45 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Steve.  I’m glad to see you here.  We 46 

get criticized for a lot of things, but we’ve been criticized by 47 
not getting enough notice and not enough public hearings.  How 48 
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did you find out about this and the ability to testify today? 1 
 2 
MR. ZELENKA:  It is public record, you all’s schedule.  I’m also 3 

an active member in my local spear diving club and I’m active 4 
through various websites on the internet with other fishermen 5 
and divers, primarily in the Gulf of Mexico.   6 
 7 
Just word of mouth and since it’s in our backyard, we felt that 8 
we should show up and at least get our voice heard and show that 9 
we are concerned about the environment and our right to access 10 
that environment. 11 
 12 
There again, as someone who has been accessing the waters 13 
offshore of Venice for the last thirty plus years, I have a lot 14 
at stake here.  It’s a way of life for me and this is my form of 15 
therapy to get out there and to recreationally take fish. 16 
 17 
MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for coming.  I don’t know where you fish 18 

out of, I don’t know you. 19 
 20 
MR. ZELENKA:  Primarily Venice. 21 

 22 
MR. FISCHER:  You mentioned Sackett Bank because Sackett Bank 23 

was once mentioned in early versions of this document and I 24 
always assumed as we work our way east it might be incorporated.  25 
 26 
It’s a very small bank and I don’t know if you participate in 27 
any of the fishing there, but if you did, I was just curious how 28 
many boats you see there on an average, popular, calm weekend.  29 
Obviously it has to be calm.  What I’m getting to is how 30 
important it is to the Venice charterboats. 31 
 32 
MR. ZELENKA:  It’s incredibly important.  I personally took off 33 

of work last Thursday to go fishing at the Sackett Bank.  We 34 
were in a fairly smallish fleet of about twenty-five boats.  35 
It’s still early in the season and the fish haven’t really 36 
turned on yet. 37 
 38 
It is absolutely vital to the survival of the Venice marinas and 39 
the Venice fuel docks in the slow winter months when the rivers 40 
come up high and their inshore fleets may not be fishing at full 41 
capacity and boats come from Florida, Texas, and all points in 42 
between to fill a berth at those marinas so that they can go 43 
offshore to the Sackett Bank and fish yellowfin tuna during the 44 
spring.  Yes, sir, it’s very important. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Steve, one last question.  Have you ever 47 

fished or dived at the Flower Garden Banks or in the Pulley’s 48 
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Ridge area? 1 
 2 
MR. ZELENKA:  No, I have not.  I’ve only been diving for the 3 

last four years.  I would like to get out there and see it.  I 4 
hear it’s something nice. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you.  Any other questions for Steve?  7 

Thank you for coming to comment to us today.  The next speaker 8 
will be Terry Miguad.   9 
 10 
MR. TERRY MIGAUD:  My name is Terry Migaud.  I’m the 11 

Secretary/Treasurer of the Louisiana Council of Underwater 12 
Diving Clubs.  That’s a federation of eight clubs, mostly 13 
centered in south Louisiana, with about 150 divers. 14 
 15 
I’ve been fishing since I was fourteen.  My first dive was in 16 
1963 when I was serving in the U.S. Navy.  My right oil rig dive 17 
was in 1971 as a member of the Hell Divers Scuba Club.  My main 18 
area of concern is the definition of coral or live coral or as 19 
it may relate to oil rigs, wrecks, and natural reefs in the 20 
Gulf. 21 
 22 
We found the definition very vague.  Is it hard or soft coral or 23 
both types of corals?  Does it include other types of marine 24 
growth, such as barnacles, shellfish, oysters, anemones, et 25 
cetera? 26 
 27 
The Louisiana Council would like to recommend the use of 28 
education rather than enforcement of these proposed regulations 29 
concerning the use of fishing weights and anchoring at or near 30 
what is going to be defined as coral.   31 
 32 
As the majority of my fishing and diving are oil rigs, we do not 33 
anchor.  We either tie it to the rig or drift dive, which the 34 
divers jump off on the up current and the boat will pick them up 35 
on the down current side. 36 
 37 
As a boater, I know it’s not good practice to drop an anchor on 38 
coral or hard bottom as there is a good chance I will lose that 39 
anchor.  As a fisherman, when strong current comes to play, I 40 
need a heavy weight to get my line down.  The fishing conditions 41 
should dictate how much weight I need. 42 
 43 
If I’m fishing in thirty feet of water with no current, I can 44 
get by with two ounces, but if I’m fishing in 300 feet of water 45 
with a seven-knot current, I need a large weight.  As far as I 46 
know, there’s no science that suggests a heavy weight does any 47 
damage to a reef. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Terry, one question for you from me and then 2 

we’ll take Ms. Walker’s question.  When you say a lot of weight, 3 
could you give a number to that when you have the seven-knot 4 
current in 300 feet of water? 5 
 6 
MR. MIGAUD:  Probably up to twenty ounces or so, but I’m 7 

recreational fishing and I would think that commercial fishermen 8 
would have to use a lot more weight. 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  Terry, thank you for coming.  When you 11 

recreationally fish and you bottom fish over a spot, do you 12 
allow that lead to touch the bottom?  Does it hit the bottom 13 
before you stop it or do you stop it short of the bottom? 14 
 15 
MR. MIGAUD:  It really depends where we think the fish are at.  16 

If we’re catching fish off the bottom and a lot of times the 17 
fish are going to hit it before it hits the bottom, but yes, it 18 
does and will hit the bottom at times. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions for Terry?  Thank you so 21 

much for coming to talk with us.  The next speaker will be 22 
William Ward. 23 
 24 
MR. WILLIAM WARD:  Good afternoon.  My name is William Ward and 25 

I am here to represent the Gulf Fisherman’s Association, of 26 
which I am the Vice President of the Association.  We’ve 27 
discussed in a previous meeting the implications of the EFH and 28 
I would like to be able to comment on a few of the issues as 29 
addressed. 30 
 31 
The first issue would be the issue of whether or not we have to 32 
address the Pulley’s Ridge issue first.  We will not be 33 
commenting at this time on the Flower Gardens.  For over forty 34 
years, fishermen in our association have fished this area with 35 
no discernable difference in the bottom terrain as being 36 
adversely affected to this area. 37 
 38 
A number of our fishermen are very concerned about setting a 39 
precedent for limiting their access when it is apparent by the 40 
most recent data by Dr. Halley that there is no visible signs of 41 
this reef area being decimated by fishing activities that have 42 
been ongoing for forty years extensively. 43 
 44 
This is not a new discovered area.  This is an extensively 45 
fished area by a number of our fishermen, myself included.  If 46 
this is the standard for which we are supposed to be practicing 47 
our stewardship, we would think that this, in essence, would be 48 
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something we would in essence approve and something we would 1 
want to encourage. 2 
 3 
Secondly, the EFH Amendment, as I understand it, was to be 4 
implemented to minimize to the extent practicable adverse 5 
fishing affects on EFH.  We have minimized the adverse affects 6 
to the EFH in this area of Pulley Ridge as we can best see. 7 
Thirdly, the third point I would like to make is on page 38 of 8 
the document, I believe it mentions in the third paragraph, 9 
about halfway through the third paragraph:  Proposed fishing 10 
regulations on coral reefs and HAPCs will essentially create 11 
several new marine reserves where much of the existing fishing 12 
activities will either be directly or indirectly limited due to 13 
prohibiting anchoring in these areas. 14 
 15 
It makes the assumption further that it could be assumed that 16 
local populations of relevant fish stocks could increase and 17 
spill over to surrounding waters, making them available to 18 
fishermen.  We don’t know for sure that’s the case.  It’s 19 
speculation and conjecture at this point and I wonder whether or 20 
not that’s credible science. 21 
 22 
Further down the paragraph, it mentions that there is 23 
insufficient information to determine quantitatively how much 24 
these fish stocks may be enhanced as a result of the additional 25 
protection of essential fish habitat. 26 
 27 
That troubles our fishermen because they see a cause-and-effect 28 
relationship with most things they do.  They’re willing to work 29 
and to conserve the issues for this council, but when there 30 
seems to be minimal benefit or no measurable benefit, they 31 
question what do they need to do more now.  Back to the third 32 
point, the cost is real and measurable, but the benefits are 33 
questionable at best. 34 
 35 
The fourth point would be on page 40 in the document there’s a 36 
mention of the economic analysis that is very sketchy at best 37 
regarding these areas of grids.  Statistical grids, as many of 38 
us know, most fishermen fish multiple grids, but they’re given 39 
one box to check and when they come back from seven to ten days 40 
of fishing, they may fish three or four grids or they may fish 41 
different areas of different grids bordering each other. 42 
 43 
Having said that, it’s a bit -- I don’t know if it’s 44 
disingenuous, but it’s incorrect to assume that when you look at 45 
Statistical Grid 2 that these are the areas that would be merely 46 
affected economically. 47 
 48 
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There’s small areas within the areas that have been designated 1 
on the HAPC designation or the two hundred and so mile boundary 2 
that is in the graph.  If you look on page 104 on Figure 12 in 3 
the document, there are -- Let me check that.  I may want to go 4 
back to Figure 11. 5 
 6 
Figure 17 on page 109, the HAPC designation is an area of 2,300 7 
square nautical miles and the shrunk portion of the proposed 8 
area is either 544 nautical miles or 206 and then, of course, 9 
there’s been discussion of a smaller area of 104. 10 
 11 
As far as we can see, that’s a very, very large area and in 12 
those areas, just so you recognize from Dr. Halley’s own 13 
testimony, there are thousands of fishing sites in those areas, 14 
even in the smallest one.  I’m going by the one of the 104 15 
square miles. 16 
 17 
If you can look at Halley’s information that I’ve received based 18 
on the color coding of those concentrations of the fish pits, 19 
individual fish sites, there is an incredible economic benefit 20 
that will be taken away from those fishermen. 21 
 22 
When you look on a map, sometimes they look very large, but when 23 
you look at it further and you see how many actual locations are 24 
being taken from these fishermen and now will be displaced on 25 
other areas, it’s sizable, it’s measurable, it’s real, and it’s 26 
a very large amount. 27 
 28 
At this time, we would hope that you would think long and hard 29 
about this and give us the opportunity to maybe have some more 30 
interface and time with you to develop something that’s more 31 
amenable and something that our association can deal with. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Ward?  William, do you 34 

bandit fish in this area? 35 
 36 
MR. WARD:  Yes, our boats do, Madam Chairman. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  What weights do you use to get where you need 39 

to catch the fish? 40 
 41 
MR. WARD:  Julie, it depends on the current situation.  This is 42 

an area we call the corner up in Madeira Beach.  Down in the 43 
corner where that loop current comes through there and where the 44 
Straights begin, at times that current in there really can run 45 
and up to as much as ten pounds can be used. 46 
 47 
Normally, probably -- I’ve got to differentiate gear here.  48 
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There’s two different kinds of gear that fish this.  Keep this 1 
in mind.  You have conventional hook and line gear, vertical, 2 
rod and reel or electric reel gear, which is one type of 3 
vertical gear, and then the second type of gear you have is what 4 
we call bandit gear. 5 
 6 
Both are vertical gears, but two different mechanisms to use and 7 
two different requirements of gear weights.  The electric reel 8 
gears would probably use up to as much as three pounds if it’s 9 
really screaming down there with the current, but the bandit 10 
fishermen, because of the way they deploy their gear, would need 11 
up to as much as ten pounds of gear down that way if the current 12 
was screaming.  Keep in mind that they would only use that if 13 
needed.  We use the smallest amount of weight necessary to get 14 
the job done. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Ward.  The next speaker will be 17 

Dennis O’Hern. 18 
 19 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good afternoon.  I would like to thank the 20 

council for the opportunity to address them.  My name is Dennis 21 
O’Hern.  Most of you know me and I’m here today representing one 22 
of my other groups, Sportsmen Protecting Ocean Resources 23 
Together.  Our comments are on the EFH Amendment. 24 
 25 
We’re very concerned, all of our members, with the precedent 26 
that this amendment can set for future actions to restrict 27 
fishing access in the Gulf of Mexico.  I would like to say that 28 
every one of our members is absolutely in favor of protecting 29 
coral reefs and not damaging coral. 30 
 31 
There’s not a single member that you could bring up that would 32 
say, gee, I would like to go out and wreck a coral reef with my 33 
anchor or drop a sinker on it and break some coral.  With 34 
reference to the definition of coral reef, we’re concerned that 35 
throughout the current amendment coral is referred to as either 36 
coral, live coral, live coral reef, or coral reef. 37 
 38 
You need to tighten up the language in the amendment because 39 
it’s way too ambiguous and it could really be applied broadly to 40 
the Gulf of Mexico in the next five years.  I see it coming down 41 
the road and we’re very concerned about it. 42 
 43 
With reference to the EFH designations, we’re on board with 44 
that.  That’s not a problem.  The HAPC designations, I had a 45 
great deal of concern because the Proposal A and Proposal B seem 46 
to be reversed text versus picture description on the figures. 47 
 48 
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I would just like to be clear that my group supports the HAPC 1 
designations of the individual reef areas as opposed to the 2 
large dotted line areas.  I’m not going to go A or B on this 3 
because, again, the document has it reversed between text and 4 
the figure.  5 
 6 
Moving to the sinker restrictions, we feel that there is 7 
absolutely no scientific data whatsoever on any effects of 8 
sinkers on live coral reef.  You can go down to the Keys and 9 
drop a ten-pound weight on a piece of staghorn coral, or elkhorn 10 
coral, and you may observe some damage.  11 
 12 
I would like for all the council to remember, because I don’t 13 
know how many of you have actually been underwater or seen 14 
anything underwater, but things slow down in the water.  If I’m 15 
dropping a two-pound weight from the ceiling to the floor, 16 
chances are right here it would break a dinner plate. 17 
 18 
I could drop a two-pound weight in a hundred feet of water and 19 
if it hit that dinner plate, most likely it would not even crack 20 
it.  The water does have a tremendous ability to slow down.  21 
There’s a great deal of friction on the weight and fishermen 22 
only use the amount of weight they need to get to the bottom or 23 
in the area they want to fish. 24 
 25 
I don’t want to put a ten-pound weight on if I only need eight 26 
ounces.  You always want to go with the lightest amount you can 27 
go with so you can feel the fish take the bait.  Again, without 28 
a lot of further study, I think we’re adamantly opposed to any 29 
sinker restrictions whatsoever. 30 
 31 
With respects to the anchoring, we feel that, again, this 32 
picture that’s being presented about coral reefs seems to be -- 33 
In my mind, when everybody talks about it, even I think Molasses 34 
Reef and the shallow Keys reefs.  These are not shallow Keys 35 
reefs.  These are deep-water reefs, most of them. 36 
 37 
The Pulley’s Ridge, I don’t know how much anybody has really 38 
studied those pictures, but those nice pictures of coral, most 39 
of those things are only two to ten inches across or the biggest 40 
one is about the size of a dinner plate. 41 
 42 
I met with Dr. Halley last week.  He’s the gentleman who 43 
presented the Pulley’s Ridge PowerPoint presentation to you all 44 
back in July of 2003, and I asked him what if I dragged an 45 
anchor through Pulley’s Ridge.  I said what if I set my anchor 46 
and I pulled it up, would I kill this coral? 47 
 48 
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He said in order to kill the coral you would actually have to 1 
flip those pieces of coral individually over upside down so they 2 
can no longer access the sunlight, which is what they use to 3 
live.  He stated that Pulley’s Ridge itself is an extremely 4 
healthy coral reef. 5 
 6 
We’re not opposed to protecting it, but we are concerned about 7 
overly restrictive protections on it, which is what led us to 8 
come up with the idea of an educational campaign, which we think 9 
is a good idea not just for Pulley’s Ridge, but for all the 10 
essential fish habitat. 11 
 12 
Educate the user groups about the importance of anchoring in 13 
sand and about the potential damage that they could do with 14 
their anchor on coral or on hard bottom and the potential for 15 
them to lose gear and we believe that by and large, all the 16 
users, commercial and recreational, of the fishery are good 17 
stewards. 18 
 19 
Again, I don’t think you could bring anybody out, commercial or 20 
recreational, that would stand up and say, gee, I want to go 21 
wreck a coral reef, I want to go break coral, and I want to 22 
damage the habitat. 23 
 24 
I think that an educational campaign would most likely be much 25 
more beneficial and have a far greater impact than a legislative 26 
move, whereby you would make it illegal to anchor in water 27 
that’s anywhere between -- I think from Key West it’s about a 28 
hundred miles, Naples is 120 miles, and I believe from 29 
Clearwater it’s about 180 miles out to Pulley’s Ridge. 30 
 31 
It’s very difficult to enforce and there’s no provision for 32 
enforcement.  If I got caught anchoring there and you had 33 
prohibited it, there’s no real -- What are you going to do, tell 34 
me to get out?  There’s no fine set up and I believe Dave 35 
McKinney said it would be very difficult to enforce. 36 
 37 
Again, that goes back to our education.  We think it would carry 38 
a lot more weight and certainly have a lot more impact and cost 39 
a heck of a lot less money.  40 
 41 
With respects to limiting the use of longline gear in the HAPCs 42 
and on the live coral reef, we don’t have a problem with that, 43 
nor we do have a problem with the weak tickler link and I want 44 
to leave you all with a thought on the sinker restrictions. 45 
 46 
Gear doesn’t do as much damage to coral as coral does to gear.  47 
There’s a desire for all the users to actually not tangle their 48 
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gear up in coral and not drop their anchors on live coral that’s 1 
going to eat their anchor and eat a $300 piece of tackle, which 2 
is your anchor, your chain, and your line, or your fishing 3 
weights. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Are there any 6 

questions for Mr. O’Hern? 7 
 8 
MR. RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dennis.  Just one question.  We also 9 

received this from Piper, Rudnick, Gray, and Kerry, and that’s 10 
representing the other organization you normally represent? 11 
 12 
MR. O’HERN:  Yes, sir.  That’s the Fishing Rights Alliance 13 

Incorporated and that’s why I didn’t comment on their behalf, 14 
because we already entered it into the record. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any more questions for Mr. O’Hern?  Thank you, 17 

Dennis.  Ms. Foote, could you make an introduction, please? 18 
 19 
MS. FOOTE:  I would like to take a moment to introduce the real 20 

member of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council from 21 
Louisiana, John Roussel, my supervisor.  I serve as his designee 22 
and he’s able to be with us for a few minutes today. 23 
 24 
MR. JOHN ROUSSEL:  Thank you and welcome to Louisiana. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Roussel, we certainly want you to 27 

understand what a valuable contribution Ms. Foote makes to our 28 
deliberations and our proceedings and we would love to have you 29 
with us when the council is deliberating, but we understand 30 
other matters require your attention and we very much do value 31 
Ms. Foote for her representation of the state of Louisiana.  If 32 
you would like to take a minute to share any comments with the 33 
council, we’re all ears. 34 
 35 
MR. ROUSSEL:  I will not take any of your time, but I do want to 36 

welcome you to Louisiana.  I have not been thoroughly engaged in 37 
the council issues, but I hope to, with time, get back up to 38 
speed with a lot of the council issues, but I have all the 39 
confidence in the world that Karen is doing an excellent job. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We also appreciate your participation on our 42 

SSC.  You are a member of our SSC, are you not? 43 
 44 
MR. ROUSSEL:  A past member. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ve appreciated that service as well.  We 47 

have one more public comment card on this issue and that is Emma 48 
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Hickerson.   1 
 2 
MS. EMMA HICKERSON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Emma Hickerson 3 

and I’m the Research Coordinator for the Flower Garden Banks 4 
National Marine Sanctuary Office and I’m also speaking for our 5 
Sanctuary Manager, G.P. Schmahl. 6 
 7 
I would like to refer you to an e-mail that you should all have 8 
addressed to our Chairperson, Julie Morris, and it pretty much 9 
outlines all of our thoughts about the HAPC in regards to the 10 
designation and also the coral area designation and I just 11 
wanted to state that we stand by those recommendations and we do 12 
support the Habitat Committee recommendations that will be put 13 
forth later this afternoon. 14 
 15 
Before I leave the stand, I would like to put on another hat and 16 
make comments from the Florida Keys National Marine Sanctuary 17 
Office and just to state that they request that you consider 18 
Proposal D, which is the 206 square nautical miles, for Pulley’s 19 
Ridge, and that, I think, is on page 109 in your standing 20 
document.   21 
 22 
That was for gear restrictions, that smaller area.  They do 23 
support your recommendation for the HAPC area, but for the coral 24 
gear restriction proposal, they would like to you to consider 25 
Proposal D, which was the second option in your standing 26 
document. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Hickerson, could you go over for the 29 

council the reasons that you think that Sonnier and Alderdice 30 
might be deserving of fishing protection restrictions?  You 31 
didn’t really get a chance to explain that to the committee this 32 
morning and so if you could do that, I would appreciate it.  33 
It’s in the memo. 34 
 35 
MS. HICKERSON:  What I’ll do is read you some information that I 36 

have from G.P. and myself.  All of the identified areas contain 37 
coral resources, the identified areas of HAPCs.  Even if they 38 
cannot be categorized as true coral reefs, they all deserve 39 
maximum protection, but two in particular, Sonnier and 40 
Alderdice, are at extremely high risk. 41 
 42 
Neither of these banks are coral reefs, but as previously 43 
stated, do contain significant coral-associated habitats.  What 44 
makes them particular sensitive to bottom impacts are their 45 
geological attributes. 46 
 47 
Sonnier Bank is very similar to Stetson Bank.  Stetson Bank is 48 
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within the same boundaries in its geological origin and is 1 
comprised of uplifted claystone and siltstone, upon which 2 
significant biological communities have developed, predominantly 3 
sponges and fire coral. 4 
 5 
The claystone at Sonnier Bank is fragile and easily broken by 6 
the action of anchors and bottom-fishing gear and we’ve observed 7 
these impacts in recent visits to Sonnier Bank. 8 
Alderdice Bank is another extremely sensitive geological feature 9 
that requires special protection.  The most prominent feature of 10 
this bank is the occurrence of at least two uplifted basalt, 11 
which is volcanic rock spires. 12 
 13 
A variety of benthic organisms have colonized the spires and the 14 
area serves as an important fishery habitat.  This is the only 15 
known occurrence of basalt in the Gulf of Mexico.  Because of 16 
their orientation, these basalt features are extremely 17 
vulnerable to impact and injury from anchoring and bottom-18 
fishing gear. 19 
 20 
Again, since neither of these areas are coral reefs, the 21 
proposed HAPC restrictions wouldn’t apply.  However, we 22 
recommend that you consider extending the anchoring and bottom 23 
gear prohibitions to the very sensitive habitats of these two 24 
banks. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you.  Any questions for Ms. Hickerson? 27 

 28 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I know you did in committee, but while you’re at 29 

it again, could you give us your definition of bottom-fishing 30 
gear, please? 31 
 32 
MS. HICKERSON:  I don’t think I’m a very good person to answer 33 

what bottom-fishing gear is.  I know that at the Flower Garden 34 
Banks that bottom longlining is not allowed and bottom trawling 35 
is not allowed, but we don’t have any specific regulations as to 36 
what weight restrictions on sinkers at the Flower Garden Banks. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  Ms. Hickerson, I know that you told us earlier that 39 

you had seen longline gear and I think bottom gear on the 40 
Stetson I think you were telling us, or maybe the Flower 41 
Gardens.  Can you tell me what impact that gear had on those 42 
reefs where you saw it? 43 
 44 
MS. HICKERSON:  The East and West Flower Garden Bank, a lot of 45 

you may not be aware of it, but they’re large bolder corals and 46 
so we have very limited branching corals on the main cap of the 47 
East and West Flower Garden Bank. 48 
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 1 
However, we do have some large patches of areas at both banks, 2 
mainly along the fringes, of some very delicate small branching 3 
corals, with are a kind called madracis.  These areas, if 4 
anything of any -- Even a small weight would impact that area 5 
because they are very finely branched corals and in these areas 6 
it’s just like a field. 7 
 8 
We actually call it a madracis field and that area in particular 9 
is more susceptible to damage by any sort of bottom impacts than 10 
the large brain and bolder corals on the reef cap. 11 
 12 
For Stetson Bank and Sonnier Bank with the siltstone and 13 
claystone, this substrate is very brittle and we haven’t done 14 
any studies, but it’s my observations and my opinion that any 15 
impact on that area is just going to weaken the structure.   16 
 17 
When you have unnatural impacts to it, it will weaken the 18 
structure to the point that when you do have natural occurrences 19 
of storms and hurricanes, we do see extensive movement of the 20 
claystone and siltstone pillars and scouring of the area. 21 
 22 
I think any impacts from fishing gear dragging across it may 23 
have a negative impact or make it more of an impact from the 24 
natural occurrence of storms and things like that.  Now I can 25 
state for you that Stetson Bank is heavily fished when you 26 
compare it to the Flower Garden Banks. 27 
 28 
It’s closer to shore and more recreational fishermen do go 29 
there.  I just want to clarify and I’m not sure if everyone 30 
knows this, but spearfishing is not allowed at any of the Banks 31 
within the Sanctuary boundaries, just to clear that up.  Pretty 32 
much on every dive to the Flower Gardens and Stetson Banks, we 33 
pick up some kind of fishing gear off the bottom. 34 
 35 
MS. WALKER:  I recognize the importance of the coral reefs, but 36 

what I want to know is what impact did you see from that fishing 37 
gear and did it break the coral, did it wrap around it, did it 38 
kill the coral, the impact that you saw from the gear. 39 
 40 
MS. HICKERSON:  We’ve seen broken coral.  These small branching 41 

corals, we have seen broken coral from fishing impacts.  We have 42 
had impacts from anchoring.  The problem is we don’t normally 43 
see the vessels who drag that anchor across the Bank.  Because 44 
of the logistics of managing that Sanctuary, we usually go out 45 
there and find the damage after it’s done and the boats are 46 
already gone. 47 
 48 
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The same with the fishing gear.  It’s not a lot of the time and 1 
we don’t see fishing when we’re out there for the East and West 2 
Flower Garden Banks.  Stetson Banks, yes, we do see quite a bit 3 
of fishing out there when we’re there. 4 
 5 
As far as the lines being entangled in things, we’ve seen a lot 6 
of the sponges get wrapped up in the fishing line and other 7 
impacts that we’ve actually observed is impacts to threatened 8 
species, the loggerhead sea turtles ingestion of hooks and then 9 
you’ve got line coming out of their mouths. 10 
 11 
We made a special trip just to try and actually dislodge line 12 
from a turtle, but we weren’t successful in that and there was 13 
another instance where the back flippers of an animal were 14 
totally entwined where the animal had no use of the back 15 
flippers. 16 
 17 
MS. MORRIS:  Ms. Hickerson, we have three additional questioners 18 

for you. 19 
 20 
MR. PERRET:  On the observations that you and your people have 21 

made relative to anchoring in the area, when you have actually 22 
seen the boats on anchor, have those vessels always been fishing 23 
vessels? 24 
 25 
MS. HICKERSON:  Myself, I have only observed one anchoring 26 

incident and that was recently and it was a fishing vessel.  It 27 
was not on a coral cap, but it was within the Sanctuary 28 
boundaries, which is an International Maritime Organization no 29 
anchoring area.  The designation of the Sanctuary actually was 30 
pushed through because of anchoring of large cargo ships. 31 
 32 
MR. PERRET:  If I may follow up.  Attorney, this council can 33 

manage fishing and fishing gear and so on and so forth and I 34 
assume anchoring of fishing vessels is one thing, but if we 35 
designate an area no anchoring of fishing vessels, what about 36 
other vessels?  Can we do anything to petroleum vessels, for 37 
example? 38 
 39 
MR. GRIMES:  No, that would not be within your jurisdiction. 40 

 41 
MR. PERRET:  We could set the whole Gulf of Mexico EEZ to no 42 

anchoring and it would only apply to fishing vessels, even 43 
though other vessels with far larger anchors, which would do a 44 
heck of a lot more damage, we can’t touch them.  Is that right? 45 
 46 
MR. GRIMES:  No, not under the Magnuson-Stevens Act, but the 47 

agency does have -- Under the National Marine Sanctuaries Act, 48 
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you have much broader authority and as you mentioned, most of 1 
the areas, with the exception of Pulley’s Ridge that you’re 2 
designating as having these protections, you already can’t 3 
anchor there. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, but we’re talking about additional areas 6 

also, Habitat Areas of Particular Concern, that if we so 7 
designate and if then we decide no anchoring, we’re only 8 
applying it to fishing vessels. 9 
 10 
MR. GRIMES:  Yes, but your current proposal, it’s only over 11 

coral.  Just because you’re designating it as HAPC, that’s not 12 
doing anything.  It’s the additional restrictions once you 13 
designate the coral areas within that HAPC. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Perret, right now we’re trying to question 16 

the person who is testifying and so you could have this back and 17 
forth with Mr. Grimes later during the discussion.  The next 18 
questioner is Mr. Horn. 19 
 20 
MR. HORN:  I have several questions, but you mentioned the 21 

claystone and siltstone and you were talking about they could 22 
weaken the structures.  Are these not rocks cropped out from 23 
under the bottom or they’re growths?  Are they actually growing 24 
or is it a rock? 25 
 26 
MS. HICKERSON:  These are very soft rock structures.  If you 27 

think of clay, how crumbly it is, that’s what this substrate is 28 
and the majority of these features in the northwest Gulf of 29 
Mexico have been created by salt domes where you’ve got the salt 30 
pushing up from underneath and that’s why you’ve got these 31 
uplifted claystone and siltstone pillars. 32 
 33 
MR. HORN:  You mentioned around these other areas and you made a 34 

comment of coral-related bottoms.  You said it’s not coral, but 35 
it’s coral-related bottom.  Explain that. 36 
 37 
MS. HICKERSON:  I want to clarify that I think there’s a lot of 38 

confusion in the room about the difference between a coral reef, 39 
which is what we’re recommending these additional gear 40 
restrictions on, which encompasses, after discussions this 41 
morning, East, West Flower Garden Bank, McGrail Bank, and the 42 
southern part of Pulley’s Ridge as the coral reef areas. 43 
 44 
All of these HAPCs that have been put forward have coral 45 
communities on them.  I’m not saying that they’re coral reefs 46 
and there are no, as I understand it, these additional 47 
restrictions are not being placed on these HAPCs.  They’re just 48 
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being identified as areas that are fishery habitat. 1 
 2 
MR. HORN:  There’s probably these same type growths all over the 3 

place, not just in these particular areas, because they grow in 4 
hard bottom and there’s hard bottom in a lot of other places, 5 
correct? 6 
 7 
MS. HICKERSON:  That’s right. 8 

 9 
MR. HORN:  Thank you.  Now, one other thing.  These coral-10 

related areas that you’re talking about, how fast do they grow 11 
and some of these other structures that you’re talking about 12 
breaking, how fast do they grow? 13 
 14 
MS. HICKERSON:  I can only address the hard corals because we’ve 15 

done the science to document the bolder corals at the Flower 16 
Garden Banks because we actually take cores and measure it 17 
because you can measure them annually and it’s about one 18 
centimeter a year and these coral heads are up to two and three 19 
meters high.  You can extrapolate for that and these are very 20 
old corals. 21 
 22 
MR. HORN:  You’re saying hard corals and so a lot of this stuff 23 

is soft coral? 24 
 25 
MS. HICKERSON:  On the banks that are being designated as coral 26 

reefs, these are hard corals.  These are the only banks, and 27 
there are four of them that are being designated as coral reef 28 
areas, carrying the additional restrictions. 29 
 30 
The other HAPC areas have coral communities on them, but the 31 
regulations that are being placed on the coral reefs do not 32 
affect these other HAPC areas. 33 
 34 
MR. MINTON:  Ms. Hickerson, how would you describe currently the 35 

health of the coral populations in these four areas, the West 36 
Flower, East Flower, McGrail, and the Stetson? 37 
 38 
MS. HICKERSON:  We’ve been monitoring the coral at the East and 39 

West Flower Garden Banks for at least the last twenty years and 40 
it’s one of the healthiest coral reef areas in the Caribbean and 41 
a lot of it has to do with the location being a hundred miles 42 
offshore. 43 
 44 
If you compare it to a lot of the areas in the Caribbean, it’s 45 
one of the highest coral covers, which can support the health of 46 
the reef. 47 
 48 
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Stetson Bank, we’re quite concerned about it because of the 1 
susceptibility of it and we are seeing some degradation in the 2 
area.  We haven’t documented, but just visually we do see a lot 3 
of debris out there and we’re actually organizing a cleanup of 4 
Stetson because there is so much debris out there and that’s 5 
been suggested to us by the recreational divers who go out there 6 
a lot of the time. 7 
 8 
McGrail Bank appears to be quite healthy.  It’s not accessible 9 
to scuba divers and so scuba divers can’t have an impact there.  10 
It’s a little too deep.  For technical divers, it is accessible, 11 
but I don’t know of anybody who has dove there yet.  12 
 13 
As you know, it’s a fairly new area to science.  It was first 14 
described twenty-five years ago and we’ve only revisited there 15 
since then in the last three years and this is when we’ve been 16 
finding more and more that it is actually a true coral reef out 17 
there and right now, it looks healthy, but starting from 2003, 18 
that’s not much of a baseline to go by.  It’s a shifting 19 
baseline situation. 20 
 21 
MR. MINTON:  Let me then ask you what’s currently allowed in 22 

these areas for sinkers, weights? 23 
 24 
MS. HICKERSON:  There are no restrictions on the weights at any 25 

of these sites. 26 
 27 
MR. MINTON:  My point is how long -- I’ve been told at previous 28 

testimony that some of these areas have been fished for thirty 29 
or forty years, possibly, and you’re calling them in a fairly 30 
healthy state and I guess I wonder why now we need to put 31 
restrictions on the weights that they’re fished in. 32 
 33 
MS. HICKERSON:  I’m only talking from a point of view of the 34 

Flower Garden Banks.  I can’t talk for Pulley’s Ridge because 35 
I’ve not been there and I’ve not seen it myself, but based on 36 
what I know about plating corals, because they’re plating 37 
they’re thinner and they could possibly be more susceptible to 38 
injury from weights being dropped on them. 39 
 40 
Also, I can talk about the small branching corals that we have 41 
at the Flower Garden Banks.  They’re much more susceptible to 42 
damage than the large bolder corals that we have. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions for Ms. Hickerson? 45 

 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I heard you say that you had some concern about 47 

the plating corals and the small branches as far as weight and 48 
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so any weights, no matter what they weighed, would have an 1 
impact.  Is that a correct statement? 2 
 3 
MS. HICKERSON:  Because I’m not familiar with the types of 4 

fishing gear people use -- I’ve heard you talk about two-pound 5 
weights and I’ve heard you talk about ten, thirty-four, and just 6 
because of the weights that I put in my weight belt, that’s the 7 
only thing that I can sort of compare it to.  If I dropped a 8 
two-pound weight off the boat, it would impact the small 9 
branching corals. 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My second question is I know you said that you 12 

had observed some -- Ms. Walker asked about the lines and the 13 
weights that you had observed on the reefs or on the areas that 14 
she was questioning you about and could you really tell if they 15 
were more recreational lines or if they were more commercial 16 
lines or you’re not really familiar with whether or not the 17 
lines or weights belong to whom or which sector. 18 
 19 
MS. HICKERSON:  I don’t think I have the experience to determine 20 

who owns what, but the only way I relate it is when I see really 21 
thick line that I suspect is longline, that’s obviously 22 
commercial, and the smaller weights and smaller lines I kind of 23 
attribute to the recreational fishing and I could be totally 24 
wrong with that, but commercial and recreational fishing is 25 
allowed in the Sanctuary. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any other questions for Ms. Hickerson?  Thank 28 

you, Ms. Hickerson, for your testimony and the extra information 29 
you’ve been providing to us regarding boundaries and types of 30 
corals and things like that.  That concludes public comment on 31 
the EFH.   32 
 33 
Is there anyone else in the audience that intended to comment on 34 
EFH and hasn’t put in a card and hasn’t been called?  Then we’re 35 
moving on to the Texas shrimp closure.  I don’t have any cards, 36 
I believe, for comments on the Texas shrimp closure.  Is that 37 
true?  Does anybody in the audience here want to comment on the 38 
Texas shrimp closure?  Finally, I think Mr. Zales wanted to talk 39 
on the exempted fishing permit. 40 
 41 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, and this is just on a personal 42 

testimony here and I guess I’ve got a question to the Fisheries 43 
Service because everywhere I go I always check out aquariums.  I 44 
love aquariums and several I’ve visited several times and some 45 
of them over the years that I’ve visited have begun to 46 
deteriorate. 47 
 48 
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The most recent one that I was at was with my daughter at the 1 
Living Seas in Orlando at Disney and that aquarium has really 2 
gone downhill, in my opinion.  The fish that were there were 3 
very few in number and they weren’t in the best of shape. 4 
 5 
I guess I’ve got a question.  There’s over 2,000 fish listed on 6 
this list and these people, is there any provision in these 7 
permits to go back and check and see what kind of care they take 8 
of these animals that they take out of the water and what 9 
happens to them and is there any kind of provision that if these 10 
people are not -- 11 
 12 
Are they just constantly replenishing from new fish and whatnot?  13 
2,000 fish, it must going to be a large tank and so I’ve got 14 
concerns about that. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ginny, do you want to respond? 17 

 18 
MS. VIRGINIA FAY:  Bob, we only give exemption to the collection 19 

activities and that’s what this EFP is for, to exempt them from 20 
current fishing regulations so that they can catch a certain 21 
size of fish or quantity if it’s above a bag limit.   22 
 23 
We do not regulate the aquarium for fish.  This aquarium, the 24 
Georgia aquarium, is brand new.  I have not had a chance to 25 
visit it, but a number of aquaria are accredited, and I’m not 26 
sure of the right word, through the American Zoological 27 
Association and I guess that’s all I can say.  I don’t know what 28 
the criteria are. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Zales, Mr. Brown has a response for you as 31 

well. 32 
 33 
MR. BROWN:  Mr. Zales, I have been on the site and the Fish and 34 

Wildlife Service has been in dialogue with the aquarium since 35 
its inception.  It is one of those situations where Bernie 36 
Marcus, who was one of the cofounders of Home Depot, donated 37 
$200 million for the aquarium to be built. 38 
 39 
They have put together a staff of folks who have excellent 40 
credentials with experience at aquaria around the country and 41 
the world and so I think that with an investment like that and 42 
the kinds of people that they put together, they are likely to 43 
support their fish that they collect.   44 
 45 
My understanding is that the aquarium will be in excess of five 46 
million gallons, which puts it in the category of one of the 47 
largest aquaria in the world, with a large number of fish and, 48 
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Dr. Crabtree, you might want to add to that. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Zales, do you have the answer that you 3 

were looking for? 4 
 5 
MR. ZALES:  Yes, pretty much.  I was just expressing the concern 6 

that if there’s no way to -- If they’re in accreditation thing, 7 
somebody should check up and with the comments that these people 8 
have hired good people and expect a lot.  Disney, I would 9 
suspect, has some of the largest crowds around and obviously 10 
they’re not taking very good care of theirs, in my opinion 11 
anyway. 12 
 13 
It looked like they were trying to exhibit depleted fisheries, 14 
in my mind.  My little girl commented walking down, where are 15 
the fish?  That’s a pretty substantial comment from a twelve-16 
year old and so that’s just my concern with this if we’re going 17 
to do this, that these things -- 18 
 19 
Like I said, that’s one of the things I do when I travel, is 20 
look at aquariums and check out different things and just to be 21 
sure that somebody is taking care of that. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Did you want to respond, Dr. Crabtree? 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to say I’ve toured the facility under 26 

construction and met with the people involved with the Georgia 27 
aquarium and my impression is that this will be an excellent 28 
facility and that they will take care of their fish. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, that concludes public 31 

testimony.  We are going to take a ten-minute break and then 32 
we’re going to take up the Habitat Protection Committee report. 33 
 34 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If you will take up the Habitat Protection 37 

Committee Report, Mr. Brown. 38 
 39 
MR. BROWN:  Madam Chairman, I would like to skip over the 40 

summary of the committee and move right on into the committee 41 
recommendations.  I think everybody has the report in front of 42 
them. 43 
 44 
A motion was made on behalf of the committee, and I so move, 45 
that Proposal B, as modified by technical information provided 46 
by Flower Gardens Bank National Marine Sanctuaries staff, 47 
particularly the latitude/longitude modification handout and 48 
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maps with the green lines, be the preferred alternative for 1 
defining HAPCs in the northwestern Gulf of Mexico. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Discussion on the 4 

motion? 5 
 6 
MR. FISCHER:  Can we spell out Proposal B so there is no 7 

confusion? 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Brown, can you help us, please? 10 

 11 
MR. BROWN:  This is Proposal B as modified by -- Can you clarify 12 

the B, Heidi? 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Heidi, you need to come to a microphone.  15 

We’re going to be calling on you during the discussion and, 16 
staff, we need to get the motions up on the board.  Mr. Fischer 17 
is questioning is where is Proposal B spelled out in the 18 
document and can you help us with that? 19 
 20 
MR. BROWN:  It’s page 20. 21 

 22 
MS. HEIDI LOVETT:  It’s page 20 in the text and the 23 

corresponding figure is Figure 11, page 103. 24 
 25 
DR. CLAVERIE:  That doesn’t do it, I don’t think.  Did we have 26 

the green lines in this area?  We were going to attach documents 27 
to the minutes and refer to them and identify them so that these 28 
motions would be clear and unambiguous and this makes no mention 29 
of the documents.   30 
 31 
The documents have not been attached and identified and it’s 32 
actually not what is on page 20 and on page 103.  It’s as 33 
modified by some document that we need to identify and attach to 34 
the minutes. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Claverie, I think the council understands 37 

that the attachments referred to in this motion are the 38 
latitude/longitude boundaries and the green boxes on the handout 39 
maps that we had with us this morning. 40 
 41 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Julie, we are preparing a document to forward 42 

outside of the council and it has got to be absolutely clear 43 
what we are asking to be done, not that we understand it, but 44 
that someone who gets all this paperwork knows where to go to 45 
look to see what we meant. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m not sure what you’re asking for, Dr. 48 
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Claverie. 1 
 2 
DR. CLAVERIE:  It’s very simple.  When you’re dealing with 3 

documents, you have to identify them.  Now if we pass this 4 
motion and send forward the document and people look at page 20, 5 
like our record shows, and then they see green lines, well, what 6 
green lines are we talking about.  That’s in a document that’s 7 
not in our plan that we have to identify and attach. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do you want to modify this motion that will 10 

say that the amendment will have these handout documents 11 
attached to it when it reaches its final form?  Is that your 12 
intention? 13 
 14 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Right.  It should say the green lines as shown on 15 

Document X attached to the minutes or attached to the document 16 
or whatever it is or give it a page number or whatever we do. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I have to agree with Mr. Claverie 19 

because in reading -- Heidi has sent us to page 103.  The motion 20 
states the committee is moving Proposal B.  Proposal B on page 21 
103 groups all the banks into two larger areas, dashed 22 
boundaries, and includes individually bounded Stetson and 23 
Sonnier Banks.  I don’t think that’s the action that the 24 
committee took. 25 
 26 
MS. LOVETT:  I was mistaken and I’m sorry.  I didn’t have the 27 

proper paperwork and I don’t normally sit here at your full 28 
council meeting.  I have it now and as Ms. Morris has described, 29 
it was those attachments. 30 
 31 
It’s the description on page 20 as amended by the boundaries 32 
presented by the Flower Garden Banks and the figures that were 33 
presented this morning. 34 
 35 
MS. BELL:  I thought I understood what Mau was looking for.  36 

Isn’t it under 1.2 in the document?  Heidi, is that what you 37 
just were looking at, Proposal B, the Proposed Determination of 38 
Habitat Areas of Particular Concern?  It doesn’t have pages 39 
because it’s just on here, but it’s under 1.2. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re looking at page 20 in the document and 42 

we’re looking at Proposal B on page 20.  On the figure in the 43 
document, the hearing document, A and B are reversed.  That was 44 
a mistake and we tried to correct that in discussion this 45 
morning. 46 
 47 
What we’re looking at is Proposal B on page 20 of the document 48 
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as modified by locations provided by the Marine Sanctuary as a 1 
handout this morning and latitude/longitude and maps with green 2 
boundaries provided as a handout this morning by the Marine 3 
Sanctuary staff.  That’s what we’re talking about. 4 
 5 
MS. FOOTE:  I think it might clear things up if you just 6 

declared the latitude/longitude as Exhibit A from the Sanctuary 7 
and if you declared the maps as Exhibit B from the Sanctuary and 8 
then we can refer to them in the future as Exhibit A and B as of 9 
today. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Can you make the wording adjustments to the 12 

committee motion to accomplish that, please? 13 
 14 
MS. FOOTE:  If you would declare it, latitude/longitude 15 
modifications is Handout Exhibit A and maps with green lines are 16 
Exhibit B. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This is a clarification of the committee 19 

motion and the motion can reflect that.   20 
 21 
MR. HORN:  Just a foolish question on my part, but what are the 22 

pink lines on those documents that aren’t marked or anything and 23 
it’s just pictures with no anything on them and I don’t know one 24 
from the other, but what are the pink lines drawn around the 25 
green? 26 
 27 
MS. LOVETT:  Those are the boundaries as proposed and described 28 

in the document today. 29 
 30 
MR. PERRET:  I must be as slow as Dr. Claverie because I’ve got 31 

page 20, I’ve got an addendum, and I’ve got a map saying green 32 
lines.  I look at the map and I see all different shades of 33 
green lines.   34 
 35 
Can we put -- I never got all that, but I do have Figure 11, 36 
page 103, which I think is what we’re talking about.  What map 37 
are we talking about and can we put it up there?  I never got 38 
those and I don’t have them. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Let’s ask staff to give you a set of these 41 

maps that were handed out this morning and we’re referring to 42 
them as Exhibit B.  Further discussion of the motion? 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  Where is this in the Gulf of Mexico?  That’s what I 45 

want to see. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  These handouts are all northwestern Gulf of 48 
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Mexico in the Flower Banks region. 1 
 2 
MR. ADAMS:  I think I might offer a further clarification.  3 
After Proposal B if we insert “Article 4.2.1, page 20” so we’ll 4 
know which Proposal B we’re talking about. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Actually you want this insertion at the 7 

beginning of the amendment? 8 
 9 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes, correct.  Proposal B, page 20, Article 4.2.1. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does the committee chair have any objection to 12 

that as a clarification of the committee motion?  Okay.  We have 13 
a motion from the committee and we’re discussing it. 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Earlier I asked for a copy of our original EIS 16 

and I was told it was not here and they don’t carry that large 17 
document with them.   18 
 19 
It’s my understanding that all of these areas, although they 20 
were suggested by Sanctuary people and we’ve added some of them 21 
in the Habitat Committee, they were never in the original EIS 22 
and nor have they went to public hearings now.  I think if 23 
that’s a true statement, then we’ve got a problem. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Lovett, would you like to respond? 26 

 27 
MS. LOVETT:  All of these named banks are described in Section 3 28 

of the EIS and the various coral species that are found on them 29 
and the habitats.  They’re all described in Section 3 of the 30 
characterization of the Gulf of Mexico. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  They have all been mapped and identified with 33 

slightly different boundaries in all versions of Amendment 3 34 
that we’re looking at today.  Further discussion of the 35 
committee motion? 36 
 37 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I think it would make it clearer if you say as 38 
delineated by the green lines on the maps on Exhibit B. 39 

  40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does the committee chair accept that as a 41 

clarification of the motion? 42 
 43 
MR. BROWN:  I do accept. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Are we ready to 46 

vote on the committee motion? 47 
 48 
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MR. HORN:  I would like to make a substitute motion that we 1 
adopt Proposal B as listed in the document on page 20. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Mr. Horn’s motion?  4 

 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Ms. Williams.  Discussion on the 8 

substitute motion? 9 
MR. HORN:  I feel that there is substantial confusion and 10 

handouts at the last minute and none of them are labeled and 11 
everyone didn’t get them and we don’t know what they are, which 12 
ones are which. 13 
 14 
I feel like the public doesn’t have a whole lot of knowledge.  15 
We don’t have a whole lot and they’ve got a lot less and we’re 16 
confused and I think that it would be a hard defense to come up 17 
with saying this is right. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Other discussion on the substitute motion?  On 20 

behalf of the committee discussion this morning, the argument in 21 
support of the original motion and against the substitute motion 22 
would be that these areas are more defensible in terms of the 23 
science and information that was brought to us by the Keys 24 
Sanctuary staff at this meeting and that was the reason the 25 
committee came up with the motion that they did. 26 
 27 
Any further discussion on the substitute motion?  Are you ready 28 
to vote?  All those in favor of the substitute motion, please 29 
raise your hands; those in opposition.  The motion fails.  Back 30 

to the main motion. 31 
 32 
Are you ready to vote on the main motion?  The motion is that 33 
Proposal B, page 20, Article 4.2.1, as modified by technical 34 
information provided by Flower Gardens Bank National Marine 35 
Sanctuary staff, particularly the latitude/longitude 36 
modification, Handout Exhibit A, and maps as delineated by green 37 
lines, Exhibit B, attached to the referenced document be the 38 
preferred alternative for defining HAPCs in the northwestern 39 
Gulf of Mexico.  Are you ready to vote?  All those in favor, say 40 
aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The motion carries. 41 
 42 
MR. BROWN:  A motion was made, and on behalf of the committee I 43 
so move, that for implementing fishing restrictions in the 44 
northwestern Gulf HAPCs that Proposal B, East and West Flower 45 
Garden Banks, Stetson Bank, and McGrail Bank be the preferred 46 
alternative. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This is a committee motion.  Is there any 1 

discussion of the motion? 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  Where is that in the document so we all get on the 4 

same page? 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s Figure 16, Proposal B is the figure and 7 

Heidi says the verbal description is page 24. 8 
 9 
MS. LOVETT:  It’s page 24, Proposal B, with the addition of 10 

Stetson Bank. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, Stetson Bank is the little box to 13 

the northwest of West Flower Garden.  Discussion of the 14 
committee motion? 15 
 16 
MR. ADAMS:  I would ask if the committee chairman would consider 17 

modifying his motion to specify the article and page number of 18 
Proposal B that he’s talking about. 19 
 20 
MR. BROWN:  You mean to page 24?  That would be 4.3.1.  That 21 

would be on page 24, Proposal B, the East and West Flower Garden 22 
Banks and McGrail Banks with the addition of Stetson Bank. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Adams, does that meet your suggestion? 25 

 26 
MR. ADAMS:  That’s fine. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion of the committee 29 

motion? 30 
 31 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Heidi, I went to page 24 and I’m trying to follow 32 

it and it’s labeled “Minimizing Adverse Effects of Fishing on 33 
EFH.”  We’re saying Proposal B that’s at the bottom of page 24 34 
and all of these fishing weights and 1, 2, 3, and 4 and all of 35 
this just automatically is thrown into there and that’s what 36 
we’re voting on or is it different? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The way the committee did its work, first they 39 

decided on the area that would be subject to special fishing 40 
restrictions and then in a separate motion, they decided on what 41 
those fishing restrictions would be. 42 
 43 
I think the intent of this motion is just where fishing 44 
restrictions would be applied, but I think there’s a later 45 
motion that would specify what those fishing restrictions would 46 
be.  Am I right? 47 
 48 
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MR. COLUMBUS:  Yes, there’s a later motion that talks about what 1 

those restrictions would be. 2 
MR. THOMASSIE:  It might clarify the motion if we just noted 3 

that for “implementing fishing restrictions in the areas 4 
represented by and we could put that little phrase in the 5 
appropriate area” in there and so someone is not confused by the 6 
restrictions or just the area that we’re voting on. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Brown, do you accept that as a friendly 9 

clarification? 10 
 11 
MR. BROWN:  As I read it, I think you would have to modify that 12 

somewhat, that for implementing fishing restrictions in 13 
sensitive areas of the northwestern Gulf HAPCs as listed in 14 
Proposal B with the addition of Stetson Bank.  I don’t think 15 
that clarifies it any more with the changes that you’ve 16 
suggested. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you happy with the way the motion is on 19 

the board, Mr. Brown?  Does that represent the committee motion? 20 
 21 
MR. BROWN:  That represents the committee’s motion. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the committee motion? 24 

 25 
DR. CLAVERIE:  On page 24, Proposal B has not only the Flower 26 

Gardens and McGrail, but also Pulley’s Ridge in the eastern 27 
Gulf.  In other words, Proposal B has an “and those areas 28 
identified in Proposals C or D on Figure 17” and I think Figure 29 
17 is Pulley’s Ridge, isn’t it? 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Claverie, this motion only deals with the 32 

northwestern Gulf areas.  We’re going to have a separate motion 33 
on Pulley’s Ridge. 34 
 35 
DR. CLAVERIE:  You want to make that clear that the additional 36 

part -- 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The minutes will make that clear. 39 

 40 
DR. CLAVERIE:  The other thing is that the latitudes and 41 

longitudes that we have on Exhibit A, are they also involved in 42 
these descriptions of East and West Flower and McGrail? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The latitude and longitude descriptions for 45 

those four areas are the same that appear on Exhibit A.  Further 46 
discussion on the motion?  Are you ready to vote on the motion? 47 
 48 
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MR. HORN:  We’re including Stetson in this, am I correct? 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes. 2 
MR. HORN:  There was some confusion, or not confusion, but 3 

conflicts in statements made this morning that the gentleman who 4 
was being used as a -- Halley, he was the expert, but he is the 5 
person that said that Stetson was not a coral area, but yet we 6 
want to put it in there, but he’s the expert everywhere else, 7 
but we’re not going to listen to him in this one.  I would make 8 
an amendment to this motion to delete Stetson Bank from the 9 
committee motion.   10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to Mr. Horn’s amendment? 12 

 13 
MR. PERRET:  Second. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Mr. Perret.  Discussion on the 16 

amendment? 17 
 18 
MR. GRIMES:  I have a question.  Mr. Horn, where did Dr. Halley, 19 

or Mr. Halley with USGS, where was this statement in the record 20 
that Stetson is not a coral area? 21 
 22 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, the lady that testified this morning, 23 

quote, unquote, “not recognized by Minerals Management Service 24 
as coral area,” end quote. 25 
 26 
MR. GRIMES:  She also stated that there is disagreement between 27 

individuals and we can have her come to the mike, but the top of 28 
that area is in fact coral reef.  I asked her personally. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, I don’t think Dr. Halley commented 31 

on this area.  I think you’re referring to Ms. Hickerson’s 32 
testimony and not Dr. Halley’s comments. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  Then we should have had Dr. whatever here instead 35 

of this lady. 36 
 37 
MR. HORN:  I think they used his name, I think.  I may be 38 

mistaken, but I believe they did.  We can ask Wayne. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the amendment? 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Halley was in the scientific 43 

group that examined Pulley’s Ridge and the Middle Grounds and 44 
didn’t do any work in the western Gulf.  He’s with USGS out of 45 
St. Petersburg, Florida. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the amendment?  Are you 48 
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ready to vote on the amendment?  All those in favor of the 1 
amendment, please raise your hand; all those opposed.  The 2 
amendment fails.   3 
 4 

We’re back to the main motion.  Any further discussion on the 5 
main motion?  All those in favor of the main motion, say aye; 6 
all those opposed, like sign.  The motion passes. 7 
 8 
MR. BROWN:  A motion was made, and on behalf of the committee, I 9 
so move that for the Pulley’s Ridge HAPC that the large box as 10 
shown in Proposal C on Figure 12 be designated as the HAPC. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 13 

discussion of the committee motion? 14 
 15 
MS. BELL:  I would like to offer a substitute motion that the 16 
area defined as HAPC be reduced to the small quarter end box of 17 
the original big box. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Moved by Ms. Bell and seconded by Mr. Horn.  20 

Discussion of the substitute motion? 21 
 22 
MR. FISCHER:  I’m trying to overlay Figure 13 on top of Figure 23 

12, but my latitude and longitudes are too blurred to make out.  24 
Do we have any slides we could either put on the screen or 25 
something because I understand what we’re trying to protect on 26 
Figure 13, but I don’t see how that fits onto Figure 12. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Fischer, what Ms. Bell’s motion is is for 29 

Proposal D on Figure 12, which is only the southern one-quarter 30 
of the Proposal C on Figure 12. 31 
 32 
MR. FISCHER:  I understand. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If you look at Figure 17, Proposal D, that’s 35 

the relation of where the coral reef structure at Pulley’s Ridge 36 
is within that area that Ms. Bell is focusing on right now.  37 
Does that help you? 38 
 39 
MR. FISCHER:  I can see the latitude and longitudes on Figure 17 40 

and now I can figure where it’s at. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of Ms. Bell’s substitute 43 

motion? 44 
 45 
MR. MINTON:  In committee, they talked about a polygon that was 46 

presented by MMS to define this, didn’t they, that further 47 
reduced it?  Is that what we’re talking about? 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No, we’re not.  That’s where the fishing 2 

restrictions would apply and this is different.  This is the 3 
HAPC designation. 4 
 5 
MR. FRUGE:  I would just like to ask what the rationale for 6 

taking this action would be, since there’s no regulatory impact 7 
of doing it and the larger area would serve to better highlight 8 
the importance of Pulley’s Ridge, which is the whole point of 9 
doing this. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Bell, do you want to respond to that? 12 

 13 
MS. BELL:  Yes.  Somebody has come and spoken to us about this, 14 

and I don’t remember exactly who it was, but initially when we 15 
defined the really big area they thought there was more coral 16 
reefs found there and then they came later and said no, it was 17 
just as the lower quarter and that’s why we even have that 18 
alternative there. 19 
 20 
Then it’s within that box that the polygon was chosen and, 21 
again, the reason I’m doing this is because there’s a lot of 22 
fear that once it’s designated HAPC it’s going to lend itself to 23 
more restrictions and I don’t think that effort area needs that. 24 
 25 
MR. RIECHERS:  As was pointed out in committee, one of the 26 

things that the HAPC designation will do is up the requirements 27 
if other activities are going to go on in that area.   28 
 29 
It doesn’t really have an effect on then what we adopt as far as 30 
the fishing area, but it would basically raise the requirements 31 
if other activities were going to go on and raise the level of 32 
environmental impact statements and so forth that would have to 33 
be conducted and so for that reason, I’m going to vote against 34 
your substitute motion, Karen. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the substitute motion?  37 

All those in favor of the substitute motion, say aye; all those 38 
opposed.  The motion fails.   Back to the main motion. 39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  That sounded the same to me.  I would like to see a 41 

show of hands. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Let’s see a show of hands.  All those in favor 44 

of the substitute motion, please raise your hand; all those 45 
opposed.  It’s five to six.  The motion failed five to six.  We 46 
have an informal request for a revote.  Those in favor of the 47 
substitute motion, please raise your hand -- 48 



 42 

 1 
DR. CLAVERIE:  A point of order.  The rules are that on a revote 2 

you can’t change your mind.  It’s a recount and you have to vote 3 
the way you originally voted.  We’ve had that problem in the 4 
past. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Please vote the same way you did the first 7 
time.  All those in favor, there are six voting in favor; all 8 
those opposed, six.  The chair votes in opposition.  The motion 9 
fails. 10 
 11 
We’re back to the main motion.  All those in favor of the main 12 
motion, please raise your hand, eight in favor; all those 13 
opposed, raise your hand, four in opposition.  The motion 14 
passes. 15 
 16 
MR. BROWN:  A motion was made, and on behalf of the committee, I 17 
move that for implementing fishing restrictions in the Pulley’s 18 
Ridge HAPC that the council adopt the polygon, approximately 104 19 
square nautical miles, depicted in Slide 33, Labeled USGS, as 20 
the preferred alternative. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have 23 

discussion of the committee motion? 24 
 25 
MR. MINTON:  I think that 33 needs to be defined for the record 26 
and that it was a PowerPoint presentation Slide 33 as opposed to 27 
just Slide 33. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Clarification of the motion, Mr. Brown? 30 

 31 
MR. BROWN:  That would be fine. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This is MRAG’s PowerPoint presentation.  34 

Further discussion? 35 
 36 
DR. CLAVERIE:  In the committee, we were talking about having 37 

staff print that slide and I would suggest we designate it 38 
Exhibit C. 39 
 40 
MR. GRIMES:  Do we have that described in terms of latitude and 41 

longitude?   42 
 43 
MS. LOVETT:  Yes, all the latitude and longitudes were presented 44 

and they should have been in your attachment.  It was a separate 45 
handout.  The latitude and longitude is another slide and you 46 
all did not apparently get the handout that had included those 47 
latitudes and longitudes and it should be the slide that’s right 48 
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before it, Number 32, but I can check. 1 
 2 
LCDR SHERLOCK:  I just want to add for the record from the 3 

enforcement perspective, I understand that you’re picking a 4 
smaller area and it’s got some polygon shapes to it. 5 
 6 
That makes it difficult for both the average boater to input 7 
into a GPS of some kind for restrictions and it makes it 8 
difficult from an enforcement perspective because the more 9 
points you have and the more obtuse angles you have, the harder 10 
it is for folks to realize where they’re supposed to stay out 11 
of.  As we’ve said before, just for the record. 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Heidi, that was the slide presented during 14 

committee for the first time today? 15 
 16 
MS. LOVETT:  Yes.  That polygon was created after public comment 17 

was received at the Key West meeting. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Right and that polygon was developed based on 20 

comments at the Key West public hearing asking us to have a 21 
smaller box with boundaries that ran diagonal and parallel to 22 
the actual orientation of the reef, rather than with 23 
latitude/longitude square boundaries. 24 
 25 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I think that the council also 26 

requested a better description of exactly where the coral was at 27 
our last meeting. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion of this motion?  Are we 30 
ready to vote?  All those in favor, say aye; all those opposed, 31 
like sign.  The motion passes. 32 
 33 
MR. BROWN:  A motion was made and on behalf of the committee, I 34 
so move that the council adopt as a regulation to apply to all 35 
of the areas previously described where fishing restrictions 36 
will apply within HAPCs, Actions 1, 2, and 3 under Section 37 
4.3.1, on page 24 of the amendment. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s a committee motion.  Discussion of the 40 

committee motion? 41 
 42 
DR. CLAVERIE:  We heard several people recommend education 43 

instead of regulation and I don’t remember discussing that.  44 
Have we discussed that anywhere along the process? 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anyone on the council recall discussing 47 

education as an alternative to regulation?  Nobody on the 48 
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council remembers discussing that, Dr. Claverie. 1 
 2 
MR. GRIMES:  I do recall, and I believe it was a recommendation 3 

by Dave McKinney, NOAA Enforcement officer, along those same 4 
lines, but briefly just that instead of taking something, a 5 
restriction that was going to be admittedly difficult to 6 
enforce, and turning it into a recommendation that had 7 
absolutely no binding legal effect did not seem to be a move in 8 
the right direction. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of this motion?  11 

 12 
MR. FISCHER:  What is all areas previously described? 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think the intention here -- 15 

 16 
MR. FISCHER:  Not the intention, I want to know what they are. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ve had two motions that the council has 19 

passed describing areas where fishing restrictions would apply 20 
and that is Stetson, East and West Flower Banks, McGrail, and 21 
Pulley’s Ridge. 22 
 23 
MR. FISCHER:  Within the confines of the boundaries or only on 24 

the live coral? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The boundaries that we’ve discussed and 27 

adopted here, which are trying to describe the boundaries of the 28 
live coral. 29 
 30 
MR. FISCHER:  I thought during discussion we said it was only on 31 

the live coral for fishing regulations. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No, this actually would apply within the 34 

boundaries that our previous motions have described. 35 
 36 
MR. HORN:  These regulations of Action 1, what is Action 1 in 37 

fact because there are no definitive answers for it. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Right.  The committee did not come up with a 40 

recommendation on the fishing weights and was leaving that until 41 
full council discussion.  This motion needs some specificity 42 
regarding the fishing weight restriction. 43 
 44 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I move we make that ten pounds. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Dr. Claverie’s motion?  47 

Mr. Thomassie seconds.  Discussion of the ten pound motion? 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  Is there room for a substitute motion?  I would 2 
like to substitute that we delete Number 1 and if I can get a 3 
second, I have discussion. 4 

 5 
MR. HORN:  Second. 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn seconds for discussion and so we have 7 

both an amendment that was made prior and now we have a 8 
substitute for the amendment or for the whole motion? 9 
 10 
MR. MINTON:  It’s a substitute motion. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, do you want to withdraw your 13 

amendment in preference to this substitute? 14 
 15 
MR. HORN:  I don’t have an amendment.  I just seconded the 16 

substitute motion. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It was Dr. Claverie’s amendment.  Do you want 19 

us to get back to your amendment or do you want to -- We’re on 20 
the substitute motion.  It would be the motion on the board with 21 
Action 1 eliminated. 22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  We’ve heard testimony throughout about what’s the 24 

proper weight and is ten pounds enough or is it not, but from an 25 
enforcement standpoint, you’ll never be able to enforce this.  26 
As soon as they see a vessel coming up on them, they clip the 27 
line and it’s on the bottom. 28 
 29 
As I asked Ms. Hickerson about the damages that they’ve seen or 30 
asked her about the health of those areas that this would apply 31 
to, her response in general was they’re very healthy and this is 32 
through forty or fifty years of fishing where we didn’t impose 33 
this. 34 
 35 
I just hate to impose something like this where we know from the 36 
outset it will never be enforced and so I say let the fishermen 37 
make their decisions and I know from a standpoint they’re going 38 
to use as light a weight as they can because that’s just the way 39 
it works. 40 
 41 
I really think we’re delving into something that won’t do a lot 42 
of good in the long run, other than create an additional 43 
enforcement problem. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton asked me to pass this paper bag 46 

with fishing weights in it around so everybody could have a 47 
sense of the weight involved.  What’s the weight of this bag? 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  They range from four ounces to sixteen ounces.  I 2 

just kind of thought visually a lot of people may not understand 3 
what a one-pound weight looks like.  The proposal in here, the 4 
largest of what was in the current Option 3 was thirty-two 5 
ounces.  Go ahead and take them out of there, if you will, 6 
individually. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the substitute motion? 9 

 10 
MR. HORN:  Number 2 states to prohibit bottom anchoring over 11 

coral reefs.  Now if that’s what it says, to me, that’s what it 12 
means.  It doesn’t mean that you can’t anchor in the areas 13 
inside the green line.  It says you can’t anchor over the reef 14 
and again, I’m a simpleton from Mississippi and that’s what it 15 
means because that’s what it says.  Is that what it means? 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No, Mr. Horn.  What we’ve done here is we’ve 18 

in previous motions, and we did this in response to public 19 
comment and discussion at previous council meetings, people were 20 
having trouble with the coral reef within HAPC definition. 21 
 22 
They wanted a clearer understanding of where the fishing 23 
restrictions would apply and so we’ve tried to describe smaller 24 
boxes and our previous motions have designated the boundaries 25 
within which these restrictions would apply, everywhere within 26 
those boundaries and not just over a coral reef within those 27 
boundaries. 28 
 29 
You’ve pointed out a discrepancy with the language of Number 2 30 
and Number 1, but the sequence of motions that we’ve gone 31 
through, the intention, as I understand it, of the committee’s 32 
motions and the council’s action would be that these would apply 33 
within the boundaries of those areas we’ve designated with the 34 
boundaries in our two previous motions on this. 35 
 36 
MR. GRIMES:  This council has spent years in the development of 37 

an environmental impact statement pursuant to a court order in 38 
the case of AOC v Daley.  You have developed an extensive record 39 
supporting the need for the restrictions and everything that’s 40 
contained in this amendment. 41 
 42 
By your settlement stipulation in this case, you are required to 43 
implement the measures that you said you would in the FEIS.  44 
Should this council decide now that it’s going to completely 45 
reverse course and not implement something it has developed an 46 
extensive record supporting the need for it, you’ve got a lot of 47 
work to do before December. 48 
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 1 
You’ve got to build a record for why it’s not needed.  In my 2 
opinion, today you do not have that record and should you decide 3 
to go this direction, you’re going to need to do a lot more NEPA 4 
analysis and you’re going to need to counter the record that you 5 
had built for the need. 6 
You had testimony today, and I’ve heard Mr. Minton that these 7 
are healthy areas.  The same person who testified that also told 8 
you that if she dropped her two-pound weight from the boat it 9 
would cause substantial damage to some of these fragile coral 10 
communities in this same area. 11 
 12 
Take that as you will, but as I said, your record today has been 13 
built entirely in order to support these measures and if you’re 14 
going to do an about-face now, you’ve got a lot of work to do in 15 
supporting that decision. 16 
 17 
MR. FRUGE:  I just wanted to point out that if you carefully 18 

read the descriptions on page 24 I think it is that describe the 19 
areas within which these restrictions would apply, I agree with 20 
Philip.   21 
 22 
It reads as though it applies only to the coral reefs within 23 
those areas, irrespective of what our intent was.  If that was 24 
our intent, then the language probably needs to be changed and I 25 
just thought I would point that out. 26 
 27 
MR. HORN:  I have two comments.  I think public testimony has 28 

overwhelmingly stated an opposition to regulating the fishing 29 
weights.  There is nothing in this document that proves that 30 
fishing weights of any kind are destructive on these areas and 31 
in relation to Item Number 2, Dr. Crabtree’s letter states to 32 
prohibit anchoring over coral reefs in HAPCs. 33 
 34 
Again, those are two different items, but I think public 35 
testimony has been overwhelming and I think it was in Tampa and 36 
I believe it was in Key West and had we had a public hearing in 37 
the northern Gulf, which we did not, so that all of those folks 38 
could have participated, then they would have said the same 39 
thing probably. 40 
 41 
MR. MINTON:  My response to Shep was that we could pass this for 42 

ten pounds and we haven’t done anything in terms of actual 43 
practical response to that and I guess I’ve got a question for 44 
Lieutenant Commander Rogers.  How are you going to enforce this 45 
if we pass one or two or five or ten pounds?  How will you 46 
enforce this? 47 
 48 
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LCDR SHERLOCK:  Obviously, in order to enforce this, whatever 1 

weight is given, you have to have a boarding officer on board 2 
the vessel once he sees that line come out of the water and that 3 
weight.   4 
 5 
Now from a regulatory sense, we have no position whatever 6 
direction you go.  However, from a practical sense, it may be 7 
prudent as a boarding officer approaching that boat to get those 8 
lines out of the water.  Obviously safety is paramount there. 9 
 10 
I’m not looking at what fishing pole and what line is going to 11 
that fisherman.  I’m worried about the safety of getting my 12 
boarding team on board that vessel.  If all the lines and the 13 
hooks are back on board, it’s kind of, for lack of a better 14 
term, kind of a hot pursuit doctrine.  You have to visibly see 15 
that line come out of the water and that too adds a complexity 16 
and an issue with enforcement. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just wanted to go back to the reference to the 19 

language saying used over coral reefs and Phil referred to the 20 
memo that I wrote, but I believe at the last council meeting we 21 
discussed this. 22 
 23 
I said on the record that if you’re going to say you can’t 24 
anchor over coral reefs or you’re going to limit weights over 25 
coral reefs, we will have to geographically put in latitudes and 26 
longitudes that this is the area that we mean because that will 27 
have to go into the regulations. 28 
 29 
You can’t expect a fisherman to know if he’s necessarily over a 30 
coral reef or not if he can’t see the bottom and so you have to 31 
lay out in the regulations where those are and that’s what we’ve 32 
done today.  We have defined, in terms of latitudes and 33 
longitudes, where within these HAPCs the coral reefs are. 34 
 35 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I’m going to support the substitute 36 

motion to delete Action 1 for several reasons.  After hearing 37 
testimony from Ms. Hickerson today, it appears that the 38 
sanctuaries, who have had the authority to prohibit fishing 39 
weights of vertical line gear, have not done so. 40 
 41 
She also stated they had been monitoring those western reefs for 42 
twenty years and they were healthy and had the highest 43 
percentage of coral.  We heard that commercial fishermen and 44 
recreational fishermen have been fishing there and she had just 45 
recently started seeing more debris, but didn’t define any 46 
damage that was done from hook and lines. 47 
 48 
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To quantitatively measure economic impacts, we would need to 1 
know the spatial distribution of fishing weights used over 2 
corals in HAPC, we would need to know the impact of heavy 3 
sinkers on coral reefs, we would have to know how this impact 4 
translates into changes in stock size and/or nonuse values, and 5 
how changes in stock sizes and/or nonuse activities affect 6 
consumer/producer surplus.  We do not know that. 7 
 8 
Not all impacts can be foreseen at this time.  We need to 9 
address this, but I would much rather see the council do as Dave 10 
McKinney recommended to us at the last meeting, especially on 11 
this restriction, and do it as a recommendation and handle that 12 
through outreach with an educational brochure explaining to 13 
people what we think excessive weight on coral reefs and the 14 
damage that can be done. 15 
 16 
MR. ADAMS:  I was just going to further Dr. Crabtree’s thoughts 17 

and perhaps assist Mr. Horn in Item 2 where it generically 18 
refers to coral reefs.  Further in the document, the paragraph 19 
below Action 4, and then the Proposal B that we voted do clearly 20 
define what those coral reefs are.  There shouldn’t be any 21 
ambiguity. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is the council ready to vote on the substitute 24 

motion? 25 
 26 
MR. GRIMES:  Just one other point that I keep hearing.  Legally, 27 

this council does not have to prove that if you drop a five-28 
pound weight down that it’s going to break off a piece of coral.  29 
We’ve heard testimony that this does damage coral and it’s going 30 
to depend on the type of coral that you have and that is not 31 
really the issue here. 32 
 33 
What we have to do is not be arbitrary and capricious and build 34 
a record for our decision and we’ve done that to go one way and 35 
again, I just seriously caution you and ask you to take into 36 
consideration the stage of the game we’re in at this time and 37 
what it means to reverse course. 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve heard some statements about some areas that 40 

the reefs are in good shape and so if there is damage, it’s 41 
apparently not extensive, but I don’t see how we can make the 42 
argument that we don’t need to do anything because it seems to 43 
be saying then that our stance is we’re going to wait until 44 
there is extensive damage and until we can prove that that 45 
extensive damage is caused by fishing weights, which I think 46 
would be very difficult. 47 
 48 
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I’m not sure if you go in and see broken coral you can say if 1 
it’s anchoring that did it, weights that did it, or something 2 
else.  I think the whole point here is we’re trying to be 3 
proactive in this case and make sure that the extensive damage 4 
doesn’t occur in these areas. 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree, we heard that they’ve been monitoring 7 

the Flower Garden area for I think they said twenty years and 8 
that particular coral area is one of the healthiest in the 9 
country, a hundred miles from shore and so on and so forth. 10 
 11 
It may not be getting as much fishing activity, but they have 12 
seen vessels fishing there and they know there are vessels 13 
fishing there and so if indeed there’s been damage from fishing 14 
vessels, it doesn’t appear that they’ve been able to detect it. 15 
 16 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Just a couple of comments that confuse me a 17 

little bit.  When we were discussing this earlier, both in the 18 
committee and in here when we first started, the first thing we 19 
did was we delineated habitat areas of particular concern and 20 
then we said we’re going to restrict the areas within that 21 
that’s going to affect the fishing restrictions. 22 
 23 
Now it has just been said that we have got the latitudes and 24 
latitudes of the areas that were going to be restricted and the 25 
only latitudes and latitudes I know about, and you can correct 26 
me if I’m wrong, are the boxes that we previously selected.   27 
 28 
Do we have the actual latitude/longitude of the coral 29 
outcroppings because that was part of the explanation given to 30 
me when we were first talking about the size of the boxes?  31 
Well, don’t worry about the size of the boxes because these 32 
restrictions are going to be on coral outcroppings. 33 
 34 
Then you’re telling me now that the latitudes and longitudes are 35 
going to be considered the coral outcroppings and that’s the box 36 
and so that was a little confusing to me.  Am I wrong in my 37 
thinking? 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Thomassie, we started with the goal of 40 

protecting coral reefs within HAPCs and then, as you recall, we 41 
had a lot of discussion about how confusing and difficult it 42 
would be for the people using these areas to know where the 43 
fishing restrictions applied. 44 
 45 
Then we went to a strategy of having tighter boxes around areas 46 
with coral reef structure and applying the fishing restrictions 47 
within those delineated areas and so yes, there has been a 48 
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change, but it’s a change that has followed a logical line of 1 
discussion from one meeting to the next in full council 2 
sessions. 3 
 4 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I just want to point out that the lady did say 5 

today that she found some broken small coral branches that were 6 
obviously from fishing weights in the periphery of the Flower 7 
Gardens. 8 
 9 
Having said that, I want to say something else.  I have a fairly 10 
inexpensive GPS on my boat, which is a seventeen-foot boat, and 11 
I’m sure if you can do this on a seventeen-foot boat, you can do 12 
it on a big offshore fishing boat. 13 
 14 
I can put a cartridge in there that gives me maps and I have a 15 
red dot on the map showing where I am on the boat and to say 16 
that we have to use latitudes and longitudes and north/south 17 
lines and all that doesn’t ring true to me because of modern 18 
technology.   19 
 20 
It’s just a matter of having the GPS people, or whoever makes 21 
the maps, outline the prohibited areas, whatever shape they are, 22 
and it will be on your GPS screen and it will show where your 23 
boat is in relation to that. 24 
 25 
The technology definitely exists to limit all this to just the 26 
coral areas.  We have in our book the maps of where the coral is 27 
and that improves periodically.  Roy, I can’t say that we need 28 
to -- If we say coral outcroppings, it is technically possible 29 
to see that on your boat and to know where you are in relation 30 
to that and likewise, I assume enforcement can get the same 31 
maps. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think it’s time to vote on the substitute 34 

motion.  We’ve heard cases on both sides.  We’ve heard that it’s 35 
going to be difficult to enforce and that it will actually 36 
restrict some fishing activities.   37 
 38 
We’ve heard from the public that it will restrict the use of 39 
bandit gear and it might restrict some recreational uses to go 40 
with the committee recommendation. 41 
 42 
The substitute motion that Mr. Minton has offered would 43 
eliminate those fishing weight restrictions from this set of 44 
recommendations and we’ve heard from Mr. Grimes that this is a 45 
u-turn in terms of the record that we’ve built to protect these 46 
areas, these coral reef areas in the Gulf of Mexico, and that he 47 
doesn’t think we have built the record to support that change in 48 
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direction.  The choice is before the council in this vote right 1 
now and so we have a substitute motion.  Are you ready to vote 2 
on it?  3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I apologize for taking up your time, but my hand 5 

has been up for about five minutes and I’ve been passed over.  6 
Dr. Crabtree, you said that you didn’t think we were being 7 
proactive.   8 
 9 
We have been more than proactive.  We are so proactive with all 10 
of these different graphs and charts and the fishermen are 11 
confused and we can’t find half of the things at the table that 12 
we’re trying to vote on.  There’s a word called “practicable” 13 
and I think we’re supposed to be practicable.  Your letter was 14 
dated November the 22nd and I so I disagree with you. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on this substitute 17 
motion?  Any further discussion?  All those in favor of the 18 
substitute motion, say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The 19 
motion passes. 20 

 21 
MR. BROWN:  A motion was made, and on behalf of the committee, I 22 
so move that the council adopt Action 4 in Section 4.3.1, page 23 
24, of the amendment. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s a committee motion.  Any discussion of 26 

the committee motion? 27 
 28 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I just want to point out that when the motion was 29 

made, Vernon was not in the room and he had raised the 30 
enforceable issue earlier and neither was the Coast Guard here 31 
and Vernon was talking about the definition of the tickler 32 
chain, the weak link, and is this something that realistically 33 
can be understood and enforced. 34 
 35 
Now that we have both Vernon and the Coast Guard in the room, I 36 
would like to hear about that.  The definition is a weak link is 37 
defined as a length or section of the tickler chain that has a 38 
breaking strength that is less than the chain itself and is 39 
easily seen as such when visually inspected. 40 
 41 
MR. GRIMES:  Just a point of order, Madam Chairman.  You passed 42 

a substitute motion to remove Action 1 and that still leaves 43 
Actions 2 and 3 and so we -- 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Grimes, I thought that since it was a 46 

substitute motion it was the main motion with Action 1 not 47 
included. 48 
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 1 
MR. GRIMES:  Everything else passed with Action 1 taken out? 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s my understanding of the action.  Back 4 

to Dr. Claverie’s question.  Dr. Claverie is wanting to know 5 
about the definition of weak link and he wants the Coast Guard 6 
to comment on that. 7 
 8 
LCDR SHERLOCK:  I believe what we’ll probably have to do is 9 

check and see where the references are to some of this stuff and 10 
some other places to find out exactly how to best describe a 11 
weak link from an enforcement perspective. 12 
 13 
The term has been used in a variety of locations dealing with 14 
different gear types and really I think the problem is the 15 
council doesn’t have the technical skill at this point to 16 
determine what the breaking strength of the weak link is 17 
supposed to be. 18 
 19 
That’s something that we need to probably turn over to either 20 
the gear specialists at the NOAA research labs or someone else 21 
to make a determination on what pull strength you need to have 22 
for the weak link. 23 
 24 
Once we define what that pull strength is, then the commercial 25 
operators are pretty good at giving you a weak link that has 26 
breaking strength of X, but since this doesn’t identify what the 27 
breaking strength is, Mr. Thomassie, what size do you normally 28 
use for your chain for the bottom part of your gear? 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We did discuss this in the committee.  Mr. 31 

Thomassie, would you like to reprise that discussion? 32 
 33 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Generally there’s mostly, just as far as deep 34 

offshore boats, they’re going to either use a three-eighths or a 35 
five-sixteenths chain and what they generally do is go down a 36 
size on the shackle and the same material. 37 
 38 
If you’re using a stainless chain that’s five-sixteenths, you 39 
would use a quarter-inch shackle so it’s smaller and it will pop 40 
fairly easily in comparison to that chain.  That’s how it’s 41 
generally done. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree, would this be defined, if this were 44 

to be passed in its current condition and at the current 45 
definition, would you further define weak link as a regulatory 46 
action? 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I think we would have to define weak link in the 1 

rule and in the regulations. 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  That would address my concern, Madam Chair. 4 

 5 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, how many pounds of pressure do you 6 

think the council is recommending to protect this habitat from 7 
this weak link, because I don’t know that that’s been discussed?  8 
How many pounds of pressure -- What are we trying to protect and 9 
how many pounds of pressure, what is the magic number that we 10 
need to protect that habitat with that weak link? 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know that we have discussed that and I 13 

don’t know what that number is at this point.  All I know is 14 
that it’s my understanding that the weak link has a lower 15 
breaking point that the rest of the chain, but how much lower it 16 
should be would have to be determined. 17 
 18 
MR. ADAMS:  Maybe a question for Mr. Thomassie.  If you’re 19 

trawling and your tickler chain hits an outcrop or coral or any 20 
type of obstruction and the weak link breaks, isn’t your net 21 
going to go across the top of that outcrop or obstruction 22 
anyway? 23 
 24 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Yes, the net will come across it and hence the 25 

ban on trawling over any coral outcroppings and as far as 26 
protection of coral, it’s a moot issue because you’re banned 27 
from trawling on the coral. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think what I would do in this instance would be 30 

to refer this question to the gear specialists in Pascagoula and 31 
ask them to give me some recommendations as to what they see in 32 
the industry and what they think would be a practical way. 33 
 34 
We would then put those in the proposed rule.  The definition 35 
would be in the proposed rule and we could get comment on it 36 
when the proposed rule publishes. 37 
 38 
MR. GRIMES:  I don’t think you would need to define a breaking 39 

strength.  There are ways that it’s done, but typically for 40 
right whales and the like, it will be the diameter of the rope.  41 
We’ve heard Mr. Thomassie say a quarter-inch shackle and so you 42 
wouldn’t have to go in and say something that would break under 43 
300 pounds of pressure.   44 
 45 
You could define it by the specific type of gear.  A one-46 
quarter-inch stainless shackle, assuming that was something that 47 
was readily identifiable, the Coast Guard could inspect those at 48 



 55 

sea or at the dock or however they might do it. 1 
 2 
MR. HORN:  It seems like the Texas comments from Wilma Anderson 3 

about this particular issue, they stated that they’re doing it 4 
anyway.  I think that the industry knows a lot more about it 5 
than we do. 6 
I’m a little bit familiar with trawling because we do it also 7 
and I can tell you when you tear up gear it’s not fun.  It’s 8 
expensive and it’s time consuming and so these folks know what 9 
they’re doing and I think that the definition is fine.   10 
 11 
Obviously if enforcement checks it and everything is equal all 12 
the way across, then they don’t have a weak link.  If they’ve 13 
got a shackle that’s smaller or a smaller segment of chain, 14 
they’re trying to protect their gear and so I don’t think a 15 
definition is necessarily that important. 16 
 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Tab J, 5(A), the letter from Wilma Anderson, the 18 

Texas Shrimp Association, actually states that tickler chains 19 
must have a weak link to serve as a breakaway on all habitat 20 
type. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is the council ready to vote on this committee 23 

motion?  Are you ready to vote?  Does everybody understand the 24 
motion?  We’ve had plenty of discussion.  All those in favor, 25 
say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The motion carries. 26 
 27 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I wanted to get into the additional areas that 28 

were suggested earlier today. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Could we finish with the committee motions 31 

first? 32 
 33 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I think it would be more appropriate to do it 34 

now, but I’ll wait until the committee motions are done if you 35 
want. 36 
 37 
MR. BROWN:  A motion was made on behalf of the committee, and I 38 
so move that the council approve the following description for 39 
coral essential fish habitat:  the total distribution of coral 40 
species and life stages throughout the Gulf of Mexico including:  41 
coral reefs in the North and South Tortugas Ecological Reserves, 42 
East and West Flower Garden Banks, McGrail Bank, and the 43 
southern portion of Pulley’s Ridge; hard bottom areas scattered 44 
along the pinnacles, reefs, and banks from Texas to Mississippi 45 
along the shelf and at the Florida Middle Grounds; the southwest 46 
tip of the Florida reef tract; and the predominant patchy hard 47 
bottom offshore of Florida from approximately Crystal River 48 
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south to the Keys (Figure 8, updated). 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion. Is there any 3 

discussion of the committee motion? 4 
 5 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I would like to move to amend it to substitute 6 

for the words “hard bottom” where it says after Pulley’s Ridge 7 
“hard bottom areas scattered” and substitute for the words “hard 8 
bottom” “live coral areas scattered.” 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Dr. Claverie’s motion? 11 

 12 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Ms. Walker.  Discussion of the 15 

amendment?  Does everybody understand the amendment? 16 
 17 
MR. HORN:  I would like to know where is this information in the 18 

document, besides Figure 8, or at least give me some time to 19 
find Figure 8. 20 
 21 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I don’t know what this has to do with Figure 8. 22 

 23 
MR. HORN:  It says it on the thing. 24 

 25 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Hard bottom areas I think is too broad and 26 

therefore, we’re defining coral EFH, if that stays in, as any 27 
coral any hard bottom areas and I know in Florida that hard is 28 
coral, but elsewhere it’s not necessarily so and so I would 29 
substitute “coral” for “hard bottom” in this description of what 30 
EFH is.  I don’t know where Figure 8 is. 31 
 32 
MS. LOVETT:  The original text is on page 15 and this is the 33 

description of essential fish habitat.  The text in the section 34 
comes directly from the EIS.  The EIS goes into great detail 35 
describing hard bottom areas throughout the Gulf of Mexico and 36 
the differences in the areas in the various parts of the Gulf. 37 
 38 
This new text does not change the area that would be considered 39 
EFH for the coral FMP, for the purposes of that FMP.  It’s 40 
strictly clarifying using the definition of coral reef and the 41 
previously used definitions of hard bottoms, which are fully 42 
described in the EIS. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  My understanding is that the goal here is to 45 

make the language here consistent with what the coral FMP 46 
actually says.  Making amendments to this language at this time 47 
would move us again in the direction of inconsistency between 48 



 57 

this document that’s trying to summarize the coral FMP and the 1 
actual language of the FMP. 2 
 3 
Dr. Claverie’s motion is moving those two definitions apart from 4 
each other, whereas the committee motion is trying to make those 5 
two definitions the same.  Further discussion of the amendment? 6 
MS. WALKER:  Heidi, can you explain to us how substituting “live 7 

coral” for “hard bottom” would change in the EIS?  What are the 8 
changes? 9 
 10 
MS. LOVETT:  Live coral is part of the substrate of hard bottom 11 

and I’m not sure when you say live coral if it’s all corals, 12 
soft corals, gorgonians, hard corals, or what’s intended, but 13 
the hard bottom areas have scattered patches of live coral 14 
amongst sponges and other things. 15 
 16 
That was defined.  Hard bottom was defined.  It was one of the 17 
major habitat types that was defined in the various maps used 18 
throughout the EIS and so it’s just to be consistent with the 19 
EIS.  It seems to me important to use the same terminology that 20 
was used in the EIS, which is hard bottom and not live coral 21 
area. 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I was sort of confused with what Maumus was 24 

trying to do and with what Heidi was saying.  When you say it 25 
has been redefined or the new definition, but it’s really for 26 
clarification, was any of this presented in any of the prior 27 
public hearings or on a piece of paper or something for us to 28 
look at prior to this meeting or prior to your committee to the 29 
full council? 30 
 31 
MS. LOVETT:  No. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This is an editorial change. 34 

 35 
MS. LOVETT:  Yes, it’s an editorial change.  That’s good way of 36 

putting it.  It’s to provide consistency because of the other 37 
changes and the clarification of coral reefs that were requested 38 
by fishermen.  This is to clarify that there’s a distinction 39 
between coral reef and hard bottom, even though both communities 40 
are part of what was identified as essential fish habitat for 41 
the coral FMP. 42 
 43 
MR. FRUGE:  I would just speak against the amendment just to 44 

maintain consistency with the EIS. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on the amendment? 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  It concerns me a little bit as well because we 1 

seem to be saying there is no essential fish habitat unless 2 
there already is coral there, but clearly you could have areas 3 
that would be appropriate for coral growth that don’t have live 4 
coral on them. 5 
 6 
It affects us from our ability to do essential fish habitat 7 
consultations because if we have a pipeline or a development or 8 
something like that that’s going over hard bottom area that we 9 
think once had coral and would likely have coral down the road, 10 
unless there’s live coral there right now, it wouldn’t meet this 11 
test. 12 
 13 
To me, this is a substantive change which didn’t go out.  I’m 14 
not troubled by the editorial change to it, but this is a 15 
substantive change, I think, to how we’re defining EFH. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You mean the amendment is a substantive 18 

change? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  The amendment seems to me and that does trouble 21 

me and I am speaking against the amendment and I don’t see the 22 
benefit to it. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on the amendment? 25 

 26 
MS. WALKER:  Although I seconded, I now speak against the 27 

amendment. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on the amendment? 30 

 31 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I had better just withdraw it if there’s no 32 
second. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The amendment has been withdrawn.  Back to the 35 

committee motion.  Are you ready to vote on the committee 36 
motion?  All those in favor of the committee motion, say aye; 37 
all those opposed.  The motion passes. 38 
 39 
MR. BROWN:  Ms. Morris, I think Mr. Claverie had something that 40 

he might have wanted to speak of.  I have one more motion about 41 
the aquarium. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You’re saying we’re moving on to the aquarium 44 

and so, Dr. Claverie, you had an additional motion for the EFH? 45 
 46 
DR. CLAVERIE:  It may be more than one.  I need to have the 47 

chair’s advice. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If it’s more than one, we’re going to take a 2 

break first.  We’re going to take a ten-minute break. 3 
 4 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Claverie, you had a motion you wanted to 7 

offer? 8 
 9 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I move that we implement fishing restrictions 10 

numbered 2 and 3 on page 24, and that’s bottom anchoring and 11 
trawling gear are prohibited on what’s newly described as 12 
Sonnier and Alderdice, making reference to the green lines -- I 13 
had better change that. 14 
 15 
To implement fishing restrictions Number 2 and 3 on page 24 16 
within the green lines shown on Exhibit B and delineated by 17 
latitude and longitude on Exhibit A for Sonnier and Alderdice. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to Dr. Claverie’s motion? 20 

 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to need a few minutes to look at it and 22 

find it before I could say whether or not I second it. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to the motion? 25 

 26 
MR. ADAMS:  Second. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Adams seconds.  Discussion on the motion? 29 

 30 
DR. CLAVERIE:  If I may, we’ve heard the description of why 31 

these are fragile, but it’s on page 107, Figure 15, and you can 32 
find Sonnier surrounded by blue and it’s the most northern one 33 
over on the east side.  It’s a rectangle.  Then Alderdice is 34 
below that and further east.  It’s at the top of that dotted-35 
line rectangle and it’s a box, but it’s all in red with hatch 36 
marks on it. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Claverie, these are two areas that the 39 

memo from G.P. Schmahl from Flower Banks Sanctuary had asked for 40 
special protection for and he and his staff feel they’re both 41 
vulnerable to damage from anchoring and bottom-tending gear. 42 
 43 
One is a unique basalt formation and the other is one of those 44 
siltstone formations that’s vulnerable to damage from these 45 
activities.  They’re not asking for any fishing weight 46 
restrictions in these areas, just anchoring.  Does everybody 47 
understand the -- 48 
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 1 
DR. CLAVERIE:  No, anchoring or trawling. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Right, anchoring and trawling.  Does everybody 4 

understand the motion?  We had a discussion about this in the 5 
Habitat Committee. 6 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Do you know which one of these pictures in the 7 

attachment represents -- 8 
 9 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Yes, I can show you.   10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Thomassie, this one in the upper-right-12 

hand corner is Alderdice and on this page, this one in the 13 
upper-left-hand corner is Sonnier. 14 
 15 
MR. HORN:  What is the Exhibit B we’re referring to in the 16 

motion? 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  In an earlier motion, we referred to HAPC 19 

boundaries that had -- This is the latitude/longitude 20 
description table is Exhibit A and the color and black and white 21 
maps with green boxes is Exhibit B.  Further discussion of the 22 
motion? 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Claverie, tell me how your motion differs 25 

from the previous motion. 26 
 27 
DR. CLAVERIE:  It doesn’t.  It’s just two different areas. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It adds two areas.  It adds fishing 30 

restrictions in two additional areas. 31 
 32 
DR. CLAVERIE:  It should have perhaps been an amendment to that 33 

previous motion. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the motion? 36 

 37 
MR. HORN:  We’re eliminating all of these places and we’ve 38 

stated before, and I understand that we have to protect areas, 39 
but hard bottom is just what it is.  It’s hard bottom and that’s 40 
what these areas primarily are. 41 
 42 
They’re pushed up from the bottom.  They didn’t fall out of the 43 
sky, I don’t think, and that stuff could come and go and we may 44 
never know it, but these are areas, that’s been stated before, 45 
that our reef fish fishermen have been handcuffed to the Nth 46 
degree. 47 
 48 
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They can’t go anywhere else and this is the vermilion bottom out 1 
there that when snapper season is closed they have to go into 2 
this deep water to keep from harvesting or killing all these 3 
snapper to catch a few vermilion.  They go out into the deeper 4 
areas to fish. 5 
 6 
These are just more and more regulations against the commercial 7 
fishing industry and that’s all this is and I just don’t 8 
understand.  If you want to get rid of them, just tell them you 9 
want to get rid of them. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, you’re voting against this motion? 12 

 13 
MR. HORN:  I’m against it in case you didn’t understand. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there further discussion on the motion? 16 

 17 
MR. FRUGE:  On this one, I agree with Philip.  Unless someone 18 

has some evidence that there’s some pretty substantial areas of 19 
coral reef, which is the intent of this amendment and what we’re 20 
doing here, on these areas, I don’t think we should add them. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the motion?   23 

 24 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I’m just trying to match up the latitude and 25 

longitude with what’s in the document and what’s on the paper, 26 
just to see if there’s much difference in the boundaries.  We 27 
have no depiction of boundaries as far as real space and so I’m 28 
just trying to get a little time to look at that and see if 29 
there’s something I can plot. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion? 32 

 33 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, could you read for the council out 34 

of the e-mail where they describe Sonnier and Alderdice? 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Actually, I probably don’t need to because I 37 

asked Ms. Hickerson to read that when she was giving public 38 
testimony this afternoon and she did that and it will be in the 39 
record of the meeting.  Are you looking for where the reference 40 
is yourself or did you just want to hear it again? 41 
 42 
Alderdice is an extremely sensitive geological feature that 43 
requires special protection and has the occurrence of at least 44 
two uplifted basalt, which are volcanic rock spires.  A variety 45 
of benthic organisms have colonized the spires and the area 46 
serves as an important fishery habitat.   47 
 48 
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It’s the only known occurrence of basalt in the Gulf of Mexico 1 
and it’s extremely vulnerable to impact and injury from 2 
anchoring and bottom fishing gear.  That’s Alderdice. 3 
 4 
Sonnier is similar to Stetson.  It’s uplifted claystone and 5 
siltstone.  There are significant biological communities, 6 
predominantly sponges and fire coral, and is fragile and easily 7 
broken by the action of anchors and bottom fishing gear and have 8 
observed such impacts in recent visits to this area.  Are you 9 
ready to vote on this motion of Dr. Claverie’s? 10 
 11 
MR. GRIMES:  I just have one quick question.  Exactly what 12 

species is this EFH for?  The measures we’re doing it are to 13 
protect EFH from fishing impacts and so we need to tie these 14 
areas to the EFH. 15 
 16 
MR. HORN:  After further thought, Madam Chairman, this motion is 17 

totally out of order.  We’ve already been through the document 18 
and finished all of these and it should have been done at the 19 
point in time that we were adding and subtracting areas in the 20 
document and I ask you to rule it out of order. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, I’m not going to rule it out of 23 

order because Dr. Claverie asked to bring it up at that time and 24 
I asked him to wait until we were done with the committee 25 
motions to take up related motions on this topic and so that was 26 
my call.   27 
 28 
Are you ready to vote on this motion of Dr. Claverie’s?  All 29 
those in favor of Dr. Claverie’s motion, say aye; all those 30 
opposed.  The motion fails.  Mr. Brown, are you going to talk 31 

about the aquarium again? 32 
 33 
MR. BROWN:  Right. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think we have a couple more motions that 36 

have to do with habitat. 37 
 38 
MR. RIECHERS:  I would like to add an action item under Proposed 39 
Action 4.3.1 and that action item would be to create an 40 
education program for recreational and commercial fishermen on 41 
protection of coral reefs when fishing on those areas. 42 

 43 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker seconds. 46 

 47 
MR. PERRET:  Robin, you’re including spear fishermen also, I 48 
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assume.  Robin, I assume you’re being all inclusive, all types 1 
of fishing, spear fishing, et cetera. 2 
 3 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes, when I said recreational fishermen, I mean 4 

all forms and what I propose to do with the motion is basically 5 
in accordance with the comments that Shep has made and Dr. 6 
Crabtree has made and certainly I don’t think we can ignore the 7 
fact that there can be some impacts associated with fishing 8 
weights and we’ve had that testimony today. 9 
 10 
In light of the law enforcement testimony and much of the public 11 
testimony, I don’t think we’re quite there yet in the ability to 12 
determine a prohibition on weights or some sort of gear 13 
restriction that would keep us from having that damage, but we 14 
certainly can minimize it through various education programs. 15 
 16 
What I would hope to do with this is basically use many of those 17 
people who have testified that they had difficulty with the 18 
weight restrictions we were proposing and use those groups to 19 
help us use this education program to ensure that we minimize 20 
any of the damages that are occurring out there. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any further discussion of this 23 

motion? 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  I assume then, Robin, that the council would 26 

somehow put together a committee or something to design such an 27 
education program and then seek some sort of funding to do 28 
whatever it is they decide they’re going to do? 29 
 30 
MR. RIECHERS:  Certainly the council could be helpful in that.  31 

I would think there would be other federal agencies, such as the 32 
Sanctuary programs, as well as some of your folks as well, who 33 
might be able to help us do that also. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion?  Are you ready to vote on 36 
the motion?  All those in favor of the motion, say aye; opposed, 37 
like sign.  The motion passes without opposition.   38 

 39 
We need a final motion approving the Amendment 3 and submitting 40 
it to NOAA Fisheries and I understand that the committee 41 
chairman can’t make that motion because he’s not a voting member 42 
of the council.  Mr. Adams, could you help us with that motion? 43 
 44 
MR. ADAMS:  I would like to make a motion to accept the document 45 
as a Final EIS and submit it to National Marine Fisheries 46 
Service for approval. 47 
 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Not necessarily the Final EIS.  1 
We’ve done the Final EIS and already submitted it and it’s a 2 
matter of record, but it’s a final amendment done under the EIS 3 
for essential fish habitat and it would be submitted to the 4 
Secretary for implementation. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do you accept those as clarifications, 7 

friendly amendments, to your motion?  Is there a second to this 8 
motion? 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Ms. Walker.  Are you happy with 13 

the motion on the board yet, Mr. Adams?  Okay. 14 
 15 
MR. MINTON:  It appears to me there’s going to be substantial 16 

changes in this document before it goes up.  Is this in line 17 
with what Dr. Hogarth had instructed us to do, don’t send a 18 
document up until everything is in it and the Ts have been 19 
crossed and the Is have been dotted, Wayne? 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It seems like it’s fairly normal for us to 22 

take final action with some instructions for changes that are 23 
then cleaned up before it’s sent to the Secretary.   24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  This is a different circumstance.  We’re under a 26 

court order with court-mandated timelines to get this done and 27 
if we don’t submit until after the March meeting, we’re in, I 28 
think, difficult shape in terms of getting it done. 29 
 30 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Are we doing this for implementation or for 31 

approval because doesn’t it amend several plans and we have yet 32 
to do that? 33 
 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  This is a generic amendment 35 

addressing all seven fisheries that we manage and the species 36 
within those and it is an amendment that was required by the 37 
court order after we had completed the Final EIS and we had to 38 
go back and address the issues of the impact of gear on 39 
fisheries and we’ve completed that task and we need to submit it 40 
to the Secretary for implementation. 41 
 42 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I must have it confused with another one.  What’s 43 

the other one? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Claverie, we went through the EIS and then 46 

there was a decision whether we were going to amend each of the 47 
FMPs individually or whether we were going to do a generic 48 
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amendment to implement all of the recommendations of the EIS and 1 
we chose the path of a generic amendment rather than individual 2 
FMP amendments. 3 
 4 
DR. CLAVERIE:  This is the one that we discuss the possibility 5 

of having a contractor amend the various plans for us?  Okay. 6 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I think we need to clean the motion 7 

up and I didn’t make it.  I would suggest that we move to submit 8 
to the Secretary of Commerce for implementation Generic 9 
Amendment 3, which addresses essential fish habitat, and it’s 10 
seven of our plans -- 11 
 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  For all seven of our plans or you 13 

could just say for all the Gulf FMPs. 14 
 15 
MS. WALKER:  Take out “as the final EFH amendment.”  The motion 16 

should be to submit to the Secretary of Commerce for 17 
implementation and just cut and move “submit it to the Secretary 18 
of Commerce for implementation” and put it after “to.”   19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you happy?  Is that okay with the mover 21 

and seconder? 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  Essential fish habitat in all our FMPs.  Right, 24 

Wayne? 25 
 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That’s correct.  It’s a generic 27 

amendment to all our FMPs. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any further discussion of this 30 
motion?  I will read it to you.  It’s to submit to the Secretary 31 
of Commerce for implementation Generic Amendment 3, which 32 
addresses essential fish habitat in all of our FMPs.  Further 33 

discussion?  This is a roll call vote. 34 
 35 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 36 

 37 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 38 

 39 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell. 40 

 41 
MS. BELL:  Yes. 42 

 43 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix is absent and Mr. 44 

Fensom is absent.  Mr. Horn. 45 
 46 
MR. HORN:  No. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 1 

 2 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Thomassie. 5 

 6 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Yes. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 9 

 10 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 17 

 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 21 

 22 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 25 

 26 
MR. PERRET:  No. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 29 

 30 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Fischer. 33 

 34 
MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Claverie. 37 

 38 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Yes. 39 

 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams is absent.  Ms. 41 

Morris. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes. 44 

 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Three nays and eleven for and three 46 

absences.   47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The motion carried by a vote of eleven to 1 
three with three absences.  2 

 3 
MR. HORN:  I would like to file a minority report. 4 

 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I will be signing on to it. 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Somebody help me.  Does that just go on the 7 

record that they intend to file a minority report?  Is there any 8 
action required?  Are they requesting staff support for 9 
preparing the minority report? 10 
 11 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does that take a committee motion? 14 

 15 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, it’s in the SOPPs that if it’s an 16 

amendment that passes before the council that they do have a 17 
right to file a minority and the SOPPs allows them to use staff 18 
time to do it. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you for that clarification.  I’m still 21 

learning here. 22 
 23 
MR. BROWN:  A motion was made, and on behalf of the committee, I 24 
so move to approve the exempted fishing permit to the Georgia 25 
Aquarium as presented in Tab M, but that they not allow fishing 26 
traps in areas that may damage essential fish habitat. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 29 

discussion of the committee motion?  Are we ready to vote on the 30 
committee motion?  All in favor, say aye; all opposed, like 31 
sign.  The motion carries.  Next we are going to move on to the 32 

Shrimp Management Committee. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  Tab D, I assume everyone has got a copy of the 35 

Summary of the Shrimp Management Committee meeting of January 36 
10.  Madam Chair and council, what’s your pleasure?  Do you want 37 
me to do a lot of reading or would you all like just the 38 
motions?  Okay, we’ll try that. 39 
 40 
Relative to the Texas shrimp closure, Dr. Nance presented a 41 
biological review and information of the Texas closure and he 42 
discussed various landings for Louisiana and Texas for the past 43 
year and talked about hydrological and environmental parameters 44 
and Louisiana’s parameters indicated it should have been an 45 
above average year while Texas was not as good. 46 
 47 
He discussed distribution of catch and other things of that sort 48 
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and the committee discussed the information and following 1 
discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 2 
council recommend that National Marine Fisheries Service 3 
continue the closure of the EEZ off Texas to the 200-mile limit 4 
in conjunction with the closure of the Texas Territorial Sea for 5 
the 2005 season. 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 7 

discussion? 8 
 9 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I had asked at committee if there’s any 10 

information as to whether this would increase or decrease 11 
bycatch in the shrimp fishery.  Is there any information to that 12 
question? 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anyone have anything to say in response 15 

to Dr. Claverie’s question? 16 
 17 
MR. PERRET:  I think Dr. Nance responded that, of course, during 18 

the Texas closure you had no fishing activity going on and 19 
obviously no bycatch take, but when it reopened, you had 20 
additional effort in the area, but I don’t think they had any 21 
detailed information relative to more or less bycatch. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion of the committee 24 

motion?  Are you ready to vote? 25 
 26 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I’m going to abstain because I don’t know that. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  All in favor, say aye; all those opposed.  How 29 
many are abstaining?  One abstention and no opposition.  The 30 
motion carried. 31 
 32 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Leard, what is the IPT?  I know it’s a 33 

committee, but what is it? 34 
 35 
DR. RICHARD LEARD:  The Interdisciplinary Project Team. 36 

 37 
MR. PERRET:  The IPT Team continued to work on various 38 

alternatives.  Dr. Leard felt the document would be ready for 39 
presentation and that’s relative to Shrimp Amendment 13.   40 
 41 
Action 1, Consideration of Requiring a Royal Red Shrimp Vessel 42 
Permit or an Endorsement to the Commercial Shrimp Vessel Permit 43 
for Vessels Harvesting Royal Red Shrimp in the EEZ, the 44 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 45 
alternative be Alternative 1B, to require a separate commercial 46 
royal red shrimp permit to harvest royal red shrimp from the 47 
Gulf EEZ. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion of the committee motion?  Are 2 
you ready to vote?  All those in favor, say aye; all those 3 
opposed, like sign.  The motion passes without opposition. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  In regard to Action 2, and that’s the MSY 6 
alternative for royal red shrimp, the committee recommends, and 7 
I so move, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2B, MSY 8 
for royal red shrimp is 650,000 pounds of tails annually. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion on the committee motion?  Are 11 
you ready to vote?  All those in favor, say aye; all those 12 
opposed.  It passes without opposition. 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  With regard to the OY for royal reds, Action 3, OY 15 
alternatives for royal red shrimp, the committee recommends, and 16 
I so move, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3D, OY 17 
for royal red shrimp is equal to 90 percent of MSY. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  There’s a committee motion.  Any discussion?  20 
Are you ready to vote?  All those in favor, say aye; all those 21 
opposed, like sign.  The motion carries without opposition. 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET: For the overfishing definition, regarding Action 4, 24 
Overfishing Definition for Royal Red Shrimp, the committee 25 
recommends, and I so move, that the preferred alternative be 26 
Alternative 4C.  The overfishing threshold for royal red shrimp 27 
is defined as a fishing mortality rate that results in an annual 28 
catch exceeding MSY for two consecutive years. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  There’s a committee recommendation.  Is there 31 
any discussion of the committee recommendation?  Is there any 32 
opposition to the committee recommendation?  The motion carries 33 
without opposition. 34 
 35 
MR. PERRET:  In regard to Action 5, the Overfished Definition 36 
for Royal Red Shrimp, the committee recommends, and I so move, 37 
that the preferred alternative be Alternative 5D.  The royal red 38 
shrimp stock would be considered as overfished when the spawning 39 
stock biomass is less than 50 percent of BMSY. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion of the committee 42 
recommendation?  Any opposition to the committee recommendation?  43 
It passes without opposition. 44 
 45 
MR. PERRET:  Then we get into the brown, white, and pink shrimp.  46 

Action 6 is the MSY alternatives for brown, white, and pink 47 
shrimp.  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the 48 



 70 

preferred alternative be Alternative 6B.  MSY for the penaeid 1 
shrimp stocks falls within the range of values defined by the 2 
lowest and highest landings taken annually from 1990 through 3 
2000 that does not result in recruitment overfishing: MSY for 4 
the brown shrimp stock is between 67 and 104 million pounds of 5 
tails; MSY for the white shrimp stock is between 35 and 71 6 
million pounds of tails; and MSY for the pink shrimp stock is 7 
between 6 and 19 million pounds of tails. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee recommendation.  Is there 10 
any discussion?  Is there any opposition?  The motion carries 11 
without opposition. 12 
 13 
MR. PERRET:  For OY for brown, white, and pink shrimp, the 14 
committee, and this is Action 7 in the document, the committee 15 
recommends, and I so move, that the preferred alternative be 7B, 16 
OY for the penaeid shrimp stock equals MSY. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s a committee recommendation.  Is there any 19 
discussion?  Is there any opposition?  The motion passes without 20 
opposition. 21 
 22 
MR. PERRET:  The committee next reviewed Action 8, the 23 

Alternatives to Establish Bycatch Reporting Methodologies and 24 
Improve Collection of Shrimping Effort Data in the EEZ.  The 25 
next one is a long motion.  We took 8A and 8B together and so 26 
hopefully I’ll be able to -- The Vice Chair is going to help me. 27 
 28 
With regard to Alternative 8A, Establish Logbooks to Improve 29 
Effort Data, and Alternative 8B, Establish Electronic Logbooks 30 
to Improve Effort Data, the committee recommends, and I so move, 31 
that the preferred alternative be Alternative 8A, Option 3, to 32 
improve the shrimping effort data by requiring that federally 33 
permitted shrimp vessels complete an effort logbook and submit 34 
it to NMFS on a monthly, bimonthly, or quarterly basis that 35 
includes:  A)the size and number of shrimp trawls deployed for 36 
each set; B)the time of deployment and the time of retrieval for 37 
each set; C)the number of sets per trip; D)the length/duration 38 
of each trip; and E)the area fished for each set.   39 
 40 
The list of shrimp vessel permit holders would be used to 41 
develop a statistically valid sample of shrimp vessels operating 42 
in the EEZ to participate in the program.  Vessel permits will 43 
not be renewed for selected vessels that do not provide reports 44 
under the schedule established by National Marine Fisheries 45 
Service. 46 
 47 

Now I’m going to get to the preferred alternative for 8B, Option 48 
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3.  Improve the shrimping effort data by requiring that shrimp 1 
vessels operating in the EEZ participate in an electronic 2 
logbook program administered by National Marine Fisheries 3 
Service to adequately determine the amount and location of 4 
effort that is occurring in the shrimp fishery of the EEZ.   5 
 6 
The list of shrimp vessel permit holders will be used to develop 7 
a statistically valid sample of shrimp vessels operating in the 8 
EEZ to participate in the electronic logbook program.  Vessel 9 
permits will not be renewed for selected vessels that do not 10 
participate in the electronic logbook program established by 11 
National Marine Fisheries Service. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee recommendation.  Is there 14 

any discussion? 15 
 16 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I oppose this and I would like to offer a 17 
substitute motion and I would move that we would select 18 
preferred Alternative 8B, Option 3, which would implement the 19 
electronic logbook.  I would eliminate the paper logbook option 20 
and if I get a second, I would like to discuss it. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Mr. Thomassie’s motion?  23 

Dr. Claverie seconds. 24 
 25 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I just think we ought to get the best possible 26 

information we can with the most bang for our buck and I think 27 
the ELBs does that.  I think we can implement paper logbooks or 28 
additional information collected from the vessels involved in 29 
the electronic logbook program, but the point was made that if 30 
we get into budget problems we’ll cut the ELBs and keep paper. 31 
 32 
I don’t trust the paper and so I think you’re going to get more 33 
accurate information from something that can’t be altered and 34 
we’re looking for the best information in the most efficient 35 
manner and I think downloading information is going to more 36 
efficient than disseminating a bunch of paper. 37 
 38 
I also think that our money is best spent with the best 39 
available technology and I think we can do something workable 40 
with the electronic logbooks and observers. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate your concerns, Walter, and I think 43 

that the goal is probably to some day get to a situation where 44 
we have an electronic logbook that we can input all of the 45 
information we need into it, but the electronic logbooks that 46 
are available now and have been developed through the Foundation 47 
working with Dr. Galloway don’t do that and there are types of 48 
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information that won’t be collected in those electronic 1 
logbooks. 2 
 3 
As Dr. Nance stated when he was here, the Center feels like they 4 
need the flexibility of having paper logbooks and electronic 5 
logbooks.  If we get to a point down the road where the 6 
electronic logbooks have been modified and we can get all the 7 
information we need from those, then the Center would simply 8 
stop selecting anyone for paper logbooks. 9 
 10 
I feel at this time, based on the Center’s comments in committee 11 
meeting, that we need to follow through with the committee 12 
motion as phrased and we need the authority from the Center to 13 
ask for paper logbooks as they need them. 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  I was just going to ask if -- Mr. Thomassie, your 16 

motion is simply to delete the paper logbook and go with 17 
electronic only?   18 
 19 
MR. THOMASSIE:  That is correct.  The only thing I would see is 20 

if we wanted to put paper, we can collect the extra information 21 
on paper with the group that’s using electronic.  It’s not the 22 
whole universe, but I’m just concerned about we’ve had a issue 23 
about getting enough budget to start the ELBs and then it was 24 
alluded to that if we have problems getting more money we’ve got 25 
the paper. 26 
 27 
The ELBs are going to give you the best effort data you’re going 28 
to find.  You’re going to get that better than somebody filling 29 
out paper because they’re human beings and somebody might put an 30 
area that they’re not necessarily in, thinking they’re 31 
protecting their fishing grounds. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  Walter, I appreciate and respect your opinion, but 34 

I speak in opposition to it because one of the problems that 35 
we’ve had all along is determining effort in the shrimp industry 36 
and a lot of that has to do though with the number of nets that 37 
are pulled and how many sets that are made and those sorts of 38 
things that we can’t gain from the electronic logbook yet.  It’s 39 
just not feasible. 40 
 41 
You can get location, but you can’t tell how many nets they’re 42 
pulling or how many sets they make and so those are the things 43 
that I think we need to determine effort and I think in the long 44 
run it’s going to help the shrimp industry and it’s going to be 45 
able to prove their point of this is our effort and this is 46 
where we’re shrimping and if we do away with this, I think we’re 47 
crippling the industry by not getting the most amount of data 48 
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that we can to support them. 1 
 2 
DR. LEARD:  I would just like to say if the council approves 3 

continuing the use of the Alternative 8A with those various 4 
reporting requirements, the five A, B, C, D, and E different 5 
sets of information, I was going to ask that you give us some 6 
editorial license to add to that list. 7 
 8 
In talking with Dr. Nance, there may be some information that 9 
they’re collecting in their pilot programs right now that may 10 
not be on this list.  There may even be some things that are 11 
redundant that we could ultimately take off, but for public 12 
hearing sake, if you go with this, we might like to add a couple 13 
of other bits of information to that list. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The minutes will reflect that there’s no 16 

objection from the council to adding to that list. Back to the 17 
substitute motion, Mr. Thomassie, is what you really want to be 18 
doing is changing it to no action, Option 1 under 8A? 19 
 20 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Correct and if I may, you do get the number of 21 

sets and how long they were from the electronic logbook, which 22 
you would have to input or put on paper with B what type of gear 23 
you’re using.  You do indeed get how long you’ve dragged, where 24 
you’ve dragged, and so forth. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re working on the motion on the board here, 27 

Mr. Thomassie.  It would be to have the preferred alternative in 28 
8A be Action 1.  We have a substitute motion.  Does everybody 29 
understand the substitute motion and the arguments for and 30 
against it?  Are you ready to vote?  All those in favor of the 31 
substitute motion, say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The 32 
substitute motion fails. 33 
 34 

Back to the main motion.  Does everybody understand the main 35 
motion?  Are you ready to vote on the main motion?  Is there any 36 
opposition to the main motion?  The main motion passes with one 37 
council member voting in opposition. 38 
 39 
MR. PERRET:  Relative to observers, this is Alternative 8C, 40 
utilize observers in a standardized bycatch reporting 41 
methodology, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 42 
preferred alternative be Alternative 8C, Option 3, to establish 43 
a bycatch reporting methodology by using the list of shrimp 44 
vessel permit holders from which National Marine Fisheries 45 
Service will develop a random-selection procedure for 46 
determining vessels that will be required to carry observers in 47 
order to collect bycatch and effort information. 48 
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 1 
In selecting vessels that will be required to carry observers, 2 
National Marine Fisheries Service will consider the suitability 3 
of the vessel for such purpose and ensure that vessels included 4 
are representative of all statistical subzones.   5 
 6 
National Marine Fisheries Service will use total effort 7 
estimates based on best available scientific information to 8 
extrapolate observer-collected data into overall estimates of 9 
total annual finfish and invertebrate bycatch.  Vessel permits 10 
will not be renewed for vessels that do not carry observers in 11 
accordance with this process. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 14 

 15 
MR. ADAMS:  I would just like to make a clarification.  In Line 16 

9, the word “insure,” should read “ensure.” 17 
 18 
MR. HORN:  I still have a problem with mandatory observers and 19 

requiring an individual and I know there to be a lot of perhaps 20 
cooperation of trying to make this work, but if it got down to 21 
it and they told John Doe that you’re going to take an observer 22 
because we need your particular area or this, that, and the 23 
other, but there’s still a question of liability. 24 
 25 
The law is when you’ve got a fishing vessel you come under the 26 
Jones Act and everybody can sue.  It’s already happened and it 27 
costs the people money.  The government is not going to refund 28 
your legal fees, I don’t believe, when somebody sues you 29 
individually. 30 
 31 
I don’t think that has happened and I don’t think it’s going to 32 
happen and if somebody came to me and I did not want to take 33 
them, for whatever reason, and they told me I had to, I would 34 
tie the boat up because the loss you can get is a lot greater 35 
than losing your permit sometimes. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there further discussion of the committee 38 

motion? 39 
 40 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I would like to expand on what Phil said.  It 41 

could be family reasons to not take an observer, which are 42 
serious but the government cannot comply with.  If for some 43 
reason, some mechanical breakdown or electronic breakdown, and 44 
the boat can’t leave the dock, then the burden is on the 45 
shrimper to prove that that’s the only reason he didn’t go and 46 
that it was a legitimate reason and not lose his permit.  I 47 
think it’s a little too strong. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand Mr. Horn’s comments.  There are some 2 

legitimate issues in terms of liability.  I believe those are 3 
being addressed through legislation and all as best we can, but 4 
the fact of the matter is is the only way to get an unbiased 5 
representative sample of the fleet is to have mandatory observer 6 
coverage. 7 
 8 
Otherwise, your samples reflect only the people who are willing 9 
to take observers out and they may or may not fish in the same 10 
places and in the same manner as the whole fleet does.  As Ms. 11 
Walker pointed out a moment ago, we’ve spent I don’t know how 12 
much time as a council talking about shrimp effort and bycatch 13 
issues and everyone had a high level of discomfort with the 14 
effort estimates we have and the bycatch estimates we have. 15 
 16 
They have a great deal of importance in the stock assessments we 17 
do, particularly for red snapper, and I frankly just see no 18 
other way to significantly improve this data and finally lay to 19 
rest some of these questions so that the members of this council 20 
will have some confidence that the data is representative and 21 
unbiased other than through a mandatory observer program. 22 
 23 
We have them in most other regions and I just don’t see any 24 
other way to do it.  I think we’ve got to work through the 25 
liability issues, but I think we have to have mandatory observer 26 
coverage to get a good picture of what the bycatch is. 27 
 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, I actually have attended some of 29 

those observer classes where the various problems were brought 30 
up and the liability issues and I also know that very often 31 
National Marine Fisheries Service has a hard time with the 32 
programs that they have ongoing and trying to find enough 33 
observers to put on the studies that they’re conducting. 34 
 35 
If we were to require this, I would assume that NMFS would 36 
assure that they would have these observers and I would guess in 37 
a court of law if it’s mandated by law that they do it and it is 38 
a NMFS observer, then maybe NMFS would have some liability.  Do 39 
you know anything about any of that? 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  In terms of specifically how this will be done, I 42 

don’t know.  Most of the observers we’ve done in the past have 43 
been contracted and some have been through the Foundation and 44 
those kinds of things and in terms of guaranteeing that we’ll 45 
have observers, I can’t do this. 46 
 47 
This will be implemented in next year’s budget cycle and I can’t 48 
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foresee what Congress may or may not do.  It’s, I think, one of 1 
the highest funding priorities we have in the region and I 2 
believe we’re going to have to find enough money to get some 3 
reasonable level of observer coverage on it, but I will continue 4 
to look into the liability issue and we’ll look into where the 5 
legislation is and what’s going on that when we get back to the 6 
office and we can report back to the council on where this issue 7 
lies before we take final action on this at the next meeting. 8 
 9 
MR. HORN:  Dr. Crabtree, you don’t feel comfortable with the 10 

information that you’re getting through the Gulf and South 11 
Atlantic Fisheries Foundation research projects where observer 12 
data has been collected over I don’t know how many years now 13 
it’s been utilized and the question of good data, good 14 
information, nobody believes this and nobody believes that, 15 
that’s going to happen no matter what. 16 
 17 
If it goes against one group, they’re going to say it’s no good 18 
and if it goes against the other, they’re going to say it’s no 19 
good.  That program I thought was going very well and if it’s 20 
not, why are we doing them? 21 
 22 
It seems the problems have not been with the areas so much 23 
they’re working in or anything else other than how difficult is 24 
it to certify a tow and to determine is this tow legitimate and 25 
well, that net fouled and so all that work went for nothing. 26 
 27 
Getting the tow certified and all of that type of information 28 
has been more difficult, I think, than the observer program 29 
that’s being utilized as a voluntary program.  The people that 30 
have volunteered their vessels, I have spoken with some of them, 31 
not all of them, but every one has been very genuine in their 32 
efforts to try to get true and factual information for the 33 
Foundation observers. 34 
 35 
I fail to see the need for mandatory observers when I -- If the 36 
voluntary observer program is not going very well, then we don’t 37 
need to be spending the money on it. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I would like to vote on this issue.  I don’t 40 

think we need to talk about it a lot more.  Dr. Crabtree, I’ll 41 
let you close. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  I did not want to imply any criticism of the 44 

Foundation or the vessel owners who have taken folks out and the 45 
problems with standard tows and accepting tows, that’s a BRD 46 
testing issue, but the fact that I think remains is that in 47 
order to get an unbiased representative picture of what’s going 48 
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on in the fleet, we have not had as many vessels with observers 1 
on and we haven’t sampled enough of the fleet and there is a 2 
potential bias because we only are going on people who want us 3 
to be on the boat and not people who don’t want us. 4 
 5 
I don’t know how to get around that, but I’m not meaning to be 6 
critical of the ongoing program.  It’s the best we’ve got and 7 
it’s the basis for the information we have. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Are you ready to 10 
vote on the motion?  All those in favor of the motion, say aye; 11 
all those opposed, like sign.  The motion passes. 12 
 13 
MR. PERRET:  Action 9, Alternatives for Completion of a Gulf 14 
Shrimp Vessel and Gear Characterization Form, the committee 15 
recommends, and I so move, that the preferred alternative be 16 
Alternative 9C.  As a condition for receiving or renewing a 17 
federal shrimp vessel permit, a vessel owner or operator is 18 
required to provide to the National Marine Fisheries Service a 19 
completed Gulf Shrimp Vessel and Gear Characterization Form that 20 
will be provided by NMFS to the permit holder if the vessel 21 
owner or operator is part of a subset of permit holders that 22 
have been randomly selected to complete the form. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 25 

discussion? 26 
 27 
MR. THOMASSIE:  We’re going to use this to help calculate our 28 

effort and bycatch, aren’t we?  If we’re going to do it, I’m 29 
going to shoot my industry in the head, but I would rather do it 30 
on every boat because you’ve got different people pulling 31 
different sized nets and if you get a subset of large nets and 32 
you go out there and that’s what -- You don’t get a true sign.  33 
You may be showing too much effort when you’ve got some guys 34 
dragging smaller nets. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion? 37 

 38 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Thomassie, NMFS would have the list of EEZ 39 

permit holders and they would make a random selection and I 40 
think earlier relative to effort we said that it would be 41 
randomized in zones and so on and so forth and I would have to 42 
believe that the people that would be doing this would use a 43 
similar system. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the committee motion?  46 
All those in favor of the motion, say aye; all opposed, like 47 
sign.  The motion passes with one in opposition. 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  Action Item 10, Alternatives to Establish a 2 
Commercial Shrimp Vessel Permit Moratorium, the committee 3 
recommends, and I so move, that the preferred alternative be 4 
Alternative 10B, establish a ten-year moratorium on the issuance 5 
of commercial shrimp vessel permits.  To be eligible for a 6 
commercial shrimp vessel permit under the moratorium, vessels 7 
must have been issued a valid commercial shrimp vessel permit by 8 
NOAA Fisheries prior to and including December 6, 2003. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 11 

discussion? 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, have we heard of anyone that has 14 

been left out and didn’t get their permit or any of these things 15 
with this moratorium of December 6, 2003, to your knowledge from 16 
any of the shrimp industries, such as the same problem that we 17 
had from the charterboat industry that we are aware of? 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, because there is no moratorium yet and so 20 

anyone can get a shrimp permit and so I won’t have any way of 21 
knowing if somebody gets left out until after we actually 22 
implement it. 23 
 24 
Bear in mind, with the charterboat it was a matter of missing 25 
the application deadline for the moratorium permits.  My goal in 26 
this particular moratorium will be not to have an application 27 
deadline and just reissue all the permits as moratorium permits, 28 
which I think we can do.  I have no evidence that there’s any 29 
problem like in charterboat at this point. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Madam Chair, I didn’t read the additional part of 32 

the note that follows Action 10 and I apologize for that.  If I 33 
may, let me read that.  Note:  Prior to the implementation date 34 
of this amendment, commercial shrimp vessel permits are non-35 
transferable.  Following the implementation of this amendment, 36 
commercial shrimp vessel permits are freely transferable either 37 
with the sale of the vessel or to another person, corporate or 38 
otherwise. 39 
 40 
However, during this non-transferable period, the following 41 
shall apply for vessels and owners that met the criteria under 42 
Alternative 10B:  Number 1, an owner, corporate or otherwise, 43 
who sells his vessel, has his vessel repossessed, or otherwise 44 
loses or loses the use of his vessel through damage, sinking, 45 
unaffordable repairs, et cetera, but obtains a valid commercial 46 
shrimp vessel permit for the same vessel or another vessel that 47 
is equipped for offshore shrimp fishing and is at least five net 48 
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tons prior to the date of the publication of the final rule 1 
implementing this amendment shall be eligible to renew such 2 
permit under the moratorium. 3 
 4 
(2), other than as described in (1), only those vessels that met 5 
the preferred criteria as established in Alternative 10B shall 6 
be eligible to renew a commercial shrimp vessel permit under the 7 
moratorium. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  It’s the same one 10 

we’ve already been discussing and it’s been read in its full 11 
extent now and we have discussion by Mr. Thomassie. 12 
 13 
MR. THOMASSIE:  A clarification.  On page 47 of the document, 14 

the fourth paragraph down, it leaves twenty-seven vessels who 15 
were found to be active in the EEZ fishery and thus would be 16 
adversely impacted under Alternative 10B.  Of these vessels, 17 
twenty-one are large and six are small.   18 
 19 
As a result of not being able to trawl in the EEZ, revenue 20 
losses for these vessels range from eight-tenths of a percent to 21 
100 percent of their total fishing revenues with the average 22 
revenue loss being $42,693.  The total loss of revenues is 23 
approximately $1.5 million and so on and so forth.  Anyway, I 24 
was just reading that because there was actually somebody who 25 
will be left out. 26 
 27 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Why the five net ton limitation? 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Can anybody answer Dr. Claverie’s question? 30 

 31 
DR. LEARD:  Under the Coast Guard regulations, a commercial 32 

fishing vessel that is five net tons or more has to be 33 
documented and we assume that a documented vessel would be the 34 
vessels that would be fishing in the EEZ and smaller vessels 35 
would not and so that’s why the five net ton was put in there. 36 
 37 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I question that. 38 

 39 
MR. HORN:  Do you have to be documented above five net tons?  I 40 

don’t think you have to anymore, I don’t believe, do you? 41 
 42 
DR. LEARD:  If you’re a commercial vessel, you do. 43 

 44 
MR. HORN:  Why is the December 6 date in there of 2003?  I’m not 45 

real sure and I would like to hear some -- 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, that was the control date that the 48 
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council established when we -- That was the deadline for 1 
applying for a shrimp vessel permit that the council established 2 
when we first required a vessel permit and I would also like to 3 
remind the council that Alternative 10B is what was recommended 4 
by the Shrimp AP. 5 
 6 
MS. FOOTE:  Rick, do we know how many vessels are currently 7 

permitted under five net tons? 8 
 9 
DR. LEARD:  Not right off hand in terms of the five net ton 10 

because that requires like a marine engineer, but there are I 11 
want to say eighty-four vessels that are under thirty feet that 12 
have permits right now and I think that the five net ton would 13 
come in somewhere around thirty-five to forty feet, most likely, 14 
in terms of the -- 15 
 16 
MS. FOOTE:  I think there are some vessels in Louisiana that are 17 

under five net tons that do occasionally fish in the EEZ off of 18 
Louisiana, which is only three miles. 19 
 20 
DR. LEARD:  If they had a permit, as some eighty-four of them do 21 

-- 22 
 23 
MS. FOOTE:  It says you couldn’t transfer it to another boat 24 

unless it was greater than five net tons and so you would be 25 
limiting them from transferring to an equal size vessel, 26 
correct? 27 
 28 
DR. LEARD:  This only applies to people that had a permit before 29 

December 6 and then later lost their permit and their permit 30 
expired, but they got back in before this went into effect. 31 
 32 
MS. FOOTE:  There would be potentially some people that fished 33 

on a small boat that lost it and they couldn’t get back in 34 
unless they had a big boat.  Is that what you’re saying? 35 
 36 
DR. LEARD:  If they had a permit like on a small twenty-foot 37 

boat or something like that and it sunk and so forth and they 38 
wanted to get back in, if they didn’t get a boat that was at 39 
least five net tons and get back in, yes, they would be left 40 
out. 41 
 42 
MS. FOOTE:  We’re requiring them to increase fishing effort, in 43 

a sense, by making them, if they want to continue to fish 44 
offshore, making them get a bigger vessel? 45 
 46 
DR. LEARD:  Not necessarily, because I don’t think there are 47 

that many smaller vessels that have -- If they had permits 48 
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before, I don’t think that they were fishing on an active basis 1 
in the EEZ anyway. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Foote, is there something you want to -- 4 

 5 
MS. FOOTE:  I think there’s further discussion on this. 6 
MR. PERRET:  I would just say I think Dr. Claverie has brought 7 

up a good point because we had a table in one of our documents, 8 
Rick, that showed the list of vessels that were currently 9 
permitted by length of vessels and there were some that were 10 
pretty small, obviously they’re not going to make five net tons. 11 
 12 
This is a committee motion and I wish Dr. Claverie would have 13 
caught this in committee, but would we not do the same thing by 14 
just striking out from “and” through “tons” and just “fishing 15 
prior to” and that way we wouldn’t be -- 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think what this was is we were trying to 18 

envision some ways in which some people might fall through the 19 
cracks and not get permits and we’re trying to avoid what Kay 20 
brought up of what happened with charter. 21 
 22 
At the same time, we didn’t want to allow loopholes and ways for 23 
people to play games and so we didn’t want somebody to be able 24 
to buy a rowboat and say I sold my shrimp boat and I’ve got a 25 
new shrimp boat and now I want my permit on that and we wanted 26 
to make sure it was a serious boat. 27 
 28 
The staff and the team that put this together went through what 29 
does that entail and what can we be sure is really a real shrimp 30 
boat and somebody is not trying to take advantage of the system 31 
and they came up with five net tons.  I think we need some kind 32 
of size in there and this is the best that they’ve been able to 33 
come up with. 34 
 35 
Otherwise, I could sell my boat to somebody else and then buy 36 
Lord knows what and say I’ve got a new boat here and we had to 37 
have some category to decide is that really a serious boat 38 
that’s likely to fish and I believe that’s correct, isn’t it, 39 
Rick? 40 
 41 
DR. LEARD:  Yes, that was the whole idea is that only offshore 42 

boats that would be fishing offshore would be back in. 43 
 44 
MR. SIMPSON:  I’m not on the committee, but how about “of equal 45 
size” instead of “five net tons?”  In other words, you replace 46 
same with same.  If they had a rowboat to begin with, they could 47 
replace it with a rowboat.  If they had a twenty-foot boat, they 48 
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could replace it with a twenty-foot boat. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does somebody want to offer that as an 3 
amendment to the committee motion?  Ms. Foote is offering that 4 
as an amendment to the committee motion.  Is there a second to 5 

the amendment?  Dr. Claverie seconds. 6 
 7 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Is that equal or greater in size? 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Equal or greater in size is the amendment.  10 

Does everybody understand the amendment?  Are you ready to vote 11 
on the amendment? 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would speak against it.  We’ve had a number of 14 

discussions in here and a number of people have expressed 15 
concerns about creating loopholes to allow additional people in 16 
and we’ve spent a lot of time working through this to come up 17 
with something that we think would work to make sure that people 18 
aren’t going to get left behind and I think they’ve done a good 19 
job with it. 20 
 21 
You’re not making a final decision today.  You’re going out to 22 
public hearing on this.  Now if we get public hearing that gives 23 
us cause that this isn’t going to work and there are people who 24 
are going to fall through the cracks, we can come back to it 25 
then, but I just hate to see us at the last minute like this 26 
make a change to the document after there’s been a lot of time 27 
and thought go into this. 28 
 29 
I know people are concerned about allowing up and beyond the 30 
control date number of vessels there were to go on up beyond 31 
that and I’m worried that we’re going to create a loophole here. 32 
 33 
DR. CLAVERIE:  The list of vessel sizes shows that you may have 34 

177 vessels that are less than five net tons already permitted 35 
and so I would hate to see vessels cut out because of that. 36 
 37 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m just wondering, Dr. Claverie and Mr. Simpson, 38 

the amendment -- Now if you already had a serious boat, let’s 39 
say it’s 125 tons, and it’s lost and you wanted to replace it, 40 
are you saying you can’t buy a seventy-five-ton vessel that’s 41 
not equal or greater?  That’s not going to fly. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to be clear that this language does 44 

not say if you have a boat less than thirty-five metric tons and 45 
you were in before the control date that you’re not going to get 46 
a permit.  You are going to get a permit.   47 
 48 
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This just addresses some specific circumstances with people who 1 
after the control date may have sold their vessel and bought 2 
another vessel or something like that.  It’s a very specific 3 
thing, but we’re in no way saying, Mau, that if you have a 4 
vessel under five net tons that you’re not going to get your 5 
permit.  Provided you were in before the control date, you will. 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I would like to vote on this amendment. 7 

 8 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I’m just going to open up a can of worms.  In 9 

committee we discussed this and I don’t know for how long, but 10 
we did discuss it and basically the intent was that if you had a 11 
permit as a boat owner at that time and you sold your boat and 12 
the other guy who you sold it to had the boat permitted before 13 
December 6, basically you were both eligible to get back in the 14 
shrimping industry. 15 
 16 
Therefore, you have not created a moratorium.  You have created 17 
open eligibility, potentially, for a handful of people and so I 18 
just wanted to let you know you’re not limiting anything. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Keeping in mind that this is a preferred 21 

alternative for a public hearing document and not final action 22 
here today, we’re going to vote on the amendment.  Does 23 
everybody understand the amendment?  All those in favor of the 24 
amendment, say aye; all those opposed to the amendment, like 25 
sign.  The amendment fails.  We’re back to the main committee 26 

motion.  Are we ready to vote on the committee motion? 27 
 28 
MR. MINTON:  I would like to expand a little bit on what Walter 29 

said and we talked about this in committee.  I just don’t see 30 
the equity of trying to hold it at a level or reduce effort when 31 
we allow an owner to sell it on the open market and he sells the 32 
boat with the permit and then he comes back and he can get 33 
another one.  That just doesn’t seem right. 34 
 35 
I certainly support if it was lost or damaged or sinking or 36 
unavoidable repairs or whatever, but I just don’t see if you 37 
sell a vessel with a permit why you should be entitled to get 38 
another one.  That doesn’t make sense with the intent of the 39 
document to me. 40 
 41 
MR. SIMPSON:  Two points, Madam Chairman.  You’ve got to start 42 

somewhere to Vernon’s comment and Mr. Thomassie’s.  It’s still a 43 
moratorium.  It’s not a reduction in effort.  It’s still a 44 
moratorium, moratorium being a holding in abeyance at a certain 45 
level. 46 
 47 
Now you can dance around it all you want to, but it’s still 48 



 84 

better than having an open access and so that issue is, I think, 1 
vacuous to me, but I’m still concerned about Karen’s comment and 2 
what I read about someone who has a vessel, both bigger and goes 3 
smaller and smaller and goes bigger, you’re going to change the 4 
characteristics of the fishery at documented size vessels. 5 
 6 
I don’t really think you want to do that.  I don’t think you 7 
want to have a seventy-five foot slab necessarily going to a 8 
bunch of twenties or a twenty going to a seventy, but I think 9 
Karen has got a valid point and I think you had better address 10 
that. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion and we have an 13 

amendment that failed that tried to fix what people see as wrong 14 
for the committee motion.  I think I’m going to call for a vote 15 
on the committee motion at this point.  All those in favor of 16 
the committee motion, say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  17 
The motion carries. 18 
 19 
MR. PERRET:  Action 11, Reporting of Landings During the 20 
Moratorium, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 21 
preferred alternative be Alternative 11B.  During the 22 
moratorium, all owners/operators of permitted commercial shrimp 23 
vessels shall be required to report and certify the vessel’s 24 
landings to the National Marine Fisheries Service. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 27 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 28 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 29 
 30 
MR. PERRET:  We had previously approved a list of locations for 31 

public hearings.  The committee reviewed the hearing locations 32 
that had been previously approved, and that’s Tab D, Number 6.  33 
After discussion, the committee recommends dropping Aransas Pass 34 
and adding Key West and so that’s a committee recommendation, 35 
Madam Chair. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion on public hearing 38 

locations for this document.  Is there any discussion?  39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  Hasn’t Aransas traditionally been a pretty strong 41 

shrimping area that we more or less consistently held hearings 42 
there, Wayne? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Perret, what was the rationale for 45 

dropping Aransas Pass? 46 
 47 
MR. PERRET:  Madam Chair, I think it was the representative from 48 
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Texas that suggested deleting Aransas Pass and it was a 1 
representative from Florida that suggested adding Key West. 2 
 3 
MR. RIECHERS:  Aransas Pass has been a strong area, but in 4 

consideration of council staff and their time and as we go 5 
across the Gulf with these hearings, we basically tried to go 6 
for three hearings in the Texas area.  Those folks can get to 7 
the Palacios area.  It’s not too far down the road and certainly 8 
we have many other opportunities for input as well. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion and we’ve had some 11 
discussion.  Are you ready to vote?  All those in favor of the 12 
committee motion, say aye; all those opposed.  One in 13 
opposition.  The motion carries.  Does that conclude your 14 

report, Mr. Perret? 15 
 16 
MR. PERRET:  Yes, just one comment if I may.  The council has 17 

waited for quite a while for the socioeconomic section of this 18 
report and NOAA Fisheries and Mr. Travis has supplied that and 19 
I’ve got a question for Dr. Leard.  When or will our SEP 20 
Committee get a chance to review that because this is the first 21 
time we’ve seen that type of material in this shrimp document? 22 
 23 
DR. LEARD:  I think Mr. Swingle is going to address that. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I think you make a very good 26 

suggestion, Mr. Perret, and there’s one other factor in that the 27 
SEP did ask the council when we began developing limited access 28 
systems to give them an opportunity to review and comment on 29 
this and this is the most valuable fishery we have and we are 30 
taking initial steps for a limited access system through this 31 
moratorium.  I would think a review by the SEP would be 32 
warranted. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Swingle.  Madam Chair, I would 35 

highly recommend it.  Do you want me to make a motion that we 36 
provide that document for their review or how best would the 37 
council like to handle that? 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think the intention, based on this 40 

discussion, is that we would convene the SEP to review this 41 
document prior to our March council meeting.  Is that your 42 
intention, Mr. Swingle? 43 
 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, Madam Chairman. 45 

 46 
MR. PERRET:  That concludes my report. 47 

 48 
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DR. CLAVERIE:  The Texas closure is getting kind of marginal and 1 

I would like to make a motion that we request of NMFS in 2 
connection with next year’s report on the benefits of the Texas 3 
closure an analysis of the impact on finfish bycatch of 4 
continuing or not continuing the Texas closure in the EEZ. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is this a motion? 7 

 8 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Yes. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for the motion?  Second by 11 

Ms. Foote.  Dr. Claverie, could you repeat the motion again? 12 
 13 
DR. CLAVERIE:  That we request of NMFS that next year when we 14 
get the analysis of the Texas closure that we also have an 15 
analysis of the impact on finfish bycatch of continuing or not 16 
continuing the Texas closure in the EEZ. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Claverie, please read it again for her. 19 

 20 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Request of NMFS that when they make the annual 21 
Texas closure report to the council they include an analysis of 22 
the impact on finfish bycatch of continuing or not continuing 23 
the Texas closure in the EEZ. 24 
 25 

The reason is I think that’s an important factor.  We have 26 
previously heard from the turtle people that the closure was 27 
good for the turtle stuff, but there’s a lot of pressure and 28 
talk about finfish bycatch and I think it would be useful to 29 
know whether having the closure or not having the closure would 30 
make a big difference in reducing or increasing the bycatch from 31 
the shrimp fisheries of finfish species. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and we have a second.  The 34 

motion is on the board.  We have a rational for the motion. 35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Claverie, don’t you want to remove the word 37 

“finfish” and just say impact of bycatch? 38 
 39 
DR. CLAVERIE:  That’s okay with me, but I thought we had already 40 

been through turtles. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The friendly amendment is to eliminate the 43 

word “finfish.”  Any further discussion of this motion?  Are you 44 
ready to vote?  All those in favor, say aye; all those opposed, 45 
like sign.  The motion passes without opposition. 46 
 47 
MS. WALKER:  I had a question for Dr. Crabtree.  At our last 48 
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meeting, he told us that there was a study ongoing during the 1 
meeting where they had extended the codends on the shrimp trawls 2 
to try to increase the bycatch reduction.  Do you have a report 3 
on that, Dr. Crabtree? 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, I don’t at this time.  This was looking at 6 

the performance of nets with the elephant ears under the nets 7 
and I know they have some preliminary results, but I have not 8 
seen a final report from them, but we will check up with the 9 
Center and see if we can have something by the next meeting. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council, those two committee reports were the 12 

most difficult that we have to deal with at this meeting and we 13 
all kind of lost our temper a little bit during some of them, 14 
especially even I lost my temper a little bit during one of the 15 
meetings and so I think we should feel good about the work that 16 
we’ve accomplished on those two. 17 
 18 
They’re difficult and we’ve made decisions and we’re ready to 19 
move on to other parts of our agenda.  There has been desire 20 
articulated by some council members that we finish our business 21 
today and not meet tomorrow.  Our scheduled adjourning time 22 
today is right now and so I need to ask the council whether you 23 
want to continue working for another hour in the hopes that we 24 
might be able to finish our business. 25 
 26 
Looking at the reports of committees, I did a quick count and it 27 
looks like we have fourteen additional committee motions to take 28 
up and that wouldn’t include the motions that council members 29 
might make in addition to those committee motions and then we 30 
have our normal reports that we sometimes do and sometimes 31 
dispense with. 32 
 33 
What’s the pleasure of the committee?  Do you want to take a 34 
break now and continue working in order to finish this tonight 35 
or do you want to recess until the morning?   36 
 37 
MR. MINTON:  I would recommend we recess.  It’s been a long day 38 

and I think people are tired and their brains are worn out and 39 
we also need to consider staff and what they went through.  40 
We’re already locked in for paying for the hotel.  We’re not 41 
going to get any breaks on that and I would rather start with a 42 
clear mind and use that hour in the morning than I would to try 43 
to push this on tonight. 44 
 45 
MR. PERRET:  Your Shrimp chairman made another error and that’s 46 

why we have legal counsel and the committee didn’t take action.  47 
We need to move to send Amendment 13 out for public hearing. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion from Mr. Perret and it’s not 2 

a committee motion.  Is there a second for the motion?  Second 3 
from Dr. Claverie.  Any discussion of the motion?  Is there any 4 
opposition to the motion?  The motion carries without 5 
opposition. 6 

My sense is that the council would like to recess for the day, 7 
but don’t get up from the table yet and we will reconvene at 8 
8:30 in the morning.  I need to ask whether any council members 9 
won’t be here tomorrow morning until about midmorning.  Is 10 
everybody able to stay until 9:30 or 10:00?  Okay.  Thank you 11 
all for a hard day’s work and we’ll see you at 8:30 in the 12 
morning. 13 
 14 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:20 o’clock p.m., January 15 
12, 2005.) 16 
 17 

- - - 18 
 19 

January 13, 2005 20 
 21 

 THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 22 
 23 

- - - 24 
 25 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 26 
Iberville Room of the Sheraton Hotel, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, 27 
Thursday morning, January 13, 2005, and was called to order at 28 
8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If council members will take their seats, 31 

we’ll get started on the agenda.  We are going to move on to the 32 
Joint Artificial Reef/Reef Fish Committee.  Is that you, Mr. 33 
Adams? 34 
 35 
MR. ADAMS:  The Joint Artificial Reef/Reef Fish Committee met 36 

and there’s a handout with the minutes of that meeting.  The 37 
information discussed is Tab E in your booklet.   38 
 39 
At the meeting, the committee heard a request from the 40 
Mississippi Gulf Fishing Banks, Inc. to have their artificial 41 
reefs designated as special management zones, limiting allowable 42 
gear to no more than three hooks per line and spearfishing gear 43 
without powerheads. 44 
 45 
The letter presented is Tab E, Number 3 in your booklet and 46 
there’s also a letter from William Walker, Executive Director of 47 
the Mississippi Department of Marine Resources, that supports 48 
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that position. 1 
 2 
Separately, there was a letter received and a presentation made 3 
by a representative from the state of Alabama asking for the 4 
same designation for special marine zones in the state of 5 
Alabama for artificial reefs. 6 
This is a committee recommendation to forward these requests to 7 
the Special Management Zone Monitoring Team for evaluation.  Mr. 8 
Swingle explained that that conditions of the framework for 9 
implementation of SMZs by regulatory amendment following an 10 
evaluation of the environmental effects of the request and 11 
subsequent approval by the council and National Marine Fisheries 12 
Service. 13 
 14 
Under the framework, the evaluation is carried out by the SMZ 15 
Monitoring Team, who will develop a written report to the 16 
council at a later time.  The committee recommended, and I so 17 
move, that the council forward the Alabama and Mississippi 18 
requests for the special management zones to the Monitoring Team 19 
for evaluation. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there discussion of the committee motion? 22 

 23 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Is there any socioeconomic input?  I see that the 24 

evaluation is of the environmental effects.  Will we have any 25 
input on socioeconomic? 26 
 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  Mau, as I’m recalling, the framework procedure 28 

basically then rolls it through the SSC and any other advisory 29 
committees and so there would be an opportunity for that.  It 30 
may not be within that first monitoring team, but then after 31 
that there would be some comment time. 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would speak in opposition to the motion.  It 34 

was probably about a year or a year-and-a-half ago that Alabama 35 
asked that we reconsider the zones that they’re now going to ask 36 
us to reconsider again and then there was some information that 37 
got messed up or translated incorrectly and so Mr. Minton 38 
withdrew the request and so the team wasn’t put through that. 39 
 40 
The state of Mississippi hasn’t even, in their area of 41 
jurisdiction, declared any of those areas in state waters 42 
special management zones, yet they’ve come and asked us to look 43 
in the federal zones.  They don’t really know who is fishing 44 
those areas and how much, how frequently, what the bottom types 45 
were. 46 
 47 
I just think that we have other things that we need to go 48 
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forward with and I don’t see this as a front of the burner issue 1 
right now. 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  I too speak in opposition with a lot of the same 4 

reasons Ms. Williams stated.  I believe when this council 5 
created the SMZ off of Alabama there were at that time two other 6 
zones that they were requesting, which were further offshore and 7 
in deeper water. 8 
 9 
It was shown then that there was substantial commercial fishing 10 
for vermilion snapper and other species and that has not 11 
changed.  In fact, it’s gotten more activity because of other 12 
regulations forcing the commercial fishermen somewhere else.  13 
Somewhere else has just about gone down the street and they 14 
don’t have anywhere else to go. 15 
 16 
Also, when that zone was created off of Alabama that was 17 
approved, I believe this council requested some research and 18 
information and reports from the state of Alabama, which I do 19 
not believe has been done.   20 
 21 
That was supposed to have been done to see what the impacts 22 
were, how it was going to go, what went on, who did what for the 23 
zone that was approved.  Until we get some things like that, I 24 
don’t think we need to pursue this. 25 
 26 
MR. RIECHERS:  I would just remind the council members that this 27 

is just forwarding the proposals that were presented by both the 28 
Mississippi department of their equivalent of natural resources 29 
as well as Alabama on through a process that we developed to 30 
handle these issues. 31 
 32 
This isn’t a vote for yea or nay on this subject.  This is just 33 
putting this into the process so that as it -- Some of the 34 
questions you raised, Phil, should be answered within that 35 
process and, again, I would just remind all the council members 36 
of that. 37 
 38 
MR. MINTON:  I have the same comment that Robin had.  This is to 39 

gather information.  This team will look at all the aspects.  40 
Mr. Horn talked about vermilion snapper and vermilion snapper is 41 
overfished and what will the impact that this will have on 42 
possibly bringing that fishery back into a healthy state. 43 
 44 
We have been looking at the upper Swingle Zone and as far as all 45 
the information we have, the system has worked well.  Today’s 46 
technology provides us with a tremendous amount of check and 47 
countercheck, in a sense, because you have every charterboat and 48 
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probably almost every recreational boat out there has the 1 
ability to communicate through cell phones, some of them 2 
satellite and some not. 3 
 4 
When they see activities, like in the Swingle Zone, we’ve had 5 
calls where multi-hook boats, bandit, have been in there and 6 
we’ve sent personnel out there and responded to that.  Because 7 
of the joint enforcement agreement we have with NOAA Fisheries, 8 
we now have an additional over 2,500 man hours that we can put 9 
to sea. 10 
 11 
We have purchased large vessels where we can stay out there and 12 
we are in the process now of purchasing another vessel to give 13 
us overnight capabilities and so we will have not only our 14 
enforcement, but a tremendous network. 15 
 16 
All this should be looked at from a standpoint of we’re going to 17 
gather all this information and the team will put it together 18 
and we’ll be able to make an informed choice as to whether to go 19 
forward with this or not and to me, it seems like that’s what 20 
the proper thing to do would be, is to get all the information 21 
and then make a decision. 22 
 23 
Today we’re not making a decision on whether to have SMZs or 24 
not.  All we’re saying is we’re responding to the states of 25 
Mississippi and the state of Alabama’s request to have this 26 
monitoring team look into that. 27 
 28 
MS. WALKER:  I speak in support of the motion.  My opinion is 29 

that the reefs can’t support a major commercial effort and I 30 
feel like these actions will conserve reef fish habitats and 31 
increase habitats that provide protection for juveniles, while 32 
protecting existing and new habitats. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion? 35 

 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  We set TACs.  TACs is what helps us keep our 37 

fisheries healthy or one of the ways that we keep our fisheries 38 
healthy and as long as they stay within that TAC and as long as 39 
their gear is not causing major habitat damage, but when both 40 
fishermen both fish with hooks and they both fish with lines and 41 
I just don’t understand, just because it’s a commercial hook or 42 
line, how it could possibly do any more damage than someone 43 
fishing recreational with the line or with the hook. 44 
 45 
Once again, with some of the things that we heard yesterday and 46 
the debate about the weights, if you say a three-hook fish 47 
limit, the Coast Guard is not going to dive into the water and 48 
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they’re going to have to be right there.  They would just simply 1 
cut their hooks and so I just think we’re making the team go to 2 
extra work, extra cost for no reason whatsoever, but that’s 3 
fine. 4 
 5 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Is it going to happen anyhow or should I amend 6 

the motion to request that the transcript of all these comments 7 
be forwarded to the monitoring team along with the request for 8 
evaluation? 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I don’t think that requires a motion.  I think 11 

that would be a prudent thing for us to do is to send the 12 
minutes, both of the committee meeting and of this portion of 13 
the full council discussion. 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  As Mr. Riechers and Mr. Minton stated, all we’re 16 

doing is responding from two of our partner’s requests.  Two of 17 
our states have requested that we evaluate this SMZ 18 
determination.  19 
 20 
The question has been raised of well, it hasn’t been done in 21 
your state waters and there’s a couple of reasons for that and 22 
one I stated in the committee meeting.  The reefs in state 23 
waters are not reefs that primarily attract and keep reef fish. 24 
 25 
The reefs that the Mississippi Department of Marine Resources 26 
has requested for SMZ status are reefs in the EEZ.  Monitoring 27 
by scientists with that agency has shown that they do attract 28 
snapper, grouper, amberjack, species of that type. 29 
 30 
Secondly, a state agency can act a heck of a lot faster than 31 
this council and a federal agency.  The resolution for doing 32 
this in state waters can come up at a monthly commission meeting 33 
and I will see that it does come up and I suspect that there 34 
will not be any problems whatsoever getting it approved since it 35 
was approved for this recommendation to this council for the EEZ 36 
artificial reef areas unanimously at the last meeting when it 37 
was brought up. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s my sense that everybody knows how they 40 

want to vote on this issue and we could go ahead and vote, but 41 
Mr. Minton would like to make another comment. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  I would just point out that in Alabama state waters 44 

we already have a hook limitation.  It’s currently five out to 45 
our territorial seas.  As Corky said, we can move very rapidly 46 
and if this were to go to three in the EEZ portion, then the 47 
state -- My recommendation to the commissioner and the state 48 
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would be to go to three just for continuity, but it’s not as 1 
difficult a system to work in as this is. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote?  All those in favor of 4 
the committee motion, say aye; all those opposed.  The motion 5 
passes.  Mr. Adams, does that conclude your report? 6 
MR. ADAMS:  No, I have one other item.  We need to adopt the 7 
members of the SMZ Monitoring Team.  The committee recommends, 8 
and I so move, that the council adopt the members of the SMZ 9 
Monitoring Team as listed in Tab E, Number 4 of the book. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion of the committee motion?  Any 12 
opposition to the committee motion?  The motion carries without 13 
opposition.  Thank you, Mr. Adams.  We’re going to return now to 14 

the Mackerel Committee Report, Tab C. 15 
 16 
MR. FISCHER:  The Mackerel Committee meeting was held January 17 

11th.  The agenda was adopted with no additions and the minutes 18 
of the November 7th meeting were approved as written.  Dr. Leard 19 
stated that the Interdisciplinary Project Team had completed a 20 
final draft that was sent to the South Atlantic for their 21 
approval at their December meeting. 22 
 23 
He reviewed the council’s preferred alternatives for Actions 1 24 
and 2 and then referenced that the South Atlantic had approved 25 
the preferred alternatives and would have no further suggestions 26 
for changes of the document.  Dr. Leard stated unless the 27 
committee had further changes that the document was complete for 28 
transmission to NOAA Fisheries for implementation. 29 
 30 
Following a very short discussion, the committee recommends, and 31 
I so move, that the council approve Amendment 15 to the Fishery 32 
Management Plan for Coastal Migratory Pelagic Resources in the 33 
Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico for submission to NOAA Fisheries for 34 
implementation. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 37 

discussion of the committee motion?  This requires a roll call 38 
vote and Mr. Swingle will call the roll. 39 
 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 41 

 42 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams is absent.  Mr. 45 

Perret. 46 
 47 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 48 
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 1 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 2 

 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 4 

 5 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 6 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell. 9 

 10 
MS. BELL:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Fischer. 13 

 14 
MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 17 

 18 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 21 

 22 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 25 

 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Thomassie. 29 

 30 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Yes. 31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 33 

 34 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 37 

 38 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 39 

 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Claverie. 41 

 42 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Yes. 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  All yea’s and three absentees.  The 1 
motion passes. 2 

 3 
MR. FISCHER:  This concludes my report. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you.  The next committee report we’ll 6 

take up is the Reef Fish Committee Report.  Mr. Minton. 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  The agenda was adopted and the minutes were also 9 

approved with minor changes.  Under the Reef Fish Final 10 
Amendment 24, with the Extension of Commercial Permit 11 
Moratorium, Dr. Leard reviewed the status of the amendment 12 
stating the IPT had made final editorial changes to the document 13 
and is ready for submittal to the Secretary. 14 
 15 
By unanimous vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 16 
Reef Fish Amendment 24 be sent to the Secretary of Commerce for 17 
implementation. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion for final action.  20 

Is there any discussion of the committee motion?  This will be 21 
another roll call vote. 22 
 23 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams is absent.  Mr. 24 

Minton. 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix is absent and Mr. 29 

Fensom is absent.  Mr. Perret. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 32 

 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Thomassie. 34 

 35 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Yes. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 38 

 39 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 40 

 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 42 

 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 44 

 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 46 

 47 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 48 
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 1 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell. 2 

 3 
MS. BELL:  Yes. 4 

 5 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Claverie. 6 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Yes. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 9 

 10 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 13 

 14 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 17 

 18 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 21 

 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Fischer. 25 

 26 
MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes. 31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  All yea’s and three absentees.  The 33 
motion carries. 34 

 35 
MR. MINTON:  Under the section for Longline Vessel Buyback 36 

Program, Mr. Mike Grable from NOAA Fisheries, Silver Springs, 37 
presented a summary of the steps necessary to implement a 38 
buyback program. 39 
 40 
He discussed three key issues:  1)determine the maximum buyback 41 
amount based on the amount that a 5 percent landing fee could 42 
pay back in thirty-five years; 2)a fishing capacity reduction 43 
program implemented through either rule making, guidelines set 44 
forth in Section 312, which takes up to three years, or through 45 
Congressional legislation that can take as little as six months 46 
after the program is developed. 47 
 48 
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It was indicated the industry must develop a functional buyback 1 
business program that will prevent replacement of fishing 2 
capacity removed by the plan and be approved by a two-thirds 3 
majority of the participants voting. 4 
 5 
Following discussion about what should be included, by a voice 6 
vote the committee recommends, and I so move, that the proposed 7 
amendment include alternatives that include the entire 8 
commercial grouper fishery as opposed to just the longliners. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 11 

discussion of the committee motion? 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  I would just ask that we include all members, or at 14 

least representatives, from the commercial grouper fishery, all 15 
people that participate in that committee.  Dr. Crabtree, will 16 
you be forming that committee or is it going to be industry? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  This committee is an industry committee and 19 

industry will decide who is on it and industry will run it.  20 
This is their buyback plan and their business plan and so they 21 
will do it.   22 
 23 
Now I intend to participate and provide whatever help we can and 24 
I’ve advised them they need to keep the council informed of 25 
where they’re going and I’ll help them do that, but it is a 26 
buyback committee of the industry and they’ll decide who is on 27 
it and it’s theirs. 28 
 29 
MS. WALKER:  For the record, I would state that if the committee 30 

only represents one sector of the commercial fishery and yet the 31 
whole sector is involved in paying it back, that wouldn’t be 32 
very fair not to allow everyone to be involved. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, and I think they fully understand that.  They 35 

understand that there will be a referendum and everybody who has 36 
to take any debt on in this buyout is going to vote and so if 37 
the committee is not representative of the entire buyback 38 
fishery and if the members of the fishery don’t respect the 39 
committee and trust them, then I don’t think this will ever 40 
happen and so it has to be representative of the fishery. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, I have a question for you.  The 43 

way the motion is worded, it talks about a proposed amendment 44 
and it may not be a council amendment that implements this if I 45 
understand it.  It seems like it may just be legislatively 46 
implemented or something like that. 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  I guess it’s more of a recommendation to the 1 

council that the council forward this as a recommendation to 2 
NMFS Fisheries that it include the entire fishery as opposed to 3 
just the individuals. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Would you accept as a friendly amendment 6 
substituting the “proposed buyout plan” for “amendment?” 7 

 8 
MR. MINTON:  Yes, ma’am. 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for the clarification on the motion 11 

because it was my understanding that this council really doesn’t 12 
have a say so in this and if we did, the other thing that I 13 
would like industry to consider is those that do not want to be 14 
bought out and that perhaps they be allowed some money to do a 15 
gear conversion, but this isn’t our plan and we really have no 16 
say so on it.  I’ll just try and get that message across to one 17 
of the industry leaders. 18 
 19 
MR. FISCHER:  I think we have two issues here.  I think the 20 

first is the motion in bold print with the changes that the 21 
entire fishery be included in the buyout, but I think the second 22 
one is what Bobbi was bringing up that the business plan, the 23 
team, also incorporate members from all segments of this 24 
fishery.  I think it’s two different issues. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Would you like to make an amendment to the 27 

motion? 28 
 29 
MR. FISCHER:  I think it would be a separate motion after this. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’ll recognize you after this.  Are we ready 32 

to vote on the committee motion? 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m just not sure it’s very appropriate.  This is 35 

an industry buyout and it’s an industry committee and we don’t 36 
have any authority over it and so I just don’t know that this is 37 
appropriate. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s an indication, if it passes, of what the 40 

council sees as the most workable solution and doesn’t result in 41 
an action on a fishery management plan, but it’s a recorded 42 
indication of our wishes on it if it passes. 43 
 44 
MR. HORN:  Dr. Crabtree is totally correct.  We have nothing to 45 

do with this and this is not our money.  We didn’t ask for it 46 
and we’re not going to distribute it and we’re not going to say 47 
who gets it, who is playing and who is not. 48 
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 1 
The industry that got that money, they’re going to be the ones 2 
to have to sit down and decide who is going to play and who is 3 
not and how they’re going to handle their money.  We don’t have 4 
anything to do with that.   5 
 6 
If the council wants to write a letter to someone, we need to 7 
decide who someone is, but for us to decide who is going to play 8 
and who is not and who is going to be involved and who’s not, 9 
it’s totally irrelevant.  We can kick this around forever, but 10 
what we’re doing here is spinning our wheels because we are not 11 
in this game. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, I would qualify that remark a bit.  14 

It seems like there is an important role for the council in 15 
setting up some aspects of the program regarding limited access 16 
and endorsements and things like that. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I agree that there’s a role for the council in 19 

terms of the limited entry part of it.  One problem with this 20 
motion though, the industry may get together and decide the 21 
buyout fishery is the longline fishery and the longline fishery 22 
is going to take on the debts and the vertical line guys may say 23 
we don’t want to play, in which case the buyout committee will 24 
be only the longline fishery. 25 
 26 
I think we’re just kind of jumping ahead of the game.  This 27 
committee has never even met and the industry hasn’t figured out 28 
where they’re going on this and I think we need to let them do 29 
the work on it. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ve had some strong arguments against the 32 

motion and we’ve had some arguments for the motion.  Is the 33 
council ready to vote? 34 
 35 
MR. FISCHER:  Before I request a substitute motion, I just want 36 

to know the feeling.  If we were just to add at the beginning 37 
that the council write a letter in support of the proposed 38 
buyout plan because that’s all we’re doing, is showing our 39 
support. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is that acceptable to the committee chair as a 42 

friendly addition to the amendment?  Mr. Fischer, could you 43 
repeat your suggestion? 44 
 45 
MR. FISCHER:  It was just a suggestion that what we’re doing is 46 

just showing our support that we start the sentence “That the 47 
council write a letter supporting the proposed buyout plan.” 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  Just as a point of reference, I don’t believe you 2 

can have a friendly amendment to a committee motion.  I don’t 3 
know how I would poll all my members. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Fischer, are you moving this as an 6 

amendment? 7 
 8 
MR. FISCHER:  No, I’m not on the committee and I think if a 9 

committee member would choose to do so. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This is full council, Mr. Fischer.  You can 12 

make whatever motions you want. 13 
 14 
MR. SIMPSON:  I like the tone that Myron is trying to put on it.  15 

This is our input and take it or not, but Roy makes a good 16 
point.  If the longline fishery is the only one that’s going to 17 
be involved in the buyout and the debt, then I think we ought to 18 
qualify it a little bit further if all segments of the grouper 19 
fishery are involved in the buyout.  It’s just input and for 20 
Philip’s comment, they can take that and a quarter will get them 21 
a cup of coffee at the Master Grills. 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Fischer, who would you have wanted the letter 24 

to go to? 25 
 26 
MR. FISCHER:  That’s why I didn’t make the substitute motion. 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree, if the council were to forward a 29 

letter to whomever offering its assistance if requested, who 30 
should that letter go to or is it appropriate to send one? 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know that it accomplishes anything right 33 

now.  The buyout committee, I have seen a list of folks and I 34 
don’t know that there’s a chairman.  Mr. Spaeth has been more 35 
active in it probably than anyone else at this point, but I 36 
really don’t know.  If the committee meets and they elect a 37 
chairman of the committee, then that would be the person, but to 38 
my knowledge, that hasn’t happened. 39 
 40 
MR. PERRET:  With that, I move that we table this entire item 41 
until this particular group of longliners, and if they have a 42 
committee, meet and decide what direction they’re going on. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to the motion to table? 45 

 46 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I second it. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a second to the motion to table.  Does 1 

the motion to table require a two-thirds majority vote? 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  No.  It does under Robert’s Rules, 4 

but not under the Magnuson Act.  All votes are by majority vote. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion to table and a second and 7 
we’re going to vote on it.  All those in favor of the motion to 8 
table, say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The motion is 9 
tabled. 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  Under the agenda item Options Paper for Reef Fish 12 

Amendment 18A, Jennifer Lee of the Protected Species Branch 13 
reviewed the status of the biological opinion on the reef fish 14 
fishery impacts on protected species that is being developed for 15 
the submission with Reef Fish Amendment 23 for vermilion 16 
snapper. 17 
 18 
She indicated that the opinion should be available in 19 
approximately two weeks.  I don’t believe this is correct in the 20 
summary that it would be available to the council in two weeks, 21 
but I think she’ll be finished and then going forward with 22 
review. 23 
 24 
Dr. John Watson reviewed the current sea turtle bycatch research 25 
in the Atlantic and also the Gulf.  To date, results suggest 26 
that use of larger circle hooks, mackerel baits rather than 27 
squid baits, and shorter daylight soak times can reduce take of 28 
sea turtles.  Dr. Watson also reviewed the types of release 29 
protocols that are being recommended for the release of caught 30 
sea turtles from pelagic longlines. 31 
 32 
Mr. Kennedy reviewed the summary of the most recent meeting of 33 
the IPT for Amendment 18A.  The IPT recommended moving the 34 
action that incorporates SEDAR into the framework procedures 35 
from 18B to 18A.  These modifications to the framework 36 
procedures are presented in Tab B-12. 37 
 38 
By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 39 
minor edits presented in B-12 be incorporated into Amendment 40 
18A. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 43 
discussion of the committee motion?  Any opposition to the 44 
committee motion?  The motion carries. 45 
 46 
MR. MINTON:  The IPT recommended that the council consider 47 

splitting the remaining items in 18B into two additional 48 
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amendments, 18B and C.  The committee discussed this and there 1 
was a motion to recommend a split of 18B as proposed by the IPT. 2 
However, following discussions the original motion to split was 3 
withdrawn. 4 
 5 
The IPT recommended that the council consider several issues 6 
regarding VMS.  The committee discussed whether to allow the 7 
possible use of a single VMS on multiple units.  By a vote of 8 
four to one, the committee recommends, and I so move, to not 9 
allow VMS units to be transferred between vessels. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 12 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 13 
the committee motion? 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Does this mean that if I own four vessels and 16 

three of my vessels had VMS or something and I wanted to 17 
transfer one of them VMS because maybe one vessel was broken and 18 
the other one wasn’t that I couldn’t transfer that or would that 19 
not apply? 20 
 21 
MR. MINTON:  I think it just meant -- Under circumstances where 22 

a vessel was damaged and it was going to be down for a long 23 
time, I believe the answer was that that could be arranged with 24 
National Marine Fisheries Service.  I would defer to Dr. 25 
Crabtree. 26 
 27 
What they were trying to do here though is to not start a 28 
musical chairs arrangement to where these VMS, which have 29 
specific tracking codes, were being placed on different vessels 30 
at different times and basically you wouldn’t know what vessel 31 
was where. 32 
 33 
The example was given if you had like a trap vessel, which is 34 
required by law to not be in certain areas, and then if that VMS 35 
was transferred to another vessel which could go in the area, it 36 
would actually alert NMFS Enforcement and then there would be a 37 
problem as to that vessel being identified as a vessel that 38 
couldn’t be in the area.  I would defer further to Dr. Crabtree. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  There would be problems with frequent and short-41 

term movements of VMS from vessel to vessel.  For one thing, the 42 
installation of these has created problems and when people put 43 
them in at the last minute right before they want to go fishing, 44 
we have a lot of problems with getting them set up and working. 45 
 46 
I suspect their software things would have to be changed so that 47 
they know what vessel the signal is going out on.  Now if a 48 
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vessel is going to be down and not fishing for an extended 1 
period of time, that seems to me to be a different situation and 2 
I don’t know how we define that, but that’s something we could 3 
work through. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams, this was thoroughly discussed in 6 

the committee and you’re a member of the committee and you 7 
probably remember the discussion and we probably don’t need to 8 
go through it in detail again. 9 
 10 
DR. CLAVERIE:  To solve that problem, I would move to amend to 11 
add “without prior approval of NMFS.” 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Dr. Claverie’s 14 

amendment? 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Ms. Williams.  Discussion on the 19 

amendment?   20 
 21 
MR. FISCHER:  It may work, but in a separate system and a 22 

different system with 406 meg EPERBs, I sold a vessel six or 23 
seven years ago or eight years ago and I still get calls every 24 
time his EPERB goes off, even though we’ve notified every proper 25 
agency that there was a transfer, but this might work.  I think 26 
NMFS is probably more efficient than the Coast Guard. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the amendment?  Are we 29 
ready to vote on the amendment?  All those in favor of the 30 
amendment, say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The amendment 31 
passes without opposition.   32 
 33 

Back to the main motion.  Are you ready to vote on the main 34 
motion?  We’re voting on the main motion.  All those in favor, 35 
say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The motion passes 36 
without opposition. 37 
 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  Are we getting ready to leave Amendment 18, 39 

because I would like to bring another issue up before we do.  We 40 
saw the presentation about turtles and bycatch in longline gear 41 
and you’re aware that we are working on a biological opinion on 42 
turtles caught in the reef fish fishery. 43 
 44 
One of the things that we would like to see alternatives placed 45 
into Amendment 18 would be for some requirement on reef fish 46 
longline vessels to have some of these turtle-releasing devices 47 
that we’re requiring currently in the pelagic longline fishery.  48 
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We have a lot of fisheries in the U.S. that are shut down 1 
because of turtle bycatch and I think it would behoove us to 2 
address this now and not wait on the problems to come up. 3 
 4 
I would move that we include in Amendment 18 some alternatives 5 
in the reef fish fishery for turtle release devices and the type 6 
things that were presented by Jennifer Lee and John Watson in a 7 
presentation. 8 

 9 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and we have a second by Ms. 12 

Walker.  Are you thinking about 18A, Dr. Crabtree? 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there discussion on the motion?   17 

 18 
MR. HORN:  Dr. Crabtree, do you not have that authority under 19 

the Endangered Species Act to just require things like that?  20 
Does it have to go through this sort of a process or can you 21 
just make it happen? 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  We could make it happen, but I think there’s a 24 

much better opportunity for fishermen to be involved in the 25 
process if we do this through the council process.  The council 26 
is much better set up to hold public hearings and to get input 27 
from fishermen and we have folks like you who represent 28 
commercial fishermen on the council. 29 
 30 
What I’m trying to avoid is to having to take the more heavy-31 
handed approach of just publishing a proposed and final rule and 32 
requiring this stuff on them.  I would rather see it done here. 33 
 34 
Could I offer -- These are not alternatives for TEDs and let’s 35 
put “to implement reasonable and prudent measures as directed in 36 
the biological opinion that will be completed in the next two 37 
weeks.” 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the motion? 40 

 41 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, you’ve got the authority and how long will 42 

this process start if we start it today?  Wayne, what are we 43 
talking about, nine months, six months, a year? 44 
 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We’re partially through with 46 

Amendment 18A and so I would think realistically you could 47 
probably get it done in six to eight months. 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  If this is an endangered species and it’s so 2 

important, it seems to me NMFS would have done something 3 
previously.  I’m not against this.  It’s just the process takes 4 
so long going this route. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, are you comfortable with the 7 

wording or do you want it to say “biological opinion” instead of 8 
“presentation by Ms. Lee?” 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, if we could just say “biological opinion” 11 

and I’m comfortable with timeline on this and as I said, I would 12 
prefer to go this route rather than do it under the ESA. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and we’ve had some 15 

discussion.  16 
 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, I don’t have a problem with it 18 

being included, but remember the committee, when the 19 
presentation was given, and I talked with Jennifer afterwards 20 
and I’ve talked with John since then, the committee even got 21 
confused the message that they was trying to get across to us. 22 
 23 
They were dealing with two totally separate different issues as 24 
to what you use, how you do it, when it’s required, who it’s 25 
required on.  I just hope that whoever is going to do this 26 
doesn’t get those issues confused.  27 
 28 
The reason I bring this up for discussion is even though we 29 
discuss things in committee fully, all the council members are 30 
not always there because they do not serve on the particular 31 
committee and when you don’t have the vote, sometimes you might 32 
as well just not do anything because you know it’s not going to 33 
pass and so that’s why it is important sometimes to re-discuss 34 
the same issue at full council. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  I apologize.  I was not at that portion of the 37 

committee meeting.  I was on a conference call and it was my 38 
understanding that there was confusions and one of the 39 
presentations really wasn’t related to what it should have been 40 
and I apologize for that and I’m sure that the IPT can get this 41 
clear and straightened out in the amendment for our next 42 
meeting. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on the motion?  I need to 45 
read the motion.  The motion is to include in Amendment 18A 46 
reasonable and prudent alternatives for sea turtle release 47 
protocols as described in the biological opinion.  All those in 48 
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favor of the motion, please say aye; all those opposed, like 1 
sign.  The motion passes without opposition. 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  Under the Agenda Item Options Paper for Red 4 

Grouper/Shallow-water Grouper Regulatory Amendment, Mr. Kennedy 5 
reviewed the preliminary options paper for adjusting red grouper 6 
TAC as specified by the rebuilding plan implemented by 7 
Secretarial Amendment 1 and for establishing commercial trip 8 
limits to extend the season as a follow-up request by council to 9 
NOAA Fisheries to implement commercial trip limits for the 2005 10 
fishing season by emergency action. 11 
 12 
The committee discussed the TAC alternatives proposed for 2006 13 
through 2008 in relation to the red grouper stock assessments 14 
that is due in 2007 and felt that no changes to the alternatives 15 
were necessary at this time. 16 
 17 
The committee discussed the scope of alternatives for the 18 
commercial trip limits and the need for trip limit analysis to 19 
determine what other alternatives might be considered to extend 20 
the fishery longer. 21 
 22 
The options paper also contains alternatives for increasing the 23 
recreational bag limit for red grouper, assuming the TAC would 24 
be increased.  The bag limit analysis has been requested from 25 
the SEFSC, but has not been received yet.   26 
 27 
Committee members suggested that other alternatives such as size 28 
limit and seasonal closures should be considered in the 29 
development of the amendment.  There were no action items under 30 
this section, Madam Chair, and so I will turn it to you to see 31 
if there’s any discussion or actions by the council as a whole. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion of the red grouper/shallow-34 

water grouper regulatory amendment options paper?  Move on 35 
please, Mr. Minton. 36 
 37 
MR. MINTON:  Under Other Business, under greater amberjack Dr. 38 

Crabtree reviewed a letter he sent on January 6, 2005, informing 39 
the council that greater amberjack landings for 2003 were 4.45 40 
million pounds, which exceeded the TAC by more than 1.5 million 41 
pounds. 42 
 43 
Mr. Grimes stated that this letter constitutes notice under the 44 
Magnuson-Stevens Conservation Act, Section 304e(2) and therefore 45 
the council has until 1/10/06 to submit to the Secretary a plan 46 
to bring harvest back into compliance with the secretarial 47 
amendment. 48 
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 1 
They distributed information regarding the landings and in this 2 
information, the council members felt that the total weight of 3 
dead discards was too high in the recreational fishery because 4 
discards are low compared to harvest and release mortality is 5 
also thought to be low. 6 
The committee asked SERO to review the discard numbers and 7 
continue the data analysis into 2004 as far as possible and to 8 
report the results of these analyses to the council in March.  9 
Council staff was asked to develop some alternatives to reduce 10 
greater amberjack harvest by the March meeting and at that 11 
meeting, the council would review any new analyses and how to 12 
proceed.  That concludes the report, Madam Chair. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, I want to draw the council’s 15 

attention to a handout we received this morning which describes 16 
some tagging and recapture studies of amberjack with some maps 17 
of where they tagged amberjack and where they recaptured them.  18 
Any discussion of this greater amberjack issue by other members 19 
of the committee?  Then that concludes the reef fish report. 20 
 21 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Madam Chair, I apologize.  I was looking for it, 22 

but missed it when we voted to send Amendment 24 forward.  This 23 
was not discussed in committee, I don’t believe.  I was at the 24 
committee meeting.  On page 13 of the amendment, which is Tab B, 25 
Number -- 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Claverie, we’ve already voted to take 28 

final action on this amendment. 29 
 30 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I understand that and I apologize for being late. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  How can we take it up? 33 

 34 
DR. CLAVERIE:  If the council wants to, we can take it up. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you making a motion to reconsider? 37 

 38 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Before, I would just like to ask Roy a question 39 

if it is the problem that I think it is.  Preferred Alternative 40 
4, when we’re establishing a limited access system for 41 
commercial fishery for Gulf reef fish, all vessels with valid 42 
permits on the date that this amendment is approved are the ones 43 
who will get these permits. 44 
 45 
In one of the other plans that we did discuss what a valid 46 
permit means and we’ve had trouble, big trouble, with that in 47 
the past and I wanted to ask Roy if permits being transferred or 48 
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renewed or in the process of being obtained are considered as a 1 
valid permit for this purpose or should we consider amending 2 
valid to include the other categories. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t believe so.  In this sense, a valid 5 

permit means a permit that is renewable and so provided that 6 
they -- They have one year to renew their permit and so as long 7 
as they’re within that, I think they’re okay. 8 
 9 
DR. CLAVERIE:  What about transferring? 10 

 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  What about transfers? 12 

 13 
DR. CLAVERIE:  If a boat is being sold with the permit and the 14 

paperwork isn’t all finished yet, is that a valid permit for the 15 
new owner? 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, that’s how we would handle that. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re going to move on to Data Collection, Mr. 20 

Riechers. 21 
 22 
MR. RIECHERS:  For the record, you don’t have a summary in front 23 

of you.  There was some confusion, since Steve Atran is not 24 
present, over who was going to do that and so we’re just going 25 
to give you the verbal summary of that.  There were no actions 26 
taken and so if you’ll bear with me, I’ll just try to present 27 
that to you. 28 
 29 
The meeting was held on the afternoon of January 11th.  The 30 
agenda was adopted as written and the minutes were approved.  31 
Mr. Dave Donaldson of the Gulf States Marine Fisheries 32 
Commission gave a presentation regarding the ongoing activities 33 
in the RecFIN and ComFIN data collection programs throughout the 34 
Gulf. 35 
 36 
There were several questions of Dave as he went through those 37 
programs and highlighted the areas of collection of recreational 38 
catch and effort data, the trip ticket operations of the 39 
program, the biological sampling portion, and the at-sea 40 
sampling of the headboats and then just various aspects of kind 41 
of the working operating procedures of the FIN data management 42 
system.  The meeting was concluded without the committee taking 43 
any specific actions.  Madam Chair, that concludes my report. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Riechers about the 46 

committee report?  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  We’re going to move 47 
on to the Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel Committee. 48 
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 1 
MR. FISCHER:  I’m going to make an attempt to get my Vice Chair 2 

more involved and will turn it over to Mr. Perret. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Chairman Fischer.  I see you asked me to 5 

do it rather than your Co-Chair of Reef Fish, Mr. Minton.  I 6 
guess you want to save time.  The first thing, in addition to 7 
the committee members present that are listed, Ms. Foote was 8 
also a participant at the meeting. 9 
 10 
Mr. Kennedy reviewed the options paper for the Coastal Migratory 11 
Pelagic Amendment 17 and Reef Fish 25 to extend the charter 12 
vessel headboat permit moratorium.  There are action items to 13 
extend the moratorium for five or ten years or indefinitely and 14 
action items to allow either aggregation or disaggregation of 15 
permit capacity. 16 
 17 
There was some discussion about latent permits that appear to be 18 
present in the for-hire fishery.  After a great deal of 19 
discussion as to whether to develop requirements for permit 20 
removal in this amendment, it was decided that since there’s a 21 
time limit and that this has to be in by this fall or the 22 
current permits would expire, that the committee feels that 23 
latent permits will have to wait for a future amendment. 24 
 25 
The committee then reviewed alternatives for extending the 26 
moratorium.  Alternative 4 presented a problem because the word 27 
“moratorium” has consistently been used by the council to imply 28 
a time certain for expiration; whereas, Alternative 4 uses the 29 
term “permanent moratorium.” 30 
 31 
A motion was made and seconded to reword Alternative 4 to read 32 
and this is a motion:  Establish an indefinite limited access 33 
system on for-hire permits for Gulf of Mexico reef fish and 34 
coastal migratory pelagic fisheries.  All vessels with valid 35 
moratorium permits on the date that this amendment is approved 36 
will retain a moratorium permit.  Permits will be renewable and 37 
transferable in the same manner as currently prescribed for such 38 
permits. 39 
 40 

There was a great deal of discussion and following the 41 
discussion, a substitute motion was proposed and seconded and it 42 
reads:  Establish an indefinite permit limitation system on the 43 
for-hire permits for Gulf of Mexico reef fish and CMP fisheries.  44 
The present moratorium would be extended until the completion of 45 
this system. 46 
 47 
Again there was discussion relative to merits, purpose of the 48 
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substitute motion, and this issue was debated.  After several 1 
rewordings, the substitute motion was voted upon and failed on a 2 
three to six vote.  The original motion, which I previously 3 
read, was then approved and so, Madam Chair, that’s the motion 4 
that’s up for the council’s consideration. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion of the committee motion?  Any 7 
opposition to the committee motion?  The motion passes without 8 
opposition. 9 
 10 
MR. PERRET:  Another action, a unanimous vote, the committee 11 

recommends, and I so move, that Alternative 4 be reworded to 12 
read:  Establish an indefinite -- 13 
 14 
MR. STU KENNEDY:  That is the amendment you just passed. 15 

 16 
MR. PERRET:  We passed that one.  The committee reviewed the 17 

alternatives for allowing aggregation or disaggregation of 18 
permits.  Several committee members reiterated that allowing 19 
permits to increase capacity was discussed during deliberation 20 
on the original permit moratorium and was defeated. 21 
 22 
Additionally, the biological impacts of shifting effort was 23 
reiterated from the earlier discussion of the analysis presented 24 
in Table 6 of the document, which was Reef Fish Amendment 25 and 25 
CMP 17. 26 
 27 
Dr. Crabtree presented his concerns about the administrative 28 
burden that aggregation or disaggregation would create and that 29 
any future move toward a limited access system for the for-hire 30 
fishery would be seriously compromised by such actions.  31 
Therefore, by a unanimous vote, the committee recommends, and I 32 
so move, that Section 3.2 be moved to Considered but Rejected. 33 

 34 
I’ll just add a little verbiage that 3.2 is the action item for 35 
changing the number of passengers for vessel permits and that 36 
was the six packs and so on. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion of the committee motion?  Any 39 
opposition to the committee motion?  The committee motion 40 
carries without opposition. 41 
 42 
MR. PERRET:  That concludes the report. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Next we’ll take up the 45 

Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Report, Tab H. 46 
 47 
MR. RIECHERS:  The meeting was held on January 11, 2005.  The 48 
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agenda was adopted as written and since this was the first 1 
meeting of the committee, there were no minutes to approve.  Mr. 2 
Kennedy reported on the first ecosystem social science meeting 3 
that was attended by Steve Atran, which was designed to begin 4 
development of a questionnaire on ecosystems management. 5 
 6 
The purpose of the meeting was to develop the range and types of 7 
questions that should be asked.  The committee expects to review 8 
and approve the final document before it is implemented.  9 
Committee members, as well as council members, should provide 10 
any comments about the questionnaire directly to Steve Atran so 11 
that he can carry their views to the next meeting. 12 
 13 
Mr. Swingle then reviewed a preliminary draft of the RFP for 14 
soliciting contractors to facilitate public meetings and serve 15 
the questionnaire.  The committee members requested that staff 16 
develop a plan for accomplishing the task in the contract by the 17 
March meeting. 18 
 19 
Mr. Swingle then reviewed the discussion document on the use of 20 
the newly formed Special Ecosystem SSC and by voice vote, the 21 
committee recommends, and I so move, that Dr. Steve Holiman and 22 
Dave McKinney be allowed to serve on the Special Ecosystem SSC. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 25 

discussion? 26 
 27 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Is it “allowed to serve” or would it be “invited 28 

to serve?” 29 
 30 
MR. RIECHERS:  Invited would be a good change to that. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Since it’s a committee motion, we have to do 33 

it as an amendment. 34 
 35 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I’ll move to amend. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second to the amendment?  Mr. Thomassie 38 

seconds.  Any discussion on the amendment to the committee 39 
motion?  Is there any opposition to the amendment to the 40 
committee motion?  The motion carries. 41 
 42 

Back to the main motion.  Any discussion on the main motion?  43 
All those in favor, say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The 44 
motion carries. 45 
 46 
MR. RIECHERS:  That concludes my report, Madam Chair. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  We’re going to move 1 

on to the report of the Administrative Policy Committee.   2 
 3 
DR. CLAVERIE:  We met the 11th.  The chair was absent and someone 4 

else was absent, and I forget who it was, but everybody else was 5 
here.  In adopting the agenda, the committee added under Other 6 
Business amending the SOPPs to provide moving the time periods 7 
for committees forward if a committee or committees finish early 8 
or are canceled.  By telephone conference, Ms. Kennedy discussed 9 
the -- We didn’t have a motion or anything on that.  Does 10 
anybody want to make a motion? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Claverie, what are you asking for? 13 

 14 
DR. CLAVERIE:  We discussed this -- That will be at the end of 15 

the report because we didn’t get to it.  By telephone 16 
conference, Ms. Kennedy discussed the council staff capability 17 
to scan and then e-mail the daily mail and faxes distributed to 18 
the council members. 19 
 20 
She pointed out that each member could select whether they 21 
continue to receive hard copies of the material by mail or 22 
receive it by e-mail.  She asked the committee to define the 23 
frequency of such e-mail and whether it should be all day/every 24 
day or once or twice a week on a certain schedule. 25 
 26 
The committee recommends that council members, and/or anyone 27 
listed on the council member mailing list, have the option to 28 
receive scanned e-mail individually or as a group all day/every 29 
day.  On behalf of the committee, I so move. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 32 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 33 
the committee motion?  The motion carries without opposition. 34 

 35 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Then Columbus Brown pointed out that he and other 36 

federal employees had an e-mail budget that limited the number 37 
of e-mails they could individually store in their computer 38 
systems.   39 
 40 
He suggested use of the web page and internet as a source of 41 
material made available to council members.  The committee 42 
recommended, and I so move, that the council consider providing 43 
information on the internet.  That’s a committee motion. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  There’s a committee motion.  Is there any 46 

discussion of the committee motion? 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  If you go to the website now and you look at the 1 

different amendments, all I could find were amendments regarding 2 
reef fish and it would be nice if they put all of the amendments 3 
on there so that if you have to download one, you can get it, 4 
but right now, as far as I know, all that’s on there is reef 5 
fish. 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This is not really germane to the motion that 7 

we’re considering right now, but it is a request that I’m sure 8 
the council will be responsive to. 9 
 10 
MR. MINTON:  I thought we were talking about consider providing 11 

information on the internet and that’s exactly what it would do. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m wrong and I stand corrected. 14 

 15 
DR. CLAVERIE:  This one was related to what Columbus said, that 16 

if you start storing all this stuff on your computer, your 17 
computer is not going to be big enough and so instead, the 18 
council would have a system where it stored with them and then 19 
you can go there to get it instead of keeping it on your 20 
computer. 21 
 22 
Now whether or not you want all the amendments and everything, 23 
all the plans on that, is a different reason, but it would be 24 
included in this if they’re going to go over it. 25 
 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Typically what we have done is used 27 

the staff time of Steve Atran to put documents on the internet 28 
and that may in one part be responsible for there mainly being 29 
documents on reef fish, but even so, he is limited in the time 30 
he can spend and so the internet does not have a lot of our 31 
amendments. 32 
 33 
Now we have got the concurrence of the chair and the council by 34 
e-mail to proceed with hiring a PR person and part of the duties 35 
of that person would be to attend the web page and so we should 36 
be able, through that action, to get the rest of the documents 37 
and as Trish made real clear in the teleconference she was on, 38 
we’re moving to storing all of our information electronically 39 
and so all of that will eventually have to get up there. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I just wanted to share a little information and 42 

I’m not sure how it’s germane to all of this, but on the MPA 43 
board that I’m on, or that I serve on, we have a site that we 44 
can go to that we can click on certain areas and we can go to 45 
everything that has been published concerning our work if we so 46 
choose to. 47 
 48 
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We also have another area that we can go to where we all have 1 
our own password that if we want to post something that’s 2 
considered confidential or we just want to interface with one 3 
another, then we go to that site and I don’t know if that’s 4 
something that this council may want to look into later on or 5 
not. 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams, that’s exactly what this motion 7 

would attempt to set up for us.  I think there would be legal 8 
problems if we had a discussion site where we were discussing 9 
issues outside of the council time and the public couldn’t look 10 
at that discussion.   11 
 12 
That part I don’t think we would be able to pursue, but we’re 13 
talking about an internet site where we could sign on with a 14 
password and have access to documents and if you like that, 15 
that’s what this motion would ask the staff to try to develop.  16 
Is there any further discussion of the motion?  Is there any 17 
opposition to the motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  I have one more point, and I don’t know exactly 20 

what’s going on, but I purchased the Adobe Acrobat Professional 21 
6.0 so that I could go into the documents and edit them with 22 
that and for some reason this last batch that came forward on 23 
the CDs, I can’t do that.  I can’t highlight and those things 24 
and I don’t know if it’s my system or if it’s some new way, some 25 
new thing they’ve got. 26 
 27 
MR. SIMPSON:  I had the same problem.  If you save it to your 28 

computer, then you can do it. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  I’m operating off of the stuff saved on my hard 31 

disk and it still won’t let me do it. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, you should probably discuss that 34 

with Mr. Atran and see if there’s a solution. 35 
 36 
DR. CLAVERIE:  The rest of the report talks about the video 37 

teleconferencing and we tabled that until the next meeting to 38 
get more information, but at the beginning we had added to the 39 
agenda and didn’t get to it, and the council might want to take 40 
this up, to amend the SOPPs to provide moving the time periods 41 
for committees forward if a committee or committees finish early 42 
or are canceled.  Madam Chair, I’ll turn that over to you. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think it’s unnecessary.  Mr. Grimes gave me 45 

a document that I think is a National Marine Fisheries Service -46 
- The FRN for the council meeting, the Federal Register notice 47 
for the council meeting, we always stick in it this boilerplate 48 
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phrase: “The established times for addressing items on the 1 
agenda may be adjusted as necessary to accommodate the untimely 2 
completion of discussion relevant to other agenda items.   3 
 4 
In order to further allow for such adjustments and completion of 5 
all items on the agenda, the meeting may be extended from or 6 
completed prior to the date established in this notice.”  That 7 
is something we’re allowed to do and Shepherd was reminding us 8 
that it is.  Anything else from the Administrative Policy 9 
Committee? 10 
 11 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Madam Chair, that completes my report. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council, let’s move to the next agenda item, 14 

the Report on the ICCAT Meeting. 15 
 16 
DR. CLAVERIE:  You all received the report from the chair of the 17 

U.S. Advisory Committee in your mailing, in your snail mail, in 18 
your real paper, and so I guess I don’t have to go over all the 19 
details of what happened and didn’t happen.  There were a few 20 
highlights. 21 
 22 
Almost everyone was impressed with the magnitude of the 23 
facilities provided by the U.S. government for this meeting.  I 24 
don’t know how to do a PowerPoint, but I have photographs of 25 
some prior meeting places where everybody is jammed together and 26 
the tables are closer together than what we have here. 27 
 28 
This was in the grand ballroom of the hotel in New Orleans and 29 
it was almost like in the middle of a football field.  Everybody 30 
was impressed.  There were some socials provided by the U.S. 31 
government and by the commercial industry and by the 32 
recreational industry. 33 
 34 
There was a parade from the hotel to the river, complete with 35 
throwing beads and whatnot and bands and all that.  There was a 36 
ride on the riverboat and they all enjoyed that.  At the end of 37 
the ICCAT, it’s traditional for the U.S. delegation to have a 38 
social and invite all of the ICCAT staff and we did that and 39 
after that, I took them all to dinner on my ticket and I thought 40 
it would be on the council ticket, but it was on my ticket. 41 
 42 
Then there were some interesting things that we might now about.  43 
One is there’s a big concern with the tuna forming or raising to 44 
maturity or fattening or whatever it’s called in the 45 
Mediterranean and they are now -- The scientists get information 46 
from the fish that are caught to determine how many fish are out 47 
there and what condition the stocks are in. 48 
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 1 
Apparently when these fish are caught and towed to the storage 2 
nets, they don’t know the sizes and so they don’t know the age 3 
frequencies and so they just know the estimated poundage and 4 
they know the pounds when they’re harvested after they’ve been 5 
in the nets and fed a while. 6 
To get back to what the scientists need to determine stock 7 
structures, they’re going to be required to give information on 8 
the individual fish sizes at harvest and what they’re fed while 9 
they’re in the pens. 10 
 11 
Dr. Hogarth insisted that they use video cameras of the 12 
transferring of fish and there were some complaints about that, 13 
but he assured them that that was just such standard, easy-to-do 14 
stuff that it would be no problem and so ICCAT adopted that. 15 
 16 
I know we’re going to have some aquaculture interests probably 17 
and we could keep that in mind, that scientists do need to know 18 
the size structure of the fish and we can use video conferencing 19 
compliments of Dr. Hogarth to accomplish that. 20 
 21 
Also, usually only the representative from one of the five 22 
councils is invited to each ICCAT meeting.  At this ICCAT 23 
meeting, there were three councils represented and the Mid-24 
Atlantic Council, which I guess was the one in line -- I was 25 
there from the Gulf Council, for which I thank you all, but 26 
because we were the host council, so to speak, and the chair was 27 
there from the Caribbean Council also and so they had three 28 
council representatives as council representatives, which is 29 
unusual. 30 
 31 
Dr. Hogarth mentioned to me that he might consider having all 32 
five councils represented at future ICCATs.  I guess he realized 33 
that we’re in the front trenches and had some good input.  For 34 
instance, there was a move to have a one-month closure on 35 
fishing in New Guinea or someplace because that’s when the 36 
smaller, the undersized, fish are all being caught. 37 
 38 
The council members were able to tell him that one-month 39 
closures aren’t any good.  The ICCAT passed it anyhow, but I 40 
think he only heard that from the council members and so that’s 41 
something that may come out of it and other than what was in the 42 
report, what happened hither and yon, there isn’t much else to 43 
say except that the teeth of ICCAT are getting sharp. 44 
 45 
The teeth of ICCAT are that if a nation, state as they call 46 
them, does not comply that the downside can be that other 47 
nations cannot do fish business with them and that’s gotten the 48 
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attention of nations that traditionally have not complied. 1 
 2 
Also, the Japanese and the South Africans had some detective 3 
work done and they found that one country’s vessel was 4 
laundering fish and the magnitude was just unbelievable, but the 5 
Japanese were able to track the transfers at sea of fishing 6 
vessels to big vessels to bring fish home that weren’t counted.   7 
 8 
The South Africans said they knew something was going on because 9 
these foreign fishing vessels were coming into port to refuel 10 
and they were all empty and they wouldn’t have used up all their 11 
fuel and been empty if they were out fishing.  I forget which 12 
country it was, but it’s in big trouble now. 13 
 14 
Singapore is not a fishing entity, but it’s a big buying and 15 
selling port for swordfish and it’s the largest swordfish 16 
selling and buying entity and they were not making the reports 17 
needed and so they were warned that if they don’t straighten up 18 
and do that they might be banned as none of the other nations 19 
can deal with them. 20 
 21 
Those are the kind of things that are going on and will continue 22 
to go on, but the teeth in ICCAT that Schmitten started are now 23 
getting real sharp. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Dr. Claverie, and thank you for 26 

attending the meeting on short notice.  We appreciate you being 27 
able to do that.  Are there any questions for Dr. Claverie?  The 28 
next item is the Coral Reef Task Force Report, but Mr. Williams 29 
is not here and so we will skip over that.  The report following 30 
that is Lieutenant Commander Sherlock, the Enforcement Report. 31 
 32 
LCDR SHERLOCK:  Following is a synopsis of law enforcement 33 

activity from the Coast Guard and the 8th Coast Guard District 34 
since 1 October through 31 December.  The 8th Coast Guard 35 
District has conducted 830 law enforcement boardings, 273 of 36 
which were commercial fishing vessels. 37 
 38 
Nineteen of those vessels were terminated at sea due to grossly 39 
negligent violations involving safety.  We cited thirty Mexico 40 
launchers fishing in the U.S. EEZ and three of those launchers 41 
were caught and seized and we had ten reports of U.S.-documented 42 
fishing vessels being operated by other than a U.S. master and 43 
that concludes my report. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Lieutenant Commander 46 

Sherlock? 47 
 48 
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MS. WALKER:  I see that Dave McKinney isn’t here and I had some 1 

questions on the report and maybe you can help me.  I saw where 2 
NOAA special agents in northern Florida conducted several 3 
investigations related to illegal federal reef fish charter 4 
permits.  Do you know if they were forged documents or do you 5 
know anything about that? 6 
LCDR SHERLOCK:  Ms. Walker, I wish I could answer that, but 7 

that’s the first I’ve heard of that.  My guess is this was an 8 
investigation going on shore side, which the Coast Guard has no 9 
involvement with.  To my knowledge, we haven’t had a case in 10 
memory that we’ve boarded a vessel and cited charter vessels, or 11 
any other vessels, with forged documents. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you.  I’ll save my questions for Mr. 14 

McKinney. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Let me draw the council’s attention to two 17 

reports from Mr. McKinney.  One is on green paper and is the 18 
Southeast NOVA Quarterly Report and the other is on white paper 19 
and is the Southeast Enforcement Quarterly Report for the Gulf 20 
of Mexico.   21 
 22 
MR. PERRET:  I too thought Mr. McKinney would be here this 23 

morning.  It’s been brought to my attention that -- Let me 24 
preface things.  We keep putting more and more regulations on 25 
various members of the fishing public.  26 
 27 
As we’re all aware, everyone is short handed, Coast Guard, NMFS, 28 
the states.  It’s my understanding that we have only four NMFS 29 
agents in the entire Gulf of Mexico.  It’s also my understanding 30 
that one of those four is being called up to active military 31 
duty and that one other one is retiring.  32 
 33 
I’m also advised that five North Carolina NMFS agents are going 34 
to be leaving, but they are going to be replaced, but that the 35 
two in the Gulf are not going to be replaced.  Now if my 36 
information is correct, that means we’re going to have two NMFS 37 
agents in the entire Gulf of Mexico. 38 
 39 
I don’t know who we need to write a letter to, but it seems to 40 
me that we should go on record, if that information is correct, 41 
expressing the need to fill those two positions and give us some 42 
more agents.  Can anybody comment on the accuracy of what I’ve 43 
heard? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Perret, it seems like we would need to 46 

have someone in a position of knowledge and authority to give us 47 
accurate information before we took any action on this. 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  That’s why I thought Mr. McKinney was going to be 2 

here to answer me, but he’s not. 3 
 4 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I didn’t put it in my ICCAT Report, but, Corky, 5 

they had NMFS Enforcement agents at the ICCAT meeting.  In fact, 6 
that’s who saved Kay’s husband from disaster.  They rescued him 7 
from his room when his foot went bad, but I think there were 8 
either six or eight of them and they were all from the Southeast 9 
Region and there was only one of them I didn’t recognize and so 10 
we have probably five or six agents, at least, in the Gulf. 11 
 12 
LCDR SHERLOCK:  I don’t know the number off the top of my head, 13 

but it’s substantially more than four.  I think we have four in 14 
the Galveston office alone. 15 
 16 
MR. PERRET:  Then what I heard must not be correct. 17 

 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not sure of the exact number off the top of 19 

my head, but we have had an agent who has been called up and we 20 
had another agent who was called up some time ago and we have 21 
had some retirements and things. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If there’s no other committee discussion of 24 

the Law Enforcement Report, we’re going to move on to Dr. 25 
Crabtree’s Regional Administrator Report. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  As of January 7, 2004, there were 2,429 active, 28 

valid shrimp vessels with federal permits.  As of January 7th, we 29 
had under charterboat/headboat permits, moratorium permits, we 30 
had 1,599 coastal pelagic moratorium permits and 1,527 Gulf reef 31 
fish moratorium permits. 32 
 33 
Amendment 22 is the red snapper rebuilding plan.  The amendment 34 
was approved by NOAA Fisheries on October 29th of last year and 35 
the public comment period on the proposed rule ended January 7, 36 
2005.  We are currently reviewing the comments on the proposed 37 
rule and preparing a final rule, which should be published in 38 
the next couple of months. 39 
 40 
We’re working on completing the biological opinion on the reef 41 
fish fishery and then we’ll go forward with the Notice of 42 
Availability on Amendment 23, which is the vermilion snapper 43 
rebuilding plan. 44 
 45 
The Issues Advisory on the grouper trip limits emergency rule 46 
has cleared headquarters.  We’ve mailed CZMA letters out to all 47 
of the Gulf states and I would ask that the Gulf state directors 48 
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could maybe check and see if we’ve gotten responses.  We have 1 
from some states, but not from all states on the grouper trip 2 
limits rule. 3 
 4 
We’re currently working on the environmental assessment and our 5 
target date for implementation is March 15, which would be when 6 
the fishery opens after the February 15 to March 15 closure.  7 
The control date announcing that the grouper fishery landings 8 
would only be considered up to this point if we proceeded on an 9 
IFQ was published in the Federal Register on November 16, 2004. 10 
 11 
We’re also continuing to work on an emergency rule that would 12 
reopen the application period for the charter/headboat permit 13 
moratorium.  Again, we’re waiting on CZMA consistency letters 14 
from the states for that one. 15 
 16 
Finally, I don’t know if I’ve mentioned this at previous council 17 
meetings, but the regional office will be relocating in the 18 
middle of March.  We’ve moving out of the Koger Building in St. 19 
Petersburg and moving into another building that is right on the 20 
edge of the University of South Florida campus is downtown St. 21 
Petersburg and we’ll be just a little down the road from the 22 
USGS facility and across the harbor from FMRI and down there 23 
with the University of South Florida’s Marine Science Complex. 24 
 25 
We started build out in the building about right after New 26 
Year’s Day and our lease runs out in Koger I believe around 27 
April 5th or 6th and so our target is to be in there by March 15th 28 
and we’re looking forward to that and invite all of you to come 29 
down and visit us there. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, will you have new phone numbers 32 

in the new location or will you be able to keep the same contact 33 
information? 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know at this point how that will work. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  You mentioned in regard to the 38 

emergency rule that you were waiting on letters from the states 39 
under the CZM program and I thought in the past we never ever 40 
even considered that for emergency rules since we actually even 41 
waived public hearings on that because of the need to get the 42 
rule implemented quickly and so when did we get an opinion 43 
saying that the CZM action had to be completed on an emergency 44 
rule? 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would have to ask NOAA GC and I apologize that 47 

Shepherd is not here this morning, but we have a Bottlenose 48 
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Dolphin Take Reduction Team where we’ve had some issues arise 1 
that Shepherd has worked on and so he’s on his way to North 2 
Carolina right now. 3 
 4 
Wayne, I remember doing though, when I was a plan coordinator, 5 
doing emergency rules on red snapper some years back and waiting 6 
on CZMA at that time.  We normally ask for an expedited rule and 7 
they have a shorter window of time to react to them, although 8 
they can request additional time.  I would have to check on that 9 
and maybe you want to send an e-mail and prompt me and Shepherd 10 
and we can look into that. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any other questions for Dr. Crabtree on his 13 

report?  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  Next we’re going to move into 14 
the State Directors’ Reports.  Mr. Williams is not here.  Mr. 15 
Minton. 16 
 17 
MR. MINTON:  I just have three items to report today.  We have 18 

received the grant money from the oyster losses that we took 19 
under Hurricane Ivan.  We have received now $4.321 million.  The 20 
majority of that money will go back into planting culch.   21 
 22 
We are planning to also buy equipment, such as a barge, backhoe 23 
and trailer and so forth, a dump truck, to allow us to collect 24 
shell in the future so that we can hopefully prevent that shell 25 
from becoming part of a road base. 26 
 27 
We also received confirmation from the joint enforcement 28 
agreement and they have approved and forwarded the money for an 29 
offshore vessel, which would give us capability to overnight 30 
offshore in the EEZ. 31 
 32 
The other thing that I would like to report that may be of 33 
interest, and it’s going to impact our fisheries, is following 34 
Hurricane Ivan we have lost four of our marinas that were 35 
holding commercial charter vessels and they’ve sold to 36 
condominium developers. 37 
 38 
Zeke’s Marina is probably the most significant, which had over a 39 
hundred slips, of which about thirty-two were charters.  They 40 
don’t know where they’re going to go, but I’ve heard it’s going 41 
to take a couple of years.  Trent’s Marina has sold and that 42 
would be about another fifteen charter vessels. 43 
 44 
Hudson’s Marina has an option to sell and then Orange Beach 45 
Marina, which is one of our larger marinas, is going to all 46 
private and so we’re going to run into a situation where we do 47 
not have a place for these charter vessels to dock. 48 
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 1 
I’ve heard that there’s some talk about the Orange Beach City 2 
helping out with this, but I think it’s something that we need 3 
to watch because it certainly could affect effort into the 4 
future and that’s all I have, Madam Chair, and I’ll entertain 5 
questions. 6 
MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Minton, earlier when you spoke about the 7 

special zones, three-hook zones, how do you all handle sabiki 8 
fishing, bait fishing? 9 
 10 
MR. MINTON:  We have passed a regulation last year that would 11 

allow persons to catch that and sell in state waters and we just 12 
haven’t had a problem with sabikis.  You’re talking about bait 13 
fish and it’s primarily they’re catching unregulated species, 14 
hard tails, porgies or menhaden.  I don’t see that as a problem 15 
in getting into the regulated species at this point, but it’s 16 
something to think about. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further questions for Mr. Minton?  Next we’ll 19 

hear from Mr. Perret. 20 
 21 
MR. PERRET:  The handouts that I gave to the council members and 22 

others, it’s again, our annual calendar and this calendar 23 
drawing is by fifth and sixth-year-old kids that are attending 24 
schools in the three coastal counties.  It has really gotten to 25 
be a very competitive, popular thing with these children and I 26 
think the artwork on some of them is pretty outstanding. 27 
 28 
Additionally, the oyster cookbook is something that members of 29 
our staff put together and so hopefully you’ll try some of those 30 
recipes and use Mississippi oysters taken by Alabama fishermen 31 
because we do seem to be managing the Alabama oyster fishery. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Perret?  Thank you for 34 

the gifts, Mr. Perret. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  I wanted to thank him for our gifts and tell him 37 

you may be hosting the Alabama charter fleet too. 38 
 39 
MR. PERRET:  I thought we were already doing that. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Foote. 42 

 43 
MS. FOOTE:  Just two brief status reports.  We also have 44 

received the Hurricane Ivan money and have started work 45 
restoring oyster reefs east of the Mississippi River.  We’re 46 
going to be doing some side-scan sonar with the money to look at 47 
possible new reef locations with that additional culch material. 48 
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 1 
The Platforms for Mariculture Task Force that the legislature 2 
set up is about to conclude its work.  We have a meeting this 3 
afternoon to look at we hope a near-final draft and next week it 4 
should be finalized and we’ll get a copy to the council as soon 5 
as it’s done. 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  Any questions for Ms. 7 

Foote?  Mr. Riechers. 8 
 9 
MR. RIECHERS:  First of all, I would like to thank Corky for the 10 

recipe book and feel free to use those on any of those good 11 
Galveston, Texas oysters as well.  We basically started our 12 
legislative session yesterday.  Officially it kicked off. 13 
 14 
One of the issues that has been surrounding our legislative 15 
session over the last several years is freshwater inflows and 16 
that seems that it will be a hotly debated topic again in our 17 
legislative session and so we look forward to dealing with that. 18 
 19 
The other thing on our agenda is the trip ticket program, which 20 
Larry mentioned in his last directors report at our last 21 
meeting.  We are in the heavy planning phases of that and 22 
certainly hope to officially kick that off and get some 23 
reporting moving probably by March 1 the way it looks now, given 24 
where we are on that time table. 25 
 26 
Lastly, before our next council meeting we will be having our 27 
Fourth Annual Crab Trap Cleanup.  The first three have been very 28 
successful and we look to have another successful event on 29 
February 19th and anybody who wants to come join us, feel free to 30 
bring your rubber boots and get dirty. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  Any questions for 33 

Mr. Riechers?  Next will be Mr. Simpson. 34 
 35 
MR. SIMPSON:  I did such a complete job last time that I’ll only 36 

do one thing.  We were tasked to organize and evaluate and 37 
release some $1.8 million for billfish research in the Gulf of 38 
Mexico and that was accomplished and I thought I would put a 39 
letter in there, but there’s a letter circulating to you all 40 
about the recipients. 41 
 42 
The Billfish Foundation, the state of Texas, University of 43 
Southern Mississippi, the Virgin Islands were some that I 44 
remember, but all $1.8 million has been awarded or in the 45 
process of final negotiations and that work will begin this year 46 
and some are two year programs, but that’s it. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  Any questions for Mr. 1 

Simpson?  Mr. Brown. 2 
 3 
MR. BROWN:  I will pass it on to Mr. Fruge. 4 

 5 
MR. FRUGE:  I’ve got a few items and I’m going to try to be as 6 

brief as possible and summarize them.  One thing regarding 7 
directorate level personnel change at the regional office in the 8 
Southeast is we have a new Assistant Regional Director for 9 
External Affairs, which is our public affairs office.  His name 10 
is Jeff Fleming and he comes to us from the Washington office 11 
where he was chief of the agency’s public affairs division. 12 
 13 
In December, Fish and Wildlife Service began enforcing an 14 
emergency rule to protect manatees in some areas of Lee County, 15 
Florida, where I guess a court decision had invalidated some 16 
speed zones and so the Fish and Wildlife Service is, for 120 17 
days, which would be through April 3rd, is enforcing those areas 18 
under a federal rule.  There’s also going to be an attempt made 19 
to extend those through a permanent rule making. 20 
 21 
The Fish and Wildlife Service is continuing to actively 22 
participate in the Southeastern Aquatic Resources Partnership, 23 
which we talked about at the last meeting.  One thing we talked 24 
about at the November meeting was the request for the $5,000 25 
commitment, which the council did commit to and we appreciate 26 
that. 27 
 28 
Just an update on that, so far we’ve gotten a total of a little 29 
over $86,000 committed from all the members, which is about 30 
$5,000 short of what we need to go ahead and hire a coordinator 31 
and we’ll sure we’ll get that extra $5,000, even if I have to 32 
write a check to SARP myself.  We’ll do it. 33 
 34 
We’re going to move forward with that shortly and we’ll develop 35 
a position description and go out and advertise for the 36 
position.  One other highlight regarding SARP is we did add a 37 
new member.  The Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission 38 
signed the MOU in November. 39 
 40 
Also one other item regarding SARP is the Service, or NOAA 41 
Fisheries, have been talking about the possibility of involving 42 
the SARP in helping to implement NOAA’s ecosystem management 43 
approach. 44 
 45 
A few other items, the draft comprehensive conservation plans 46 
are available for a couple of coastal refuges, one is Bon Sequor 47 
in Alabama and also Cameron Prairie in Louisiana and these are 48 
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the grand plans for managing these refuges and they’re revised 1 
every ten years or so and so those are in draft format right 2 
now. 3 
 4 
The last item, last week our Regional Director, Sam Hamilton, 5 
and our Deputy Regional Director, Cindy Dohner, and Columbus 6 
here met with NOAA Fisheries folks, Bill Hogarth and Roy, to 7 
talk about involvement in the Georgia Aquarium, which I think 8 
Columbus may have talked some about also at this meeting, and 9 
the facility is --  10 
 11 
They’re beginning construction on it and it’s well underway and 12 
it should open by the end of this year.  It will be one of the 13 
largest aquariums in the world with over five million gallons of 14 
water and that concludes my report. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Fruge? 17 

 18 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Doug, has your agency requested of NOAA any input 19 

from that satellite system they’re going to use to look at the 20 
world?  I forget what he calls it.  We heard about it when the 21 
eight councils got together in Washington and the Admiral was 22 
strong on it.  I forget the acronym for it, but it’s the 23 
ecological viewing satellite system and I’m just curious if you 24 
all have a list of things you would like to learn from that. 25 
 26 
MR. FRUGE:  I don’t have anything specific.  I’ve heard of that 27 

system and I suspect that our sister agency, the U.S. Geological 28 
Survey, is heavily involved in it, but I’m not aware 29 
specifically of any Fish and Wildlife Service involvement. 30 
 31 
DR. CLAVERIE:  The Admiral was one of the speakers at the ICCAT 32 

opening and he stressed that to all of the countries, and there 33 
were some sixty countries there, that if there was anything that 34 
they wanted to know from it that we would be cooperating with 35 
them. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have two items of Other Business.  One is 38 

just some general remarks from the chairman and the other is 39 
approval of attendees at the SEDAR Spiny Lobster Assessment 40 
Workshop. 41 
 42 
First, just some general comments from the chairman.  I think we 43 
should feel really good about the work we’ve accomplished at 44 
this meeting.  We’ve taken final action on Reef Fish 24, CMP 15, 45 
and EFH 3.  Those all represent significant amounts of work and 46 
it’s good to have them done. 47 
 48 
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We’ve also brought back to life Shrimp 13, which had been 1 
languishing for quite some time, and we’re making progress on 2 
that and we’re also beginning to make progress on 18A and B and 3 
so I want to compliment everyone on the council for their 4 
participation and their endurance and particularly the committee 5 
chairs for bringing good recommendations to the full council for 6 
consideration. 7 
 8 
I know that a number of us have had illnesses in our families 9 
and some deaths and it’s been a trying time for some of us and I 10 
want to also emphasize how important it is that we support each 11 
other through these personal challenges that we have outside of 12 
the council meeting. 13 
 14 
If you would look at the handout that we have on Gulf 15 
participants for the South Atlantic/Gulf of Mexico Spiny Lobster 16 
Assessment Workshop, can I have a motion for the approval of 17 
this list? 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  So moved. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second? 22 

 23 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker seconds.  Any discussion?  All 26 
those in favor, say aye; all those opposed, like sign.  The 27 
motion carried.  We’ve ended almost three hours ahead of our 28 

schedule, but we aren’t done yet.  Mr. Minton has a comment. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  If you’re finished, I do have a comment on the 31 

SEDAR.  I just received notification from Dawn Aring about the 32 
meeting in New Orleans and I guess I’m kind of disappointed when 33 
I find out that we’re staying in a hotel that’s $163 a night and 34 
I would strongly encourage council staff to try to find 35 
adequate, but certainly less expensive, accommodations. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further business to come before the 38 

council? 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  When will we get the information telling us the 41 

next council meeting dates through March and where those 42 
meetings will be held? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The March meeting will be held in Birmingham, 45 

Alabama.  The dates have been set for the meetings for the rest 46 
of the year, but the locations are still under negotiation.  I 47 
think in May we’re planning to meet in Biloxi at the place we 48 
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met the last time we were in Biloxi.  The Palace.  Right now 1 
we’re negotiating for a meeting in July in Fort Myers, Florida. 2 
 3 
MR. FISCHER:  This is nothing relating to council business and 4 

therefore I did not want to bring it up during Administrative 5 
Policy, but it’s just something for us to think about in the 6 
future just to see if something is useful.   7 
 8 
At the SEDAR meetings, everyone online or everyone on computer 9 
is linked together through a common server where we share 10 
documents and can possibly share the motions as they’re typed up 11 
and just wonder if somewhere down the road it’s something we 12 
could consider having, both in addition to 110 plugs having a 13 
common server to be plugged into.  I don’t know the usefulness 14 
yet. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Would you like staff to look into it and 17 

develop a -- 18 
 19 
MR. FISCHER:  It might be too premature. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  On a related topic, a question that has been 22 

posed to me as chairman is whether we want to have wireless 23 
internet access in the meeting room.  We’ve been requesting 24 
hotels that have wireless internet access in the rooms, but the 25 
question of having it in the meeting room has been something 26 
that I would like some council advice on. 27 
 28 
I’ve talked with various council members about it and it would 29 
be very useful for Shepherd Grimes because he needs to access a 30 
lot of materials that are related to the meeting, but I’ve 31 
noticed that other council members sometimes use the meeting 32 
room wireless access to do business that isn’t related to 33 
council business and that could either be positive or negative. 34 
 35 
Just a sense of the council, should we pay for wireless internet 36 
access in the meeting room as well as in the sleeping rooms at 37 
future meetings?  Any response to that question? 38 
 39 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I’m in favor of it, but what’s the economics 40 

involved?  Is it very expensive? 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It varies.  Sometimes you just get it for 43 

free.  I don’t think we paid for it this meeting, but I think a 44 
lot of you have been able to access it and other times we have 45 
to pay an additional fee for it. 46 
 47 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I find it useful.  For instance, when I was 48 
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trying to check out something for the Administrative Policy 1 
Committee, I e-mailed somebody and I’m still waiting for a 2 
reply, but -- 3 
 4 
MR. MINTON:  I would personally support it.  I think it goes 5 

along with what we’re trying to do with the council’s website.  6 
As we get more and more documents posted to that site, it would 7 
allow us to access those as supporting information rather than 8 
trying to carry everything around. 9 
 10 
I think it would be good and I think also most of the hotels are 11 
going to this as a free option because it attracts people that 12 
are using that and so I would certainly support it. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody have any concerns or wants to 15 

speak in opposition to this because I think everybody wants it 16 
and we’ll direct staff to request it at future meetings.  Other 17 
business? 18 
 19 
MR. FISCHER:  Just a follow-up on what I was saying.  When I was 20 

talking about a common server and it’s not only to share 21 
documents, but possibly we could receive the presentations on 22 
the board, the PowerPoint presentations, and the motions and the 23 
people don’t sitting up here don’t have to break their neck.  I 24 
think we realize how many people actually showed up at this 25 
meeting with laptops. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s because a lot of people received the 28 

briefing book on a CD and were accessing it that way.  Has that 29 
been working well for you?   30 
 31 
MR. SIMPSON:  It’s just a little bit slower. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s a little slow and it’s easier to turn 34 

pages quickly than to scroll through documents. 35 
 36 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I personally really like it on CD.  It’s light. 37 

 38 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I’m concerned about the inability of our audience 39 

to hear what was going on.  We’ve had that problem in the past 40 
and at one time, we had some huge speakers and all that we used 41 
to boom into the back and I would like to be sure that we’re up 42 
on that at future meetings. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think this particular meeting room had a 45 

little bit of a problem with the speakers over where the 46 
audience is sitting and that is definitely a complaint we have 47 
about the meeting space and I think we should definitely make 48 
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sure at future meetings that we have good audio speakers for the 1 
whole room and not just the council table. 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  Since the subject of meeting locations came up, I 4 

just wanted to make a pitch that Tampa be considered as a 5 
location for us in future meetings.  We have a big fishing 6 
constituency that’s in the Tampa area and it also would be a way 7 
for us to save a fair amount of money, I think, if we had 8 
periodic meetings in Tampa because it would save on staff travel 9 
for the council staff and my staff, who wouldn’t have to travel, 10 
and I don’t believe we’ve met in Tampa I don’t think since I’ve 11 
been coming to Gulf Council meetings. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, I’ve requested St. Petersburg to 14 

be on the rotation in the next twelve months, which I think gets 15 
to the same efficiencies that you’ve been discussing for Tampa.  16 
We’re also talking about New Orleans probably in September. 17 
 18 
Mr. Fischer is interested in having an associated field trip 19 
that would take people down to the coast and introduce us to 20 
some of the fishing techniques and fishermen who work down there 21 
and we’re also talking about a meeting in Corpus Christi in the 22 
next twelve months and so those are the sites that we’ve been 23 
investigating.  Any other business to come before the council?  24 
Thank you again for your attention and participation.  Travel 25 
home safely and we’ll see you in March in Birmingham. 26 
 27 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 10:15 o’clock a.m., January 28 
13, 2005.) 29 
 30 

- - - 31 
32 
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INDEX OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 
PAGE 30:  Motion that Proposal B, page 20, Article 4.2.1, as 3 
modified by technical information provided by Flower Gardens 4 
Bank National Marine Sanctuary staff, particularly the 5 
latitude/longitude modification, Handout Exhibit A, and maps as 6 
delineated by green lines, Exhibit B, attached to the referenced 7 
document be the preferred alternative for defining HAPCs in the 8 
northwestern Gulf of Mexico.  The motion carried on page 35. 9 
 10 
PAGE 35:  Motion that for implementing fishing restrictions in 11 
the northwestern Gulf HAPCs that Proposal B, East and West 12 
Flower Garden Banks, Stetson Bank, and McGrail Bank be the 13 
preferred alternative.  The motion carried on page 39. 14 
 15 
PAGE 39:  Motion that for the Pulley’s Ridge HAPC that the large 16 
box as shown in Proposal C on Figure 12 be designated as the 17 
HAPC.  The motion carried on page 41. 18 
 19 
PAGE 41:  Motion that for implementing fishing restrictions in 20 
the Pulley’s Ridge HAPC that the council adopt the polygon, 21 
approximately 104 square nautical miles, depicted in MRAG’s 22 
PowerPoint presentation Slide 33, Labeled USGS, as the preferred 23 
alternative.  The motion carried on page 42. 24 
 25 
PAGE 42:  Motion that the council adopt as a regulation to apply 26 
to all of the areas previously described where fishing 27 
restrictions will apply within HAPCs, Actions 2 and 3 under 28 
Section 4.3.1, on page 24 of the amendment.  The motion carried 29 
on page 51. 30 
 31 
PAGE 51:  Motion that the council adopt Action 4 in Section 32 
4.3.1, page 24, of the amendment.  The motion carried on page 33 
54. 34 
 35 
PAGE 54:  Motion that the council approve the following 36 
description for coral essential fish habitat:  the total 37 
distribution of coral species and life stages throughout the 38 
Gulf of Mexico including:  coral reefs in the North and South 39 
Tortugas Ecological Reserves, East and West Flower Garden Banks, 40 
McGrail Bank, and the southern portion of Pulley’s Ridge; hard 41 
bottom areas scattered along the pinnacles, reefs, and banks 42 
from Texas to Mississippi along the shelf and at the Florida 43 
Middle Grounds; the southwest tip of the Florida reef tract; and 44 
the predominant patchy hard bottom offshore of Florida from 45 
approximately Crystal River south to the Keys (Figure 8, 46 
updated).  The motion carried on page 57. 47 
PAGE 58:  Motion to implement fishing restrictions Number 2 and 48 
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3 on page 24 within the green lines shown on Exhibit B and 1 
delineated by latitude and longitude on Exhibit A for Sonnier 2 
and Alderdice.  The motion failed on page 61. 3 
 4 
PAGE 61:  Motion to add an action item under Proposed Action 5 
4.3.1 and that action item would be to create an education 6 
program for recreational and commercial fishermen on protection 7 
of coral reefs when fishing on those areas.  The motion carried 8 
on page 62. 9 
 10 
PAGE 62:  Motion to submit to the Secretary of Commerce for 11 
implementation Generic Amendment 3, which addresses essential 12 
fish habitat in all of our FMPs.  The motion carried on page 65. 13 
 14 
PAGE 66: Motion to approve the exempted fishing permit to the 15 
Georgia Aquarium as presented in Tab M, but that they not allow 16 
fishing traps in areas that may damage essential fish habitat.  17 
The motion carried on page 66. 18 
 19 
PAGE 66:  Motion that the council recommend that National Marine 20 
Fisheries Service continue the closure of the EEZ off Texas to 21 
the 200-mile limit in conjunction with the closure of the Texas 22 
Territorial Sea for the 2005 season.  The motion carried on page 23 
67. 24 
 25 
PAGE 67:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 26 
1B, to require a separate commercial royal red shrimp permit to 27 
harvest royal red shrimp from the Gulf EEZ.  The motion carried 28 
on page 67. 29 
 30 
PAGE 67:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 31 
2B, MSY for royal red shrimp is 650,000 pounds of tails 32 
annually.  The motion carried on page 68. 33 
 34 
PAGE 68:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 35 
3D, OY for royal red shrimp is equal to 90 percent of MSY.  The 36 
motion carried on page 68. 37 
 38 
PAGE 68:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 39 
4C.  The overfishing threshold for royal red shrimp is defined 40 
as a fishing mortality rate that results in an annual catch 41 
exceeding MSY for two consecutive years.  The motion carried on 42 
page 68. 43 
 44 
PAGE 68:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 45 
5D.  The royal red shrimp stock would be considered as 46 
overfished when the spawning stock biomass is less than 50 47 
percent of BMSY.  The motion carried on page 68. 48 
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 1 
PAGE 68:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2 
6B.  MSY for the penaeid shrimp stocks falls within the range of 3 
values defined by the lowest and highest landings taken annually 4 
from 1990 through 2000 that does not result in recruitment 5 
overfishing: MSY for the brown shrimp stock is between 67 and 6 
104 million pounds of tails; MSY for the white shrimp stock is 7 
between 35 and 71 million pounds of tails; and MSY for the pink 8 
shrimp stock is between 6 and 19 million pounds of tails.  The 9 
motion carried on page 69. 10 
 11 
PAGE 69:  Motion that the preferred alternative be 7B, OY for 12 
the penaeid shrimp stock equals MSY.  The motion carried on page 13 
68. 14 
 15 
PAGE 69:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 16 
8A, Option 3, to improve the shrimping effort data by requiring 17 
that federally permitted shrimp vessels complete an effort 18 
logbook and submit it to NMFS on a monthly, bimonthly, or 19 
quarterly basis that includes:  A)the size and number of shrimp 20 
trawls deployed for each set; B)the time of deployment and the 21 
time of retrieval for each set; C)the number of sets per trip; 22 
D)the length/duration of each trip; and E)the area fished for 23 
each set.  The list of shrimp vessel permit holders would be 24 
used to develop a statistically valid sample of shrimp vessels 25 
operating in the EEZ to participate in the program.  Vessel 26 
permits will not be renewed for selected vessels that do not 27 
provide reports under the schedule established by National 28 
Marine Fisheries Service.  Improve the shrimping effort data by 29 
requiring that shrimp vessels operating in the EEZ participate 30 
in an electronic logbook program administered by National Marine 31 
Fisheries Service to adequately determine the amount and 32 
location of effort that is occurring in the shrimp fishery of 33 
the EEZ.  The list of shrimp vessel permit holders will be used 34 
to develop a statistically valid sample of shrimp vessels 35 
operating in the EEZ to participate in the electronic logbook 36 
program.  Vessel permits will not be renewed for selected 37 
vessels that do not participate in the electronic logbook 38 
program established by National Marine Fisheries Service.  The 39 
motion carried on page 72. 40 
 41 
PAGE 72:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 42 
8C, Option 3, to establish a bycatch reporting methodology by 43 
using the list of shrimp vessel permit holders from which 44 
National Marine Fisheries Service will develop a random-45 
selection procedure for determining vessels that will be 46 
required to carry observers in order to collect bycatch and 47 
effort information.  In selecting vessels that will be required 48 
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to carry observers, National Marine Fisheries Service will 1 
consider the suitability of the vessel for such purpose and 2 
ensure that vessels included are representative of all 3 
statistical subzones.  National Marine Fisheries Service will 4 
use total effort estimates based on best available scientific 5 
information to extrapolate observer-collected data into overall 6 
estimates of total annual finfish and invertebrate bycatch.  7 
Vessel permits will not be renewed for vessels that do not carry 8 
observers in accordance with this process.  The motion carried 9 
on page 76. 10 
 11 
PAGE 76:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 12 
9C.  As a condition for receiving or renewing a federal shrimp 13 
vessel permit, a vessel owner or operator is required to provide 14 
to the National Marine Fisheries Service a completed Gulf Shrimp 15 
Vessel and Gear Characterization Form that will be provided by 16 
NMFS to the permit holder if the vessel owner or operator is 17 
part of a subset of permit holders that have been randomly 18 
selected to complete the form.  The motion carried on page 76. 19 
 20 
PAGE 76:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 21 
10B.  Establish a ten-year moratorium on the issuance of 22 
commercial shrimp vessel permits.  To be eligible for a 23 
commercial shrimp vessel permit under the moratorium, vessels 24 
must have been issued a valid commercial shrimp vessel permit by 25 
NOAA Fisheries prior to and including December 6, 2003.  Note:  26 
Prior to the implementation date of this amendment, commercial 27 
shrimp vessel permits are non-transferable.  Following the 28 
implementation of this amendment, commercial shrimp vessel 29 
permits are freely transferable either with the sale of the 30 
vessel or to another person, corporate or otherwise.  However, 31 
during this non-transferable period, the following shall apply 32 
for vessels and owners that met the criteria under Alternative 33 
10B:  Number 1, an owner, corporate or otherwise, who sells his 34 
vessel, has his vessel repossessed, or otherwise loses or loses 35 
the use of his vessel through damage, sinking, unaffordable 36 
repairs, et cetera, but obtains a valid commercial shrimp vessel 37 
permit for the same vessel or another vessel that is equipped 38 
for offshore shrimp fishing and is at least five net tons prior 39 
to the date of the publication of the final rule implementing 40 
this amendment shall be eligible to renew such permit under the 41 
moratorium.  (2), other than as described in (1), only those 42 
vessels that met the preferred criteria as established in 43 
Alternative 10B shall be eligible to renew a commercial shrimp 44 
vessel permit under the moratorium.  The motion carried on page 45 
83. 46 
 47 
PAGE 83:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 48 
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11B.  During the moratorium, all owners/operators of permitted 1 
commercial shrimp vessels shall be required to report and 2 
certify the vessel’s landings to the National Marine Fisheries 3 
Service.  The motion carried on page 83. 4 
 5 
PAGE 83:  Motion to drop Aransas Pass and add Key West.  The 6 
motion carried on page 84. 7 
 8 
PAGE 84:  Motion to request of NMFS that when they make the 9 
annual Texas closure report to the council they include an 10 
analysis of the impact on bycatch of continuing or not 11 
continuing the Texas closure in the EEZ.  The motion carried on 12 
page 85. 13 
 14 
PAGE 86:  Motion to send Amendment 13 out for public hearing.  15 
The motion carried on page 86. 16 
 17 
PAGE 88:  Motion that the council forward the Alabama and 18 
Mississippi requests for the special management zones to the 19 
Monitoring Team for evaluation.  The motion carried on page 91. 20 
 21 
PAGE 92:  Motion that the council adopt the members of the SMZ 22 
Monitoring Team as listed in Tab E, Number 4 of the book.  The 23 
motion carried on page 92. 24 
 25 
PAGE 92:  Motion that the council approve Amendment 15 to the 26 
Fishery Management Plan for Coastal Migratory Pelagic Resources 27 
in the Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico for submission to NOAA 28 
Fisheries for implementation.  The motion carried on page 93. 29 
 30 

PAGE 94:  Motion that Reef Fish Amendment 24 be sent to the 31 
Secretary of Commerce for implementation.  The motion carried on 32 
page 95. 33 
 34 
PAGE 95:  Motion that the proposed amendment include 35 
alternatives that include the entire commercial grouper fishery 36 
as opposed to just the longliners.  The motion was tabled on 37 
page 100. 38 
 39 
PAGE 100:  Motion that minor edits presented in B-12 be 40 
incorporated into Amendment 18A.  The motion carried on page 41 
100. 42 
 43 
PAGE 101:  Motion to not allow VMS units to be transferred 44 
between vessels without prior approval of NMFS.  The motion 45 
carried on page 102. 46 
 47 
PAGE 102:  Motion to include in Amendment 18A reasonable and 48 
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prudent alternatives for sea turtle release protocols as 1 
described in the biological opinion.  The motion carried on page 2 
104. 3 
 4 
PAGE 108:  Motion to establish an indefinite limited access 5 
system on for-hire permits for Gulf of Mexico reef fish and 6 
coastal migratory pelagic fisheries.  All vessels with valid 7 
moratorium permits on the date that this amendment is approved 8 
will retain a moratorium permit.  Permits will be renewable and 9 
transferable in the same manner as currently prescribed for such 10 
permits.  The motion carried on page 109. 11 
 12 

PAGE 109:  Motion that Section 3.2 be moved to Considered but 13 
Rejected.  The motion carried on page 109. 14 
 15 
PAGE 110:  Motion that Dr. Steve Holiman and Dave McKinney be 16 
invited to serve on the Special Ecosystem SSC.  The motion 17 
carried on page 110. 18 
 19 
PAGE 111:  Motion that council members, and/or anyone listed on 20 
the council member mailing list, have the option to receive 21 
scanned e-mail individually or as a group all day/every day.  22 
The motion carried on page 111. 23 
 24 
PAGE 111:  Motion that the council consider providing 25 
information on the internet.  The motion carried on page 113. 26 
 27 
PAGE 125:  Motion to approve the list of participants for the 28 
South Atlantic/Gulf of Mexico Spiny Lobster Assessment Workshop.  29 
The motion carried on page 125. 30 
 31 

- - - 32 
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